



THE DANISH INSTITUTE FOR HUMAN RIGHTS

# How to Use this Guide

This Human Rights and Business Country Guide contains information regarding the potential and actual human rights impacts of businesses. The information in this Guide is gathered from publicly available sources, and is intended to help companies respect human rights and contribute to development in their own operations and those of their suppliers and business partners.

## About the Human Rights and Business Country Guide

The Human Rights and Business Country Guide provides country-specific guidance to help companies respect human rights and contribute to development.

For companies to manage their potential human rights impacts, they must have comprehensive information about the local human rights context in which they operate. The Country Guide provides a systematic overview of the human rights issues that companies should be particularly aware of. For each issue, it provides guidance for companies on how to ensure respect for human rights in their operations or in collaboration with suppliers and other business partners.

The Country Guide is not only a resource, but a process. This Guide was produced through a systematic survey carried out by the Danish Institute for Human Rights (DIHR) and the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (BCHR). The aim of this Guide is to improve the human rights practices of companies, including through facts-based dialogue regarding the issues presented here.

#### How the Human Rights and Business Country Guide can be used by companies

- Develop company policies and procedures related to human rights issues in the local environment.
- Assess and track the potential human rights impacts of your own operations or in suppliers, business partners and investments.
- Raise awareness among staff, suppliers and other business partners.
- Engage with workers, potentially affected communities, consumers and other stakeholders whose human rights might be affected by your operations.
- Engage with civil society organisations, government bodies or international organisations on human rights-related issues.
- Provide background information for auditors.
- Establish or collaborate with mechanisms for workers, communities and other whose human rights might be affected by your operations.
- Contribute to development initiatives that align with human development needs and priorities in the local context.

#### How the Human Rights and Business Country Guide can be used by governments

- Review and reform public policy and legislation relevant to the human rights impacts of business, including in the areas of labour, environment, land, equal treatment, anti-corruption, taxation, consumer protection or corporate reporting.
- Ensure respect for human rights in the state's own business affairs such as state-owned companies, sovereign wealth funds and other investments, public procurement, development assistance, export credit and other activities.
- Build awareness and capacity on human rights and business issues within relevant areas of public administration.
- Provide targeted advice to domestic companies.
- Inform the development of trade policy, trade and investment agreements and trade and investment promotion.
- Improve effective access to judicial and non-judicial remedies for victims of business-related human rights abuses.
- Enhance the contribution of the private sector in national and regional development programmes relevant to human rights.

#### How the Human Rights and Business Country Guide can be used by civil society organisations

- Inform human rights research and monitoring related to business operations.
- Work with affected workers and communities to define human rights and human development priorities related to the role of business.
- Provide capacity-building to government, business and civil society stakeholders on human rights and business.
- Work with local stakeholders to provide recommendations to business and government.
- Facilitate dialogue and engagement with, including multi-stakeholder forums, with state agencies and businesses.

The Country Guide aims to work with all stakeholders to promote, monitor and expand the activities described above. We request that all stakeholders who use the findings of the Country Guide in their work notify the Country Guide team of their activities and lessons learned. These experiences will be included in the Country Guide website, HRBCountryGuide.org.

## Country Guide Process

The Serbia Country Guide was produced by the Danish Institute for Human Rights (DIHR) and the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (BCHR).

The Country Guide is a compilation of publicly available information from international institutions, local NGOs, governmental agencies, businesses, media and universities, among others. International and domestic sources were identified based on their expertise and relevance to the Serbian context, as well as their timeliness and impartiality.

The initial survey of publicly available, international sources was carried out by BCHR in 2013. In 2016, the draft was updated, including feedback from local stakeholders.

The completed Country Guide aims to provide a comprehensive overview, on the basis of the information available, of the ways in which companies do or may impact human rights in Serbia. The current Country Guide is meant living document. It is intended to be the basis, and the beginning, of a process of dissemination, uptake and modification. DIHR and the BCHR seek further engagement with local stakeholders, and intend to update the Country Guide on that basis.

Serbia is currently at step 4 in the Country Guide process.

## Country Guide Content

The Country Guide contains the following information:

#### Areas for Attention

Each section of the Country Guide identifies areas for particular attention by businesses. The Country Guide identifies these areas through an analysis of the country's legal framework for human rights protection; enjoyment of human rights in practice; and the proximity of third-party human rights violations to company operations.

The headline and risk description describe the relevance of each issue for businesses. The text that follows the risk description presents the quantitative and qualitative information upon which this determination was based.

- **Background & Context** gives an overview of economic, political and demographic characteristics.
- **Rights Holders at Risk** identifies groups that may be vulnerable to workplace discrimination or community impacts.
- Labour Standards identifies areas for attention related to employees and working conditions. This section includes child labour, forced labour, trade unions, occupational health & safety and working conditions.
- **Community Impacts** identifies areas for attention related to communities whose human rights may be affected by company operations. This section includes impacts related to environment, land& property, revenue transparency & management and security & conflict.
- Access to Remedy identifies judicial, state-based and non-state-based non-judicial grievance mechanisms, informal as well as regional and international avenues of redress for victims of corporate human rights abuse. Where possible, this also includes practice information about the effectiveness of such bodies, and the number of cases they have heard and redressed.
- Sector Profiles identifies human rights and business impacts related to a particular industry sector, such as extractive operations, manufacturing or agriculture.
- **Region Profiles** identifies regions of the country where the risk of adverse human rights impacts differs markedly from the national profile. This may include underdeveloped regions, export processing zones or conflict areas.

#### Cases

Each rights issue includes cases from media and law where the rights issue in question has been allegedly violated. These cases are drawn from the Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, international and local NGOs and stakeholder consultations. The cases presented here should not be considered comprehensive.

#### Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

This section includes guidance for businesses to prevent and mitigate their adverse human rights impacts. This guidance is drawn from the Danish Institute for Human Right's (DIHR) existing library of human rights due diligence recommendations, as well as international frameworks, principles and guidelines. Where available, this section includes recommendations issued by local NGOs and directed specifically at companies operating in the country.

This section also includes examples of initiatives carried out by companies to mitigate their human rights impacts. These are organized into Due Diligence Initiatives—activities that aim to meet the company's responsibility not to violate human rights—and Development Initiatives—activities that aim to contribute to development beyond this baseline obligation.

#### **Engagement Opportunities**

Companies have a responsibility to prevent negative human rights impacts, but they also have an opportunity to contribute to positive human rights impacts. Each section of this Guide includes information for companies to link their policies and community engagement processes to on-going governmental and institutional efforts to promote and fulfil human rights.

This includes Public Sector Initiatives—activities where the government is aiming to fulfil or promote the right in question through discrete programmes—as well as Civil Society Initiatives— description of activities and mandates that the organisations have in place in order to promote the right in question.

The purpose of the information in this section is to inspire further efforts and engagement by businesses, as well as to identify existing programmes that companies could support or take part in.

## About DIHR

The Danish Institute for Human Rights is a National Human Rights Institution accredited under the UN Paris Principles, and carries out human rights and development programmes in Denmark and around the world. Since 1999, the Danish Institute has worked closely with the business and human rights communities to develop tools and standards for better business practice.

For more information, see humanrights.dk.

### About BCHR

The Belgrade Centre for Human Rights was established by a group of human rights experts and activists in February 1995 as a non-profit, non-governmental organisation. The main purpose of the Centre is the advancement of theory, legislation and practice of human rights.

For more information, see bgcentar.org.rs

# Table of Contents

How to Use this Guide	2
Table of Contents	6
Background & Context	7
Rights Holders at Risk	
Child Labour	
Forced Labour	43
Occupational Health & Safety	46
Trade Unions	52
Working Conditions	58
Environment	66
Land & Property	76
Revenue Transparency & Management	80
Security & Conflict	
Access to Remedy	
Sector Profiles	101
Region Profiles	105
Sources	107
Endnotes	113

# Background & Context

Overview of political and socio-economic conditions in which businesses operate. This information is designed to inform businesses of the broader political and development trends in the country.

Demographics & Economy	
Population	7.2 million (2011 census)
Ethnic Groups	Serb 83.3%, Hungarian 3.5%, Romany 2.1%, Bosniak 2%, other 5.7%, undeclared or unknown 3.4% (2011 est.)
Religious Groups	Serbian Orthodox 84.6%, Catholic 5%, Muslim 3.1%, Protestant 1%, atheist 1.1%, other 0.8%, undeclared or unknown 4.5% (2011 est.)
Languages	Serbian (official) 88.1%, Hungarian 3.4%, Bosnian 1.9%, Romany 1.4%, other 3.4%, undeclared or unknown 1.8% note: Serbian, Hungarian, Slovak, Romanian, Croatian, and Rusyn all official in Vojvodina (2011 est.)

## Political, Economic & Development Statistics

Quantitative indicators and country rankings

Country Rankings & Ratings			
	2009	2011	2014
Reporters Without Borders: Press Freedom Index (Where 1 indicates the highest degree of freedom)	62	85	54
Freedom House: Map of Freedom - Political Rights	3	2	2

(On a scale of 1 through 7, where 1 indicates the highest level of freedom)		
Freedom House: Map of Freedom - Civil Liberties (On a scale of 1 through 7, where 1 indicates the highest level of freedom)	3 2 2	
Form of government	Republic	
rom of government	Керивіс	
Most recent general election	last held on 24 April 2016	
Current head of state	<ul> <li>President TomislavNikolić (since 11 June 2012)</li> <li>Prime Minister Aleksandar Vučić (since 11 August 2016)</li> </ul>	
Ruling party	Serbian Progressive Party	
Other major parties	<ul> <li>Alliance for a Better Serbia</li> <li>Alliance of Vojvodina Hungarians</li> <li>Communist Party</li> <li>Democratic Alliance of Croats in Vojvodina</li> <li>Democratic Party</li> <li>Democratic Party of Serbia</li> <li>Dveri</li> <li>Enough of Enough</li> <li>For a Just Serbia</li> <li>Together for Sumadija</li> <li>Greens of Serbia</li> <li>League of Social Democrats of Vojvodina</li> <li>Liberal Democratic Party</li> <li>Movement of Socialists</li> <li>New Serbia</li> <li>Party for Democratic Action</li> <li>Party of Democratic Action of the Sandzak</li> <li>Party of United Pensioners of Serbia</li> <li>Reformist Party</li> <li>Serbian Radical Party</li> <li>Serbian Renewal Movement</li> <li>Social Democratic Party</li> <li>Social Party of Serbia</li> </ul>	

•

Together for Serbia

Development Indicators & Trends			
	2010	2011	2013
GDP growth	1%	1.6%	2.6%
GDP growth in Europe and Central Asia	2.5%	2.2%	0.6%
GDP per capita (PPP)	\$10,500	\$10,600	\$13,600
Human Development Index rank	60	59	64
Human Development Index score	0.735	0.764	0.771
Human Development Index score— Europe and Central Asia	0.873/0.751	0.887/0.771	0.874/0.738
HDI discounted for inequality	n/a	n/a	0.689
Gini coefficient	29.7	NA	NA
Percentage of population below national poverty rate	n/a	n/a	24.5
Percentage of population below absolute poverty rate (\$1.25 per day)	n/a	n/a	n/a

## **Political Context**

Governance structures and political developments

Serbia is an electoral democracy. Since electionswere held in April 2016, the majority collation is led by SNS (formed by members of SRS who also held high official posts during the Milošević regime). Serbia is a potential candidate for European Union membership. The first EU-Serbia Intergovernmental Conference was held in January 2014,<sup>1</sup> and in January 2015 the first two chapters were opened: Chapter 32 on financial control and Chapter 35 on the normalisation of relations with Kosovo.<sup>2</sup> Accession to the European Union remains a top foreign policy priority and is supported by a majority of citizens, though many citizens perceive Russia as Serbia's greatest ally on the international stage.<sup>3</sup>

Serbia became an independent state in 2006 when it parted from the State Union of Serbia and Montenegro. In 2008, the province of Kosovo proclaimed independence from Serbia, yet Serbia did not recognise Kosovo as an independent state. On-going negotiations between leaders from Serbia and Kosovo started in 2012 with assistance from the EU and led to signing a bilateral political agreement in April 2013.<sup>4</sup>

Slobodan Milošević, who held power since 1989, was overthrown in 2000, and during his autocratic regime civil and political rights were widely violated. He was indicted for war crimes before the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY). In 2003, the first democratic Prime Minister Zoran Đinđić was assassinated by members of organised crime groups allied with Milošević-era security structures<sup>5</sup> and although the direct assassins were sentenced to maximum sentences, the political background of his murder was still unresolved as of 2016.

In its 2015 Progress Report for Serbia, the European Commission (EC) noted improvements as well as some shortcomings in the areas of rule of law (particularly the functioning of the judiciary), anticorruption, organised crime, public administration reform and human rights protection.<sup>6</sup> There was no progress reported concerning freedom of expression, and the EC noted that the overall environment was not conducive to the full exercise of freedom of expression.<sup>7</sup>

## Socio-Economic Context

Human development indicators and trends

Serbia is a middle-income country according to the World Bank.<sup>8</sup> Serbia's Human Development Index score for 2012 was 0.769, with a ranking of 64 out of 187 countries, above the average for countries with high human development (0.758), but below the average for countries in Europe and Central Asia (0.771). Between 2000 and 2012, Serbia's HDI value increased from 0.726 to 0.769.<sup>9</sup>

Market reforms in Serbia started later than in other transitional economies, only after international economic sanctions were lifted in the 1990s.<sup>10</sup>Economic growth was an average of 1 percentfrom 2008-2013.<sup>11</sup> In May 2014, Serbia was affected by the worst floods in its history. The European Bank of Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) at the time estimated that the total effect of the disaster was€1.5 million (approx. US\$1,6 million) to €2 million (approx. US\$2,21 million).<sup>12</sup>

Serbia's economy is recovering from its third recession in five years.<sup>13</sup> As reported by the EC in 2015, the informal economy remains a major obstacle to fair competition and business development, although the government introduced new measures in 2015.<sup>14</sup>

According to the Serbian government, regional disparities were among the highest in Europe. Out of 145 municipalities and cities, 46 are extremely underdeveloped, of which 23 were classified as devastated areas, i.e. municipalities whose development levelswere below 50 percent the national average.<sup>15</sup>

The average income per capita was 36 percent of the EU average, as of 2014.<sup>16</sup>According to the 2015 Progress Report of the EC, the at-risk-of-poverty rate was 24.6 percent in 2013, and increased to 25.6 percent in 2014.<sup>17</sup> Only 15 percent of the population at risk of poverty exercised the right to financial benefits.<sup>18</sup>

As a consequence of the economic crisis between 2008 and 2012, unemployment increased by more than 540,000, mostly in the private sector, and informal employment decreased faster than formal employment.<sup>19</sup> Although still high, the unemployment rate decreased to 18.9 percent (from a record high of 23.9 percent in 2012).<sup>20</sup>The EC reported in 2015 that the labour market was characterised by high youth unemployment (47.1 percent), informal employment, highly skilledworker out-migration and skills mismatches.<sup>21</sup>

During 2015, the Serbian government adopted numerous strategic documents and policies aimed at improving the socio-economic situation, including the National Economic Reform Programme for 2015-2017,<sup>22</sup>the Industry Development Strategy and Policy of the Republic of Serbia 2011-2020,<sup>23</sup>the Strategy Supporting Development of Small and Medium Enterprises, the Entrepreneurship and Competition 2015-2020 and the National Programme for Reduction of the Grey Economy.

### **Development Frameworks**

Companies should consult affected communities and align their development initiatives with national and local priorities. The following section identifies existing strategies for poverty alleviation and community empowerment.

#### National Development Strategies

*The Anti-Discrimination Strategy 2013–2018 and The Action Plan for the Implementation of the Anti-Discrimination Strategy*<sup>24</sup> prioritise the reduction of discrimination in labour and employment by improving the legal framework and applying affirmative measures for vulnerable social groups.

**The Education Development Strategy 2012-2020**<sup>25</sup> sets as a target that the educational system corresponds to the needs of the economy, and aims to establish an active institutional system of linking science and industry. Incentives should focus on innovation in the entrepreneurial sector.

*The Industry Development Strategy and Policy of the Republic of Serbia 2011-2020*<sup>26</sup> has set as its primary strategic development goal a sustainable and dynamic industry development in Serbia that could be integrated in the EU common market and that could withstand competitive pressure of the member states. The strategy is aligned with EU industry policy and strategic goals of Europa 2020.

*The National Anti-Corruption Strategy 2013- 2018*<sup>27</sup> defines the following priority areas: political activities, public finances, privatisation and public-private partnerships, judiciary, police, spatial planning and construction, health, education and sport and media. Proposed legal instruments include obligations to perform a corruption risk assessment for newly adopted legislation, adoption of a law on whistle-blowers and a law on lobbing.<sup>28</sup>

*The National Economic Reform Programme 2015-2017*<sup>29</sup> is a strategy oriented toward meeting the criteria for EU accession. It includes: Ensuring the sustainability of the environment by good management of natural resources and decreasing pollution; developing the waste management system; improve water management; improving air quality by lowering emissions.

**The National Employment Strategy 2011–2020**<sup>30</sup> has the goal of establishing an efficient, stable and sustainable trend of employment growth and fully aligning the employment policy and the labour market indicators with the practices of EU member states.

*The National Programme for Reduction of Grey Economy 2015*<sup>31</sup> includes as one of major strategic goals increasing awareness amongst the general public and business entities the importance of reducingthe grey economy and motivating them to follow regulations. It invokes the principle of joint responsibility for joint action by public bodies, organisations, businesses and citizens.

*The National Security Strategy 2009*<sup>32</sup> recognising the increasing significance of private security companies, sets cooperation as a precondition for approval and improvement of security among state institutions and entities providing private security services.

The National Strategy for Gender Equality 2016–2020 and the Action Plan 2016-2018 <sup>33</sup>aims to improve the economic position of women and the status of women in the labour market. This includes measures to encourage and ensure unionisation of women employees; to support women's sections in trade unions and ensure their active and equal participation in collective bargaining; to support the adoption of internal anti-discrimination mechanisms; gender balanced human resources policies; enabling equal career progression for men and women, mandatory for public authorities and businesses; respect for equal pay for work of equal value principle for everyone; consistent implementation of legal provisions on equal access to employment and consistent sanctioning of violations of relevant legal provisions, particularly in cases of violation of rights of women at a reproductive age. The Occupational Safety and Health Strategy 2013–2017<sup>34</sup> and The Action Plan for the Implementation of the Occupational Safety and Health Strategy 2014<sup>35</sup> strive to create socio-economic motivation for all participants in the labour process, in order to increase the number of businesses actively managing occupational health and safety. The Action Plan is a collection of specific measures and activities aimed at improving OSH of employees and thereby decreasing the number of injuries and professional diseases.

*The Strategy for Social Inclusion of Roma 2016-2025* <sup>36</sup> has set as one of itsstrategic objectives the effective involvement of representatives of the Roma community in the process of developing and implementing strategic measures and exercise of guaranteed human rights to employment. It has a special objective of encouraging the involvement of able-bodied members of the Roma national minority in the formal labour market, improving their employability and economic empowerment, especially of those Roma people who belong to categories of unemployed persons who are hard to employ on multiple grounds.

*The Strategy Supporting Development of Small and Medium Enterprises, Entrepreneurship and Competition 2015-2020*<sup>37</sup> includes the following priorities: supporting women entrepreneurs and youth and social entrepreneurship; inclusion of business representatives in the process of adoption of legislation and public policies and increasing predictability of conditions for doing business; increasing awareness among entrepreneurs and other interested parties of the availability and characteristics of non-banking financial instruments; development of training for existing and potential entrepreneurs; improvement support for highly-innovative SMEs, eco-innovations, improvement of energy efficiency and efficient use of resource.

#### **Regional Development Strategies**

## European Commission's Indicative Strategy Paper for Serbia 2014-2020

The strategic paper sets out the priorities for EU financial assistance for the period 2014-2020 to support Serbia on its path to EU accession. It translates the political priorities set out in the enlargement policy framework into key areas where financial assistance is most useful to meet the accession criteria.<sup>38</sup>

## European Bank for Reconstruction and Development Strategy for Serbia 2014

The Strategy includes the following strategic goals:

- Enhancing the role and competitiveness of the private sector. This includes increasing private sector competitiveness with an added focus on the agribusiness value chain; assisting SMEs in financing projects conducive to sustainable growth; further supporting pre-privatisation and privatisation alongside strategic investors.
- Bolstering the banking sector and deepening the financial intermediation. This includes helping
  stabilise the financial sector, in line with the Joint IFI Action Plan for Growth in Central and
  South-Eastern Europe;continuing policy dialogue, directly with the National Bank and through
  the Vienna Initiative 2.0, to encourage local currency lending and improve cross-border
  cooperation on banking sector issues and help in resolving the problem of NPLs.
- Developing sustainable and efficient public utilities. This includes accelerating the implementation of its already financed projects; promoting energy efficiency and renewable

energy, while assisting with replacing the aging electricity generation capacity and bringing power generation into compliance with the EU environmental standards.<sup>39</sup>

#### UN Country Partnership Strategy 2011-2015

A programme document between the government and the UN Country Team describing collective actions and strategies toward achieving national development

The framework was finalized in October 2015 and adopted in May 2016, though the final version of the document was yet to be published. It includes the following strategic priorities:

- Governance and Rule of Law;
- Social and Human Resources Development;
- Economic Development, Growth, and Employment;
- Environment, Climate Change and Resilient Communities; and
- Culture and Development.<sup>40</sup>

## World Bank Country Partnership Framework for Serbia 2016-2020

International priorities and activities to help end extreme poverty, increase shared prosperity and drive private sector growth.

The Partnership Framework supports reforms in key areas that can help Serbia maintain macroeconomic stability, create better conditions for private sector growth and job creation, improve infrastructure, and provide better public services for its citizens.

The following six priorities have been identified: restoring fiscal sustainability, and maintaining macroeconomic and financial stability; improving governance and institutional capacity to implement and monitor reforms; making the public sector more efficient by privatizing commercially oriented enterprises, restructuring large public utilities, and rightsizing the public sector; improving the business climate by creating an environment conducive to private sector-led investment, growth, and job creation; enhancing the quality of public infrastructure to better support international, regional and domestic connectivity; strengthen the labour market institutions to facilitate formal employment and create earning opportunities for the less well-off.<sup>41</sup>

Over the coming five-years, the World Bank Group will focus its support to Serbia on the following two key areas:

- Economic governance and the role of the state: The World Bank Group program in this area will address constraints to the effectiveness of economic governance; the size and management of the budget, public administration capacity to implement reforms and deliver services, the footprint of the state in the economy, the efficiency and performance of public utilities and transport companies.
- Private sector growth and economic inclusion: The program will focus on addressing key
  constraints that hinder private sector development and economic inclusion, such as
  strengthening the banking system, improving land management, improving infrastructure
  networks, increasing renewable energy capacity, developing better skills and reducing barriers
  to labour market entry.<sup>42</sup>

#### International Labour Organization's Serbia Decent Work Country Programme 2013-2017

The Programmeidentifies strategic priorities and outcomes to be achieved through joint action of the

government, social partners and the ILO. The three country priorities for the relevant period are:

- Strengthening the capacity of government institutions and social partners to improve the functioning of the labour market;
- Increasing employment opportunities; and
- Strengthening social protection systems.<sup>43</sup>

## International Legal Commitments

Accession and ratification of international human rights instruments

UN Conventions	
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights	RATIFIED
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights	RATIFIED
Second Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights aiming at the Abolition of the Death Penalty	RATIFIED
Convention Against Corruption	RATIFIED
Convention Against Torture	RATIFIED
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination	RATIFIED
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women	RATIFIED
Amendment to article 20, paragraph 1 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (1995)	ACCEPTED
Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (1999)	ACCESSION
Convention on the non-applicability of statutory limitations to war crimes and crimes against humanity (1968)	SUCESSION
Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (1948)	RESERVATION
Amendment to article 8 of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (1992)	RATIFIED
Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	RATIFIED
Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	RATIFIED

(2006)	
Convention on the Rights of the Child	RATIFIED
Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict	RATIFIED
Optional Protocol on the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography	RATIFIED
International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance	RATIFIED
International Convention on the Protection of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families	SIGNED
Convention Against Transnational Organized Crime	RATIFIED
Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, supplementing the UN Convention against Transnational Organised Crime	
Regional Instruments	
European Convention on Human Rights	RATIFIED
European Social Charter	RATIFIED
Conventionagainst violence against women and domestic violence (Istanbul Convention)	RATIFIED
International Labour Organization Conventions	
ILO Hours of Work (Industry) Convention (C1, 1919)	RATIFIED
ILO Forced Labour Convention (C29, 1930)	RATIFIED
ILO Hours of Work (Commerce and Offices) Convention (C30, 1930)	NOT RATIFIED
ILO Night Work of Young Persons (Non-Industrial Occupations) Convention (C79, 1946)	NOT RATIFIED
	RATIFIED
ILO Labour Inspectors Convention (C81, 1947)	
ILO Labour Inspectors Convention (C81, 1947) ILO Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention (C87, 1948)	RATIFIED
ILO Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention	

LO Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention (C98, 1949)	RATIFIED
LO Equal Remuneration Convention (C100, 1951)	RATIFIED
LO Social Security (Minimum Standards) Convention (C102, 1952)	RATIFIED
LO Abolition of Forced Labour Convention (C105, 1957)	RATIFIED
LO Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention (C111, 1958)	RATIFIED
LO Social Policy (Basic Aims and Standards) Convention (C117, 1962)	NOT RATIFIED
LOEquality of Treatment (Social Security) Convention (C118, 1962)	NOT RATIFIED
LO Employment Policy Convention (C122, 1964)	RATIFIED
LO Minimum Age (Underground Work) Convention (C123, 1965)	NOT RATIFIED
LO Medical Care and Sickness Benefits Convention (C130, 1969)	RATIFIED
LO Minimum Wage Fixing Convention (C131, 1970)	RATIFIED
LO Holidays with Pay (Revised) Convention (C132, 1970)	RATIFIED
LO Workers' Representatives Convention (C135 of 1971)	RATIFIED
LO Minimum Age Convention (C138, 1973)	RATIFIED
LO Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention (C143, 1975)	RATIFIED
LO Working Environment (Air Pollution, Noise and Vibration) Convention (C148, .977)	RATIFIED
LO Occupational Safety and Health Convention (C155, 1981)	RATIFIED
LO Workers with Family Responsibilities Convention (C156, 1981)	RATIFIED
LOTermination of Employment Convention (C158, 1982)	RATIFIED
LO Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Convention (C169, 1989)	NOT RATIFIED
LO Night Work Convention (C171, 1990)	NOT RATIFIED
LO Prevention of Major Industrial Accidents Convention (C174, 1993)	NOT RATIFIED
LO Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention (C182, 1999)	RATIFIED
LO Maternity Protection Convention (C183, 2000)	RATIFIED

#### Environmental Instruments

Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (2001)	RATIFIED
Kyoto Protocol (1997)	RATIFIED
United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity	RATIFIED
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change	RATIFIED
Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, 1987	SUCCESSION
Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous	ACCESSION
Wastes, 1989	
Wastes, 1989 Other International Instruments	
	SIGNED
Other International Instruments	SIGNED RATIFIED

# **Rights Holders at Risk**

Societal groups particularly vulnerable to employment-related discrimination or poor development outcomes

Operating Environment		
	Serbia	Europe &Central Asia
HIV/AIDS prevalence (ages 15-49)	0.1	0.8
Female labour participation rate	44.5	50.8
Percentage urban population	57.4	70.7
Percentage rural population	42.6	29.3
Human Development Index score	0.771	0.748
HDI adjusted for inequality	0.693	0.651
HDI Gender Equality Gap Index score	0.176	0.300
Population below PPP US\$1.25 per day (%)	0.1	n/a
Literacy rate, 15-24 years old (%)	99.3	99.7
Maternal mortality ratio (per 100,000 births)	17	16
Seats held by women in national parliament (%)	34	25.8
OECD Social Institutions and Gender Rank	SIGI Value 2014: 0.0097 SIGI Category 2014: Very Low	
Labour force	3,132,027	
Percentage of population who are 15-24 years	11.6%	
Discrimination prohibited on grounds of	Race, skin colour, ancestors, citizenship, national affiliation or ethnic origin, language,	

	religious or political beliefs, gender, gender identity, sexual orientation, financial position, birth, genetic characteristics, health, disability, marital and family status, previous convictions, age, appearance, membership in political, trade union and other organisations and other real or presumed personal characteristics <sup>44</sup>	
Major ethnic groups	Serb 83.3%, Hungarian 3.5%, Romany 2.1%, Bosniak 2%, other 5.7%, undeclared or unknown 3.4% (2011 est.)	
Recognition of indigenous groups in law	n/a	
Major Indigenous groups	n/a	
Major religious groups	Serbian Orthodox 84.6%, Catholic 5%, Muslim 3.1%, Protestant 1%, atheist 1.1%, other 0.8%, undeclared or unknown 4.5% (2011 est.)	
Major migrant groups	Refugees 35.309, Asylum Seekers464, Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) 220.227 (June 2015)	
Persons with disabilities	571,780 persons with disabilities, or 8 % of the population <sup>45</sup>	
Relevant legislation	<ul> <li>The constitution</li> <li>The Anti-Discrimination Act</li> <li>The Criminal Code</li> <li>The Labour Code</li> <li>Act on the Protection of Rights and Freedoms of National Minorities</li> <li>Act on the Basis of the Education System</li> <li>Law On Prevention of Discrimination Against Persons with Disabilities</li> <li>Act on Professional Rehabilitation and Employment of Persons with Disabilities</li> <li>Gender Equality Act</li> <li>Law on Preschool Education</li> <li>Law on Fundamentals of Education System</li> </ul>	

	<ul> <li>Law on Churches and Religious Communities</li> <li>Law on Sports</li> </ul>
Responsible agencies	<ul> <li>The Commissioner for Protection of Equality</li> <li>Courts</li> <li>The Council for the Improvement of the Status of Roma and the Implementation of the Decade of Roma Inclusion</li> <li>Coordination Body for Gender Equality</li> <li>The National Assembly Committee for human and minority rights and gender equality</li> <li>The Protector of Citizens</li> </ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul> <li>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights</li> <li>YUCOM</li> <li>Praxis</li> <li>Labris</li> <li>Gay-Straight Alliance</li> <li>Autonomous Women's Centre (AŽC)</li> <li>Q-Club</li> <li>Centre for Society Orientation (COD)</li> <li>Group 484</li> <li>European Roma Rights Centre</li> <li>Liga Roma</li> <li>IDEAS</li> <li>Gayten</li> <li>Centre for Queer Studies</li> <li>The Association of Students with Disabilities</li> </ul>

## Country Context

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The constitution<sup>46</sup> prohibits any direct or indirect discrimination on any grounds,<sup>47</sup> and envisages affirmative action to achieve the equality of groups who have long been exposed to discrimination.<sup>48</sup>

Numerous laws include anti-discrimination provisions.<sup>49</sup> The Anti-Discrimination Act<sup>50</sup> is a general antidiscrimination law that leaves room for special regulation of specific areas where discrimination occurs most frequently.<sup>51</sup>Discrimination is a criminal offence under the Criminal Code.<sup>52</sup>The Labour Code<sup>53</sup>contains a chapter on prohibition of discrimination.

The European Commission noted in its 2015 Progress Report that Serbia's non-discrimination legislation was generally in line with European standards, and indicated that alignment was needed regarding the

scope of exceptions from the principle of equal treatment, the definition of indirect discrimination and the obligation to ensure reasonable accommodation for employees with disabilities. The persons most discriminated against remained the Roma minority, lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) persons, persons with disabilities and persons living with HIV/AIDS who, together with human rights defenders, often faced hate speech and threats.<sup>54</sup>

In 2014, opinion polls indicated that Serbian citizens thought that the most discriminated groups were women and Roma, followed by persons with disabilities, poor people and the elderly. More than a third of survey participants considered discrimination to be most frequently present in employment.<sup>55</sup>

#### The Elderly

Ageism was becoming a widespread social phenomenon, including in areas of employment. Older people were more frequently laid off and it was harder for them to find new employment;<sup>56</sup> 26 percent of unemployed persons were older than 50 years.<sup>57</sup> The Commissioner for Equality found that employers were illegally setting specific ages as a job requirement.<sup>58</sup>

#### National Minorities

National minorities are groups with a long-standing and firm bond to their own national territory and possess features that distinguish them from the majority, such as language, culture, national or ethnic affiliation, origin or religion. National minorities are further characterised by their concern for the preservation of their common identity, including culture, tradition, language and religion. Only citizens of Serbia may be considered persons belonging to national minorities.<sup>59</sup>

The law prohibits discrimination against persons belonging to ethnic minorities and their equality is guaranteed.<sup>60</sup> The Anti-Discrimination Act forbids discrimination against national minorities.<sup>61</sup> The Act on the Protection of Rights and Freedoms of National Minorities<sup>62</sup> affords specific protection to groups of nationals that are large enough to be representative, but constitute a minority.

The largest ethnic minorities in Serbia were Hungarians, Roma, Albanians and Bosniaks.<sup>63</sup>As reported by the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (BCHR) in 2014, Albanians in South Serbia boycotted the 2011 Census, and the extraordinary census announced in September 2013 by the Chairman of the Government Coordination Body for the Municipalities of Preševo, Bujanovac and Medveđa was not held in 2014.<sup>64</sup> Elections to the National Minority Councils took place in October 2014, when 20 national minorities elected their councils.<sup>65</sup>

The Council of Europe Advisory Committee on the Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities emphasised that national minorities remained significantly under-represented in state-level public administration and public enterprises.<sup>66</sup>

In 2011, the European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) reported that Albanians and Bosniaks faced considerably higher rates of unemployment compared to the majority of the population and were underrepresented in government offices.<sup>67</sup>

#### Roma

According to the 2011 census, 147,604 Roma lived in Serbia at the time,<sup>68</sup>an increase from 108,000 in 2002. In 2012, an estimated 6,500 legally invisible persons (their births were not registered and they have no identification documents) lived in Serbia, most of whom belong to the Roma national minority.<sup>69</sup> The EU reported in 2015 that the number of unregistered persons was decreasing, but emphasised the need for immediate registration of children born to undocumented parents.<sup>70</sup>

Unemployment wasa major challenge faced by the Roma community in Serbia, and significantly determined their social status (59 percent of Roma were not employed, compared to the national average of 22.4 percent).<sup>71</sup>

In 2011, the World Bank reported that low skills, lack of official documents and prejudice among employers remained major barriers for access to employment of Roma.<sup>72</sup> In 2013, almost 90 percentof unemployed Roma registered atthe National Employment Agencywere unskilled workers (around 10 percent had completed secondary education, and only 0.4 percent had completed higher education).<sup>73</sup> Unemployed Roma were often not registered by the National Employment Agency. Of those who were registered, only 17.8 percent were included in active labour market measures.<sup>74</sup>

Informal labour wasoften the only source of income for Roma people and it entailed serious consequences—itwas underpaid, workers did not enjoy any social security benefits, jobs were often hazardous, and in cases of injury or illness they were often replaced by their children who were then engaged in child labour and were not attending school.<sup>75</sup>Out of 139 Roma women surveyed by Praxis in 2011, only two were formally employed—both as cleaning staff.<sup>76</sup> The most common informal work performed by Roma was the collection of recyclable materials. YUROM Centre estimated that about 8,000 families (50,000 people) collected around 75 percent of the recycled material in Serbia, earning around €100(approx. US\$111) per month.<sup>77</sup>

In 2011, employed Roma were also earning significantly less than non-Roma (48 percent less), according to the European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI).<sup>78</sup> ECRI also noted cases of discriminatory job advertisements.<sup>79</sup>In 2014, BCHR reported that the number of Roma working in public administration remained negligible.<sup>80</sup>Inactive and dependant Roma population was drastically increasing. A 2013 survey conducted by Praxis showed that 66 percent of employed Roma respondents supported 4 to 6 family members.<sup>81</sup>

As reported by the League of Roma, compared to the rest of the population, Roma more often borrowedmoney from friends and informal creditors. As such, they had low income and limited access to borrowing funds from banks for starting their own business.<sup>82</sup>

Roma were severely poverty stricken. According to a 2014 UNHCR report, 78 percent of Roma lived below the poverty line, and 94 percent of Roma families could not afford to pay for basic living expenses including food, utilities, health care, hygiene, education and local transportation.<sup>83</sup>The 2015 Progress Report by the EuropeanCommission stated that Roma continued to face difficult living conditions and discrimination in access to social protection, health, employment and adequate housing.<sup>84</sup>

European Union and Council of Europe bodies noted that during eviction and relocation of informal Roma settlements, the respect of relevant standards were not ensured.<sup>85</sup> In 2014 BCHR reported that Roma who suffered major damages during the May 2014 floods, have not received the same problem solving assistance as the rest of the affected population, and have spent much longer periods of time in collective centres, including in facilities not satisfying the requisite hygienic conditions.<sup>86</sup> Data from 2014 indicated that Roma life expectancy in Serbia was 12.4 years shorter than the general population.<sup>87</sup>

According to the European Roma Centre, consulted in September 2013, Roma were subjected to physical and verbal abuse by the police and the general public.<sup>88</sup>BCHR reported in 2012 that discrimination against Roma in most cases went unpunished.<sup>89</sup>

#### Internally Displaced Persons

There were 220,227 internally displaced persons (IDPs) in Serbia as of 2015, according to the UNHCR.<sup>90</sup>

Roma IDPs were particularly vulnerable, even more than domiciled Roma: 92 percent lived below the poverty line. Most employed Roma IDPs were in the informal economy, or doing occasional and low-

paid jobs. Two-thirds of Roma IDPs did not finish compulsory primary education, compared to 50 percent of domiciled Roma.<sup>91</sup>

#### Returnees

According to Serbia's 2009 Strategy for the Reintegration of Returnees under Readmission Agreements, between 50,000 and 100,000 people lived in Serbia as stateless persons, expelled from EU member states for failing to comply with immigration regulations.<sup>92</sup>

An agreement on readmission was signed in 2007 between Serbia and the European Union, and came into force January 1<sup>st</sup>, 2008.<sup>93</sup> Under the agreement, Serbia must readmit any third-country national if it can be proven or validly assumed that this person entered into an EU member state after staying in, or transiting through, Serbia.<sup>94</sup>

Though no up-to-date and comprehensive statistics exist on the demographic characteristics or human rights conditions of returnees to Serbia, it was generally reported that most returnees belonged to vulnerable minorities, usually Roma. The National Employment Agency recognises returnees as a vulnerable group in the labour market.<sup>95</sup>

Returnees were mostly unemployed, and major barriers to employment included low education and skills. According to a 2014 survey as part of a project implemented by the International Organisation for Migration, the Commissariat for Refugees and the Ministry of Labour, only 13 percent of returnees were employed.<sup>96</sup> The same survey indicated that returnees were poorly educated, around 50 percent of them only had primary education, around 25 percent had no formal education, and 25 percent graduated from secondary school. The survey also reported that only 4 percent were computer users, around 30 percent had a driver's licence and 28 percenthad skills in trade.<sup>97</sup>

#### Persons with Disabilities

The Law on Antidiscrimination of Persons with Disabilities prohibits discrimination against persons with disabilities seeking jobs or in the workplace.<sup>98</sup> The 2009 Act on Professional Rehabilitation and Employment of Persons with Disabilities<sup>99</sup> introduced a quota system.<sup>100</sup>Companiesthat employ between 20 and 49 people must hire one person with disabilities and an additional person with disabilities for every 50 employees beyond that. Employers who do not fulfil this requirement are subjected to pay a penalty amounting to triple the minimum wage for each person with disabilities they were obliged to employ.<sup>101</sup>

According to the 2011 Census, 571,780 persons with disabilities (8 percent of the population) lived in Serbia. Of the population with disabilities, 53 percent were men and 47 percent were women. Sixty percent of persons with disabilities were older than 65 years.<sup>102</sup>NGOs disputed these findings and the methodology used, and instead agreed with assessments by the World Health Organisation, the World Bank and Eurostat that estimated that the actual figure was around 10-15 percent.<sup>103</sup>Serbia's Commissioner for Equality has noted that persons with disabilities were among the groups facing the most severe discrimination.<sup>104</sup>

Persons with disabilities were in a difficult socio-economic position, with a high poverty rate and low employment rates. In 2014, BCHR reported that according to the Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Policy, 70 percentof persons with disabilities lived in poverty, only 13 percentwere employed, and more than half lived on social benefits.<sup>105</sup>Additional difficulties in obtaining work included the lack of adequate workplace facilities for person with disabilities.<sup>106</sup>In 2013 the Commissioner for Equality emphasised that persons with mental disabilities faced particular difficulties in finding employment.<sup>107</sup>

Persons with disabilities were facing barriers in relation to the use of transport, services and products, and access to private buildings,<sup>108</sup>while access to public buildings needed to be further improved, especially in rural areas.<sup>109</sup>

In late 2014, the National Employment Service (NES) had 20,780 registered persons with disabilities, 6,981 of whom were women.<sup>110</sup> The Minister of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs stated that 4,575 persons with disabilities were hired during 2015; 1,758 were women who were employed by protected workshops for persons with disabilities. NGOs reported that around 10 percent of work-age persons with disabilities had jobs, and that almost all of them (around 9 percent) were employed at sheltered employment companies, meaning that the number of persons with disabilities to fill job openings in the private sector.<sup>112</sup> Reasons behind could include low education levels, lack of adequate vocational training services offered by the NES, as well as a fear of extreme poverty as being part of the labour market means losing the right to social assistance.<sup>113</sup> According to NGOs there is a risk of companies benefitting from unpaid work in their supply chain when purchasing from institutions for occupational therapy of PWDs, where two thirds of PWDs are deprived of their legal capacity.<sup>114</sup>

The Law on Foundations of the Education System provides for equal right and accessibility of education to every child without discrimination, while at the same time ensures additional support in accordance with the child's individual functioning.<sup>115</sup>As a result of a lack of its implementation, it was estimated that the number of children with disabilities in education had increased.80 percentof citizens in Serbia believed that children with sensory and physical disabilities attending mainstream schools had a negative impact on other children, while 65.2 percent believed the same was true for children with intellectual disabilities.<sup>116</sup> In 2015, fewer than 500 youths with disabilities were enrolled in faculties.<sup>117</sup>

#### Persons Living with HIV/AIDS

According to data provided by the Public Health Institute "Dr. Jovan Batut", there were 2,076 persons living with HIV in Serbiain 2015, and an estimated 1,100 werereportedly unawareof their condition.<sup>118</sup>Vulnerable groups at risk of HIV infection were the MSM population in Serbia, intravenous drug usersand young Roma.<sup>119</sup>In 2014 the Commissioner for Equality reported that there was evidence of persons living with HIV who had lost their employment due to their health status.<sup>120</sup>

The government provides persons living with HIV/AIDS onlywith the first generation of medical treatment, which - compared to newer generation of treatments—had caused numerous side-effects on patients, and thereby directly contributed to their victimisation in the workplace. Patients were reportedly in need of additional medical care, and were therefore more often absent form their workplace, placing them in a greater risk of being fired. In addition to that, their productivity was affected, therefore their competitiveness in the labour market was impacted.<sup>121</sup>

The NGO Stav Plus noted in 2013 that there was no official information on discrimination against persons living with HIV/AIDS in their access to employment or in the workplace, as such persons did not report cases of discrimination due to fear of further stigmatisation.<sup>122</sup>

#### Sexual Minorities

The Anti-Discrimination Act establishes that sexual orientation is a private matter and that no one may be requested to publicly declare their sexual orientation. Furthermore, everyone is entitled to express their sexual orientation and discrimination based on such an expression is prohibited. The Anti-Discrimination Act also prohibits discrimination based on transgender status.<sup>123</sup>The provisions of the valid laws, strategies and bylaws prohibiting discrimination were reportedly not enforced consistently.<sup>124</sup> Same-sex marriages and civil unions are unrecognised by law.<sup>125</sup>

Throughout 2012 and 2013, a number of Serbian NGOs reported attacks against LGBT persons. There were, however, no official data on crimes committed against LGBT persons or whether they were motivated by hatred of this group. In September 2014, the Pride Parade was successfully held in Belgrade for the first time without incidents or organised violence.<sup>126</sup>

Reports by the European Commission, the U.S. Department of States and other sources indicated that societal discrimination against LGBT persons was severe. Hate speech and attacks on LGBT persons were frequent and severe, according to the U.S. Department of States in 2015.Little information on workplace discrimination existed presumably due to fear by LGBT persons of being out of the workplace.<sup>127</sup>

A 2015 qualitative study conducted by the Centre for Queer Studies indicated widespread discrimination of LGBT persons, both in their access to employment and in promotion.<sup>128</sup> In a 2014 survey of priorities of the LGBT community in Serbia published by the Centre, combating labour discrimination was the second highest-ranking priority, only after personal safety, which wasan additional indicator that discrimination of that group was widespread in the labour market.<sup>129</sup>

According to a 2012 Centre for Advanced Legal Studies (CUPS) study, transgender persons faced discrimination in hiring due to their inability to obtain new personal identification documents.<sup>130</sup> In some workplaces transgendered persons were harassed by colleagues and sometimes fired over their gender identity.<sup>131</sup>

#### Women

#### Employment discrimination

The constitutionguarantees equality between women and men and the Anti-Discrimination Act prohibits discrimination based on gender.<sup>132</sup> Violence, exploitation, expression of hatred, humiliation, blackmail and harassment on grounds of sex are also prohibited, as are public advocacy, condoning or compliance with prejudice, customs and other patterns of social behaviour based on gender hierarchy or domination including stereotyped gender roles.

The Labour Act<sup>133</sup> prohibits the most frequent forms of work-related discrimination and allows for the enforcement of affirmative action measures. Special protection is provided to maternity and breastfeeding working women. Pregnant and breastfeeding workers are entitled to statutory protection, and employers are under the obligation to assign them to another adequate job or, if such jobs are unavailable, send them on paid leave. Pregnant workers have the right to paid leave or time off from work to undergo pregnancy-related medical check-ups. Pregnant workers are not allowed to perform jobs that the competent authority hadestablished as injurious to their health or that of their children, particularly jobs entailing heavy lifting, harmful radiation or exposure to high temperatures.

In 2009, Serbia adopted the Law on Gender Equality, which put into place the legal framework for creating the conditions for the implementation of equal opportunity policies and equal enjoyment of human rights by women and men, and special measures for the prevention and elimination of gender-based discrimination.<sup>134</sup> According to a 2012 BCHR report, numerous provisions in this law pertaining to attainment of gender equality in political, economic and cultural life were not enforced in practice.<sup>135</sup>

Serbia ranked 45th out of 145 countries on the World Economic Forum's 2015 Gender Gap Index (a higher ranking indicates lower levels of gender disparity). In 2014 Serbia ranked 54th and in 2013 42th. After Bulgaria, Serbia was ranked highest among its neighbouring countries, and mid-ranked among countries of Europe and Central Asia. Serbia ranked 43rd in political empowerment, 52nd in education attainment, 74th in economic participation and 79th in access to health.<sup>136</sup>

According to the EuropeanEquality Gender Institute, Serbia ranks 22<sup>nd</sup>on the joint gender equality list with EU countries, with a score of 40.6 out of 100, while the EU average was 52.9 points. Overall, the

lowest results were achieved in the spheres of work (only 38.2 points while the EU average was 61.9) and finances (39.2 points versus 67.8 EU average).<sup>137</sup>

In 2015 the Commissioner for Equality reported that the majority of complaints concerned discrimination in access to employment or in the workplace, and were predominantly submitted by women. Commissioner's statistics from previous years corroborated the conclusion that women were the most discriminated group in the labour market.<sup>138</sup>According to the Commissioner for Equality, women in rural areas and Roma women faced additional workplace discrimination.<sup>139</sup>

Women, as the biggest vulnerable group on the labour market, were disadvantaged. The employment rate of women wassignificantly lower than of men, 35 percentvs. 50 percent.<sup>140</sup>The Gender Equality Act<sup>141</sup> obliges employers to monitor staff gender balance, install measures to mitigate or eliminate imbalances and report on progress in achieving equal gender representation.<sup>142</sup>

According to information gathered in 2016 from various sources, these obligations were not observed by the vast majority of companies.<sup>143</sup> Women were predominantly employed in the service sector (76 percent). Fourteen percent of women of working age were self-employed, a proportion that was half that of men. Women entrepreneurs said that they have been treated differently than their male colleagues, and 76 percent considered that women were not accepted and taken seriously when doing business.<sup>144</sup>According to the 2015 Annual Human Rights Report by BCHR, fixed-term employment contracts were the most widespread form of discrimination of young women.<sup>145</sup>

A 2012 Institute of Economic Sciences report indicated that the employment rate for women over 55 had steadily decreased since the beginning of the privatisation process. Women in this age group were more likely to be working part-time and for lower pay than men.<sup>146</sup>

According to thenetwork Women Against Violence, consulted in 2016, women were frequently asked discriminatory question during job interviews.<sup>147</sup>According to the Victimology Society of Serbia, 52.3 percent of women suffered fromdiscrimination during the job application process over the period 2006 - 2011. This included questions regarding their private life during job interviews (48 percent); commenting on the physical appearance of a woman (9.7 percent); pregnancy and motherhood as an obstacle for obtaining a job (5.1 percent); and expectations of a sexual relationship as a means of obtaining a job (0.7 percent).<sup>148</sup>

#### Wage gap

Women in Serbia were also not paidequally for performing work of equal value, and were not promoted on an equal basis. In 2015, according to the director of the Office for Human and Minority Rights of the Serbian Government, women on average were paid 11 percent less than men doing the same job, meaning they would have to work an additional 40 days per year to earn as much as men for equal work. Women constituted the majority of employees in lower paid professions – health sector, education, social work and textile industry, and even in these industries they were not in managerial positions.<sup>149</sup>

A 2014 survey commissioned by the Serbian Ministry of Labour, Employment, Ex-Servicemen's and Social Issues showed that for every 100 employed men with higher education there were 114 women, but men in the same category earned 5.1 percent more.<sup>150</sup>

Only 25.8 percent of managerial positions were held by women. Less than a third of entrepreneurs were female, and in 66 percent of cases out of necessity, predominantly in the service sector.<sup>151</sup>

#### Maternity leave

Women are entitled to a total of 365 days for pregnancy, maternity and child care leave. While on leave due to pregnancy-related complications, pregnant women receive allowances from the Republican

Health Insurance Fund equalling 65 percent of their wages, and the remaining 35 percent is covered from the state budget.<sup>152</sup>

Maternity leave starts28 to 45 days before the estimated delivery day and lasts for up to a year.<sup>153</sup>Workers are compensated depending on the duration of employment, a provision that is not in accordance with ILO standards.<sup>154</sup>

Decisions of the Commissioner for Equality adopted in 2015 indicated that labour discrimination was particularly prominent toward pregnant women and mothers of babies.<sup>155</sup>

It was harder for women to achieve work-life balance, according to the 2015 National Gender Equality Strategy. In 2014, childcare services were not adequately accessible, and women were predominantly the ones to stop working to care for a child or other family members.<sup>156</sup>

Women holders of registered agricultural holdings, as well as women working as temporary or occasional staff did not have the right to pregnancy, maternity or childcare leave.<sup>157</sup>

#### Sexual harassment

A 2011 survey by the Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia in 12 Serbian cities showed that one-third of female workers had been harassed at work.<sup>158</sup>

In 2011 the Labour Inspectorate performed 33,861 inspections, 7,227 of which regarded the enforcement of the Act on the Prohibition of Harassment at Work. The Inspectorate keeps gender-disaggregated statistics of workers' complaints of harassment at work, and recorded 77 complaints by women and 67 by menin 2011.<sup>159</sup>

#### In rural areas

Inequality was particularly pronounced in rural areas, and in relation to agricultural production. Men were the sole owners of both homes and land in more than 80 percent of cases, and women almost never had production equipment in their position. Women also made up the majority of unemployed and informally employed rural population. As much as 74 percent of unpaid members of agricultural family holdings were women.<sup>160</sup>

#### Political empowerment

In terms of political participation of women, Serbia was highly ranked among European states with 34 percent of female MPs, though they were predominantly represented in Parliamentary Committees focusing on human rights, child rights, culture, and family protection, while underrepresented in those focusing on finances, security and infrastructure.<sup>161</sup> Still, the EU noted in 2015 that political participation of woman and in the private sector remained very low.<sup>162</sup>

#### **Consumer & Employee Privacy**

Serbia is party to the CoE Convention for the Protection of Individuals with Regard to Automatic Processing of Personal Data<sup>163</sup> and the Additional Protocol to the Convention.<sup>164</sup> The constitutionof Serbia does not guarantee the right to privacy as such, but the Constitutional Court adopted the view that this right is an integral part of the constitutional right to dignity and the free development of the personality.<sup>165</sup> The constitutionincludes provisions on the inviolability of physical and mental integrity (Art. 25), inviolability of the home (Art. 40), and confidentiality of letters and other means of communication (Art. 41). The constitutionguarantees the protection of personal data, and provides everyone with the right to be informed of personal data collected about him (Art. 42).

The Personal Data Protection Act<sup>166</sup> and other legislation further regulated this area.According to BCHR, the Personal Data Protection Act<sup>167</sup> sets extremely broad grounds for the processing of personal data.<sup>168</sup> In 2015, the European Commission reported that the legal framework for personal data protection was

not fully aligned with EU standards and that a new law should be adopted.<sup>169</sup> According to the Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, seven years into the application of the Personal Data Protection Law, only 1,619 data controllers, out of an estimated 350,000, submitted registers of personal databases to the CentralRegistry.<sup>170</sup>

The majority of databases were registered by companies, and in the opinion of the Commissioner, this was due to the fact that they were also operating in other legislations with similar demands. Companies that registered the largest number of databases were: Leoni Wiring Systems Southeast from Prokuplje (89), Nestle Adriatic from Beograd (25) and Fresenius medical care (23).<sup>171</sup>

Unregulated areas include video surveillance, direct marketing, security checks, processing of biometric data and personal identification numbers, and have caused major problems in personal data protection.<sup>172</sup> According to the Commissioner, this was a direct consequence of inadequate legislative framework on personal data protection, and as a result, private persons were unable to freely enjoy their right to privacy.<sup>173</sup>

In September 2013, in a letter to the Minister of Labour, Employment and Social Policy, the Commissioner highlighted a number of issues related to the personal data of workers. This included cases in which enormous volumes of personal data had been gathered and processed by companies without purpose or justification; employer surveillance of employees' electronic communications; employee surveillance through video and GPS tracking; processing of biometric data; and processing of sensitive data such as medical diagnoses and criminal convictions. The Commissioner noted that personal data processing in the context of labour relations was not specifically regulated by law, but that such practices were contrary to the constitution and the Law on Personal Data Protection.<sup>174</sup>

In 2014, the Commissioner inspected the implementation of and compliance with data protection legislation by all 29 commercial banks in Serbia, and established that approximately 65 percent of banks performed inadmissible processing of personal data by photocopying identity documents of individuals (usually personal identity cards and passports) with no proper legal basis. Some 30 percent of banks performed personal data processing by photocopying employment record cards, extracts from birth registers, utility bills and other documents containing personal data of their existing or prospective clients etc. Regarding processing medical data of individuals identified by law as particularly sensitive personal data, 10 percent of banks engaged in unlawful personal data processing by photocopying medical reports or health questionnaires of their customers or prospective customers, usually in the loan granting procedure or where banks act as insurance agents on behalf of insurance companies. Further, approximately 30 percent of banks made photocopies of health insurance cards and thus engaged in unlawful personal data processing.<sup>175</sup>

According to the 2015 BCHR Report, the media had over the past few years been in the habit of publishing the personal data of citizens, even particularly sensitive data.<sup>176</sup>

The Electronic Communications Act<sup>177</sup> obliges operators to retain electronic communication data for the purposes of investigation or criminal proceedings or the disclosure of a crime or for the purpose of protecting national and public security. The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection and the Protector of Citizens reported that from March 2011 to March 2012, public authorities filed 4,400 requests to access data gathered by companies, and that companies provided access in 90 percent of cases. Authorities specified the legal grounds for accessing the retained data in only 50 percent of the requests.

Only one of the four major telecom operators in Serbia, Telenor, tracks whether user data has been accessed, and in the same period, 270,000 instances of access by government bodies were registered, without the consent of the company.<sup>178</sup> Companies in the information and communication technology sector have reportedly circumvented regulations in the field of data protection.<sup>179</sup>

As reported in 2014, the Commissioner sent a questioner to inspect 184 internet service providers whose customers were natural persons. An analysis of the collected replies by operators raised various concerns. The Commissioner concluded that there was a high risk of unlawful data processing and invasion of privacy.<sup>180</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- May 2016, AutonomousWomen's Centre (AŽC): A woman was killed by her husband following an appearance on the reality show "DNK" broadcastedon Pink TV (The theme of "DNK" is establishing paternity. Women's rights organisations questioned whether women were voluntarily appearing in this TV show, regardlessof whether they have signed a consent, particularly in cases when they have been victims of family violence). AZC sent letters to a number of companies and requested they stop advertisingduring this show. Only Telenor agreed to stop advertising, some companies replied and explained that they get advertising packages from agencies and were not able to choose when they will be advertised, while other companies never responded.<sup>181</sup>
- 2015, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: Discrimination was established in several cases when employment was terminated due to maternity. This includes the employment contract of an Austrian citizen being fired when she informed her employer that she was pregnant; a worker who was considered redundant when she was to return to work after maternity leave; a worker who was demoted when she returned to work after child care leave; an employee who, after returning from maternity leave, was given an ultimatum to either quit or be demoted.<sup>182</sup>
- 2015, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: In two cases, ageism was established in banks' credit requirements.<sup>183</sup>
- 2015, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: A construction company discriminated against an employer based on his medical status by terminating his employment as a result of himtaking leave for medical reasons.<sup>184</sup>
- 2015, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: A company and a law firmasked job applicants about their marital status and made their selection based on that discriminatory criteria.<sup>185</sup>
- 2015, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: An employee was demoted after submitting a complaint to the Commissioner for Equality.<sup>186</sup>
- 2015, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights Annual Human Right Report: In 2015, the Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protectionlaunched the oversight of the enforcement and implementation of the Personal Data Protection Act by seven joint stock companies that published on their websites the names, addresses and personal identification numbers of their stock holders and the number of their votes and stocks.<sup>187</sup>
- 2015, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights Annual Human Right Report: The state security authorities were authorised under relevant laws to access retained data. Only two of the 207 electronic communication operators retaining communication data (Telenor and Telekom Serbia) forwarded the annual records to the Commissioner for Information of Public Importance, in accordance with the law. Because of a new oversight procedure that was

initiated by the relevant Ministry, another 146 electronic communication operators contacted the Commissioner by 1 June 2015.<sup>188</sup>

- 2014, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: A director of a company that refused to rent premises to organise a party that was to be attended by LGBT persons was considered to commit a discriminatory act.<sup>189</sup>
- 2014, Commissioner forthe Protection of Equality: A spa hotel was recommended to make its premises accessible to persons with disabilities. The hotel did not comply with this recommendation.<sup>190</sup>
- 2014, Commissioner forthe Protection of Equality: In two separate cases against two health institutions the Commissioner found discrimination againstpersons living with HIV. In one case, the person's HIV positive status was clearly marked in red letters on the front cover of his medical file, and in the other, the patient was denied treatment and redirected to another institution.<sup>191</sup>
- 2014, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: An employer violated a prohibition of discrimination by posting a notice that no Roma raspberry pickers will be hired.<sup>192</sup>
- 2014, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: 'Elektrodistribucija' discriminated against inhabitants of a Roma settlement by issuing group electricity bills.<sup>193</sup>
- July 2014, NGO Praxis: The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality established that in a hiring process, Pizza Shop 'Marconi—Rim' from Nis denied the possibility of employment to a Roma woman, exclusively because of her ethnicity.<sup>194</sup>
- December 2013, Blic online: Alpha Bank fired one employee who was six months pregnant and two employees that were on maternity leave.<sup>195</sup>
- July 2012, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: The Commissioner presented charges<sup>196</sup> against McDonald's in Novi Sad over allegations that security personnel prohibited Roma children, accompanied by an adult, from entering the restaurant.<sup>197</sup>
- January 2012, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: The Higher Court in Belgrade established that JAT Airways committed a severe form of discrimination against an employee, a pilot who was reportedly harassed, humiliated and called abusive names related to his German nationality and Catholic religion. Managers also allegedly stopped informing him of his flight schedule after he requested judicial protection from discrimination.<sup>198</sup>
- November 2011, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: A public company from Novi Sad
  was sentenced by the court for discriminating against an employee based on his membership
  to a political party. The plaintiff was relocated to unfavourable duties and a year later fired.<sup>199</sup>
- September 2011, Commissioner for the Protection of Equality: A clinic published a notice for the temporary employment of a nurse-technician through the National Employment Agency, where one of the proposed conditions was that applicants should not be older than 35 years of age. The Commissioner found this to be direct discrimination based on age.<sup>200</sup>

## **Company Initiatives**

*Private-sector programmes that aim to ensure respect for human rights or contribute to development* 

#### **Company Development Initiatives**

**Telenor:** In partnership with the Ministry of Health and UNICEF Serbia, the company implements the project "Povezivanje" that aims to improve the health and lives of Roma families. In only a fewyears, Roma health mediators helped bring about tremendous improvement in the lives of Roma families. Not only was access to health services drastically increased and the child mortality inRoma settlements reduced by 50%, buttheir efforts also helped Roma families exercise many otherrights they were entitled to. Initially identified as healthcare workers, Roma mediators evolved intosocial workers and became a unique bond between the Roma population and the entire institutionalsystem.<sup>201</sup>

*Erste Bank a. d. Novi Sad—Superstep:*Since 2011, the program is supporting educated unemployed young people who are trying to start a business with trainings and workshops on relevant topics including development of business ideas and plans, access to a specific credit line, a one year of mentorship, etc.<sup>202</sup>

*Societe General Serbia and Youth with Disabilities of Serbia:* The company, in collaboration with Youth Disabilities of Serbia, is organising Inclusion Academy to train, develop the skills and build the capacity of persons with disabilities to access the labour market.<sup>203</sup>

*Ernst & Young:* The company has launched a number of initiatives aimed at reducing discrimination. This includes: Cooperation with the NGO Youth with Disabilities of Serbia to recruit young professionals with disabilities; organising special trainings and facilitating networks of women leaders within the company; offering women with small children a possibility to work from home and provides them with all necessary technical equipment; organising educational programmes and soft-skills trainings on career development for young people.<sup>204</sup>

**Declaration On Respect For Women's Empowerment:** Seven major companies operating in Serbia— Actavis, Avon, Intesa Bank, Coca Cola, Carlsberg, Erste Bank, and IBM—signed a declaration on respect for women with the aim of improving the position of women in the labour market.<sup>205</sup>

*International Advertising Association, Serbian Chapter (2013):* The association adopted a national Code of good advertising and marketing communications that will also serve as a working document for the development of a law in this field by the Ministry of Trade. The Code will be followed by a regularindependent body to serve as a mediator.<sup>206</sup>

#### Stakeholder Recommendations

*Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection:* The Commissioner recommended that companies in Serbia adopt the following actions:

- If an employer intends to in any way control records of an employee's e-mail account, employer-provided mobile phone or internet access, the employee must be notified in advance and in writing, and must give written consent.<sup>207</sup>
- Businesses that have databases of personal data of citizens, formed on the basis of consent, secure that the consent is free and completely informed, and that the purpose of data processing should be stated as clearly and precisely as possible, so that there is no dilemma as to whether it is allowed.<sup>208</sup>

*Gender Equality Directorate:* The Directorate recommended that women should be more represented in the IT sector on all levels, particularly in managerial positions, and that there should be more women in managerial positions.<sup>209</sup>

*Commissioner for the Protection of Equality:* In a written statement submitted in 2013 during Country Guide consultation process, The Commission recommended that companies:<sup>210</sup>

- Educate employees on discrimination, use affirmative measures in employment and make their premises fully accessible if they are providing services; and
- When publishing job advertisements, not to include discriminatory conditions related to sex, appearance or age of applicants.

**Commissioner for the Protection of Equality**: The Commissioner recommended that banksshould not discriminatecitizens based on their age to access bank services, and that they should asses on a case by case basis whether their clients are eligible for a specific credit or other service.<sup>211</sup>

*Minister of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs:* The Ministerrecommended that companies set aside part of their procurement funds to favour companies that employ or are owned by persons with disabilities.<sup>212</sup>

*The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality* in the 2015 Annual Report, made the following recommendation to the government, relevant for companies:<sup>213</sup>

• Oblige all public authorities and private employers to develop internal mechanisms for elimination and protection from discrimination, gender balanced HR policies and management of national, ethnic, linguistic and other diversities.

*The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality* in the 2014 Annual Report, made the following recommendation to the government, relevant for companies:<sup>214</sup>

• Employers should be obliged to provide reasonable accommodation in the workplace to persons with disabilities.

**The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality** also submitted a number of recommendations for new provisions in the Labour Law. While these recommendations are intended for the government, they may also be relevant for companies. Recommendations include:

- Recognise the right of working mothers to breastfeeding breaks amounting to 90 minutes per day and the right to decide on her own when and how many breaks she would like to take.
- If a working day lasts up to six hours, the breastfeeding break should last a minimum of 45 minutes; mothers of twins or more babies or prematurely born babies should have a break lasting minimum 120 minutes; one parent of an adopted child should be guaranteed breaks for feeding under same conditions.<sup>215</sup>
- Recognise the right of an employee to be reinstituted after parental leave to the same or other adequate position, including if the previously held position had been terminated. If necessary, provide the employee with professional training if work processes were modified during their leave.<sup>216</sup>
- As a protective measure for pregnant employees and employees undergoing artificial insemination, employers with more than 20 permanently employed women should provide them with a separate room for rest and hygiene.<sup>217</sup>

*AutonomousWomen's Centre (AZC):*The Centre recommend thatcompanies explicitly state in their policies that they will provide support to women victims of family violence.<sup>218</sup>

**AutonomousWomen's Centre (AZC)** made the following recommendations to the government, which is also relevant for companies: it should be mandatory for both parents to use childcare leave for an equal period, i.e. 6 months.<sup>219</sup>

*Strategy for Social Inclusion of Roma 2016-2025*<sup>220</sup> includes the following measures that could be applied by companies:

- Involvement of recruitment agencies in education activities and building capacity for working with less employable categories of unemployed persons, in order to increase the number of Roma who seek employment through employment agencies;
- Organising seminars and trainings on the prohibition of discrimination in relation to the access to the labour market, employment and labour rights of employees in employers' associations
- Promoting examples of good practice in the employment of Roma men and women, as well as ways of eliminating prejudices and stereotypes.<sup>221</sup>

*The UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women* made the following recommendations to the government, which are also relevant for companies:<sup>222</sup>

- Adopt measures to implement the principle of equal pay for work of equal value in order to narrow and close the gender wage gap;
- Encourage women's participation in occupational areas where they are traditionally underrepresented;
- Strengthen measures to prevent and combat sexual harassment of women in the workplace by establishing effective reporting mechanisms and sanctions.

### Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

#### **Due Diligence Library**

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

#### Discrimination

Does the company ensure that employment-related decisions are based on relevant and objective criteria?

- The company identifies different types of discrimination, including those rooted in formal structures and cultural traditions.
- It is company policy to ensure that decisions concerning hiring, wages, promotion, training, discipline, retirement and termination are based only on unbiased criteria, and are not linked to any of the discriminatory characteristics listed in the description for this question.
- Each job category in the company has a written description stating the salary level and the qualifications required for that job category.
- The company ensures that employment advertisements do not reference discriminatory criteria, such as race, gender or age (unless listed as part of a legal equal opportunities promotion).

- The company ensures that job applicants are not asked to give information about their marital status, pregnancy, intent to have children, number of dependents, or similar information that may lead to discriminatory hiring decisions.
- All hiring managers receive training regarding the company's non-discrimination policies.
- The company has established a procedure, accessible and known to all workers, where workers can safely report incidents of workplace discrimination.
- The company takes reasonable steps to enable qualified persons with disabilities or health conditions to gain employment opportunities with the company, for example by providing wheel chair access, flexible working hours, longer breaks etc.

#### Fair Treatment

Does the company protect workers from workplace harassment including physical, verbal, sexual or psychological harassment, abuse, or threats?

- The company has a commitment to prevent workplace harassment.
- The company actively informs workers of their obligations to refrain from violent, threatening or abusive conduct.
- Managers receive training on how to identify and deal with instances of harassment in the workplace.
- The company investigates all complaints of workplace harassment and takes appropriate preventative and disciplinary action including reporting of criminal actions to the appropriate authorities.

#### Privacy

Does the company respect the privacy of its employees whenever it gathers private information or monitors the workplace?

- The company has a procedure stating which kinds of workplace monitoring are allowed; what kind of personal worker information is retained; where it is stored; who has access; and why the information is necessary.
- Workers are made aware of all workplace monitoring, including cameras and Internet or e-mail monitoring, and the specific purpose of the monitoring.
- The company obtains the worker's prior written consent before gaining information from an individual with whom the worker has a privileged relationship, including a former employer, doctor or lawyer.
- Workers have access to all personal data collected about them, including data concerning disciplinary decisions and data obtained through monitoring, but excluding confidential management specific information related to performance evaluations, salary negotiations, promotions, rotation and similar employment decisions.

#### **Community Engagement**

Does the company engage with local communities on the actual or potential human rights impacts of its operations?

• The company has a commitment to engage openly with communities in and around its area of operations, prior to, during and after commencing activities that may negatively impact their access to resources (e.g. water, food, land) or livelihoods (e.g. fishing or hunting grounds).

- The company communicates and consults with local communities prior to, during and after commencing activities to prevent, reduce and mitigate impacts.
- The company takes steps to remedy the legitimate concerns of local communities regarding any negative impacts of the company's operations on the access to resources or livelihoods.

#### **Country Risk**

Does the company seek to avoid involvement in human rights abuses owing to government or societal practices?

- If operating in a country or region with systematic human rights abuses, the company seeks to become aware of and avoid the risk of contributing to, endorsing or benefiting from such abuses.
- Where the company risks involvement in systematic human rights abuses owing to government or societal practices, the company seeks to identify solutions through dialogue with other businesses, civil society organisations, experts and other relevant stakeholders, including where possible with the authorities.
- The company ensures that it does not endorse any state imposed discriminatory limitations on the right to vote, and does not pass along information concerning religious, racial, political affiliations or other characteristics of employees which could be used by the government as a reason to restrict the right to vote.

#### Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- International Labour Organization Core Labour Standards on Non-discrimination and the ILO Bureau
  for Gender Equality: Non-discrimination comprises one of the four core areas of the ILO Declaration
  on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work, which comprises the ILO core labour standards. The
  ILO integrates gender throughout its work, with the objective of achieving gender equality as an
  essential feature of decent work. This can include advisory services, research and information
  dissemination, training and capacity building.
- Oxfam Australia: Women, Communities and Mining: The Gender Impacts of Mining and the Role of Gender Impact Assessment (2009): This Guide is intended to inform mining company staff of potential gender impacts of mining projects and introduces some tools and approaches that can be used to conduct a gender impact assessment.
- Women's Empowerment Principles (2010): Developed in collaboration between UN Women and the UN Global Compact, the Women's Empowerment Principles are a set of principles for businesses offering guidance on how to empower women in the workplace, marketplace and community.
- The Forest Peoples Programme: Established in 1990, the Programme is dedicated to supporting Indigenous Forest Peoples protect their land rights and human rights. The Programme works directly with indigenous communities, assisting them in building their own capacities and exercising their human rights.
- IFC Performance Standard 7: Indigenous Peoples (2012): The IFC PS7 and its accompanying guidance offer directions on how private sector projects can respect the human rights of Indigenous Peoples through following the stated requirements.

- International Council on Mining and Metals Good Practice Guide: Indigenous Peoples and Mining (2010): The ICMM is the industry organisation for the mining and metals sector. The Guidance provides advice to companies on how they can build effective relationships with Indigenous Peoples, as well outlining ways in which companies can effectively engage throughout the lifecycle of a project.
- International Working Group for Indigenous Affairs (est. 1968): IWGIA is an international human rights organization specialising in Indigenous Peoples' rights. IWGIA works to further the understanding, knowledge, and engagement with the rights of Indigenous Peoples through publications, advocacy programmes and support of local projects.
- The Manila Declaration of the International Conference on Extractive Industries and Indigenous Peoples (2009): The Declaration is a statement on behalf of Indigenous Peoples and support organisations from 35 countries that calls on different stakeholder groups, such as extractive companies, communities and civil society organisations, to respect and uphold the recognised rights of Indigenous Peoples.
- Tebtebba Foundation (Indigenous Peoples' International Centre for Policy Research and Education): The Foundation's main purpose is to work for the respect, protection and fulfilment of Indigenous Peoples' rights and the operationalisation of Indigenous Peoples' self-determined sustainable development. The Foundation offers a number of relevant resources on issues such as traditional knowledge and traditional livelihoods, biodiversity and climate change.
- UN Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues (est. 2000): The Forum was formed to advise the United Nations Economic and Social Council on a number of Indigenous Peoples' rights issues, such as economic and social development, culture, education, environment, health and human rights.
- UN Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous peoples (est. 2001): The Special Rapporteur mandate is to advise on and monitor the human rights situation of Indigenous Peoples. This includes country reports, promoting good practice, addressing relevant human rights violations and contributing to thematic study on topics related to Indigenous Peoples.

## **Engagement Opportunities**

Development initiatives by public and private actors that provide opportunities for companies to contribute to human development

#### **Public Sector Initiatives**

*Subsidising Roma Employment:* The National Employment Service is subsidising employers intending to hire up to 19 Roma persons with one-time financial aid from 100,000 up to 400,000 dinars (approx. US\$900 – US\$3600). Bigger sums would be allocated to employers from less developed municipalities, and those planning to hire more than 11 Roma persons.

*Strategy for the Improvement of the Status of Roma:* The government launched several initiatives with the aim of improving the status of Roma in the areas of housing, education, employment and health, as well as including representatives of Roma communities in the process of policy implementation.<sup>223</sup>

**Protocol to protect women:** Acting upon recommendations from several women's NGOs, the Ministry of Interior decided in 2011 to develop a special Protocol defining specific actions to be taken by the police to protect women from family or partner violence.<sup>224</sup>

**Toll-Free Hotline for Female Victims of Violence**: Established in Vojvodina, the provincial Secretariat for Gender Equality provided training for hotline volunteers. Technical and financial support was further provided.

*International Labour Organisation:* The project was piloting a solution for providing formal employment to disadvantaged and vulnerable groups in the City of Belgrade by engaging informal waste collectors in a dialogue with local government and key private operators dealing with recycling. The lessons learned have been prepared and presented.<sup>225</sup>

## **NGO** Initiatives

*IDEAS:* The NGO implements the projectBuilding Socially Responsible Business in Serbiathat aims to facilitate the development of socially responsible businesses in Serbia by establishing a multi-stakeholders dialoguefor the local understanding of the role, implications and impact of businesses on human rights; development of benchmark mechanism for evaluating businesses; provide with expert support to businesses for the development of human rights oriented internal guidelines and procedures; support businesses in the field of community development and investment (more sustainable CSR investing) and increasing awareness and competitive spirit among businesses.<sup>226</sup>

# Child Labour

Work that interferes with the health, development, education or family life of persons under 18

Operating Environment		
	Country	Central and Eastern Asia
Net Enrolment Ratio in Primary Education (% both sexes)	95	95.8
Percentage of pupils starting grade 1 and reaching last grade of primary	99.2	98.5
One-year-old children immunised against measles (%)	92	94.4
Mortality rate of children under 5 years old (per 1,000 live births)	7	11.2
Percentage of population below 14	14.74	
Restrictions on children under 18 from working	Employment of children hazardous work under 18	-
Minimum age of employment	15 years	
End of compulsory education	14/15 years	
Relevant legislation	<ul> <li>Labour Law</li> <li>Criminal Code</li> <li>Law on the Four Education Syste</li> </ul>	
Responsible ministries	<ul> <li>The Ministry of Veteran, and So</li> <li>The Labour Insp</li> <li>Ministry of Inter</li> <li>Ministry of Justi</li> <li>Ministry of Educe</li> </ul>	ectorate mal Affairs ce
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul><li>Praxis</li><li>Child Rights Cent</li></ul>	tre

Astra

- Bibia
- Minority Rights Centre

## **Country Context**

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The constitution and Labour Act guarantee special protection to the family and the child, and prohibit the employment of children under 15 and for hazardous work under 18.<sup>227</sup> These provisions are in line with international standards.

According to the U.S. Department of Labour's 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labour, 6 percent of children 5 to 14 were working.<sup>228</sup>

According to UNICEF's 2014 Serbia Multiple Indicator Survey (MICS), 10 percent of children were involved in child labour. Boys, children from other residence areas and the poorest children were more likely to be involved in economic activities. In Roma settlements, 5 percent of children were involved in child labour.<sup>229</sup>

In 2014, the Ministry of Labour, Employment and Social Policy employed 241 inspectors in the Serbian Labour Inspectorate.<sup>230</sup>The Labour Inspectorate generally lacked funding to provide specialized training and the necessary equipment, such as computers and vehicles, to facilitate the adequate enforcement of laws prohibiting child labour.<sup>231</sup>

The Labour Inspectorate report for 2015 noted that inspectors did not find any case of child labour in the group under 14 years, but registered 25 persons aged 15 to 18 working in the construction, industry and services sectors.<sup>232</sup> In 2014, inspectors reported that there were 25 cases of minors, ages 15 to 18, employed without parental or guardian approval in violation of the labour law, but it was not clear whether this work was hazardous.<sup>233</sup>

The government also lacks a national policy to combat child labour and a mechanism to effectively coordinate efforts to address child labour across government agencies.

## Worst Forms of Child Labour

There are no legal provisions that outline a specific list of activities or occupations that are hazardous and prohibited for children.<sup>234</sup>In addition to that, the Criminal Code of Serbia prohibits child prostitution, trafficking and enslavement of children, providing penalties of at least five years in prison for individuals found guilty of trafficking minors.<sup>235</sup>

UNICEF reported in 2014 that 3 percent of children were involved in the worst forms of child labour, while UNCHR noted in 2015 that many children were engaged in begging.<sup>236</sup>Roma children, poor children, and children living in foster homes were the most vulnerable to the worst forms of child labour.<sup>237</sup>4 percent of Roma children in particular were working under hazardous conditions.<sup>238</sup>

According to the U.S. Department of Labour report for 2011, forced eviction of Roma families increased the vulnerability of children in such families to their involvement in worst forms of child labour.<sup>239</sup>The NGO Praxis reported in 2013 that many Roma children worked in open markets or in the streets selling small goods or doing delivery or cleaning. The problem of child labour was reportedly exacerbated by the social protection system, which did not compensate those working in the informal market for

injuries or lost wages. When they were unable to work, parents sent their children into the labour market, sometimes in the same job, to compensate their absent.<sup>240</sup>

To a lesser extent, children worked on family farms. Children's work in agriculture commonly involved the use of potentially dangerous machinery and tools, carrying of heavy loads, and the application of harmful pesticides.<sup>241</sup>

In addition to that, more than 50,000 people worked in small-scale waste collection, including many children.<sup>242</sup>

Serbia was a destination, transit and source country for the trafficking of children for the purposes of sexual and labour exploitation. Many children were trafficked from Eastern Europe and Central Asia to Western European countries.<sup>243</sup>

In 2013, Astra reported that internal trafficking in human beings included 18 children.<sup>244</sup>

Child prostitution, according to NGO reports, was present in Serbia. The NGO Astra operated an SOS hotline and during 2015 out of 38 potential trafficking reports they received, 10 trafficking victims were identified, four of them children and all of them were female.<sup>245</sup>

#### Education

In Serbia primary and secondary education are free of charge and primary education is mandatory. Under the constitution, all citizens have equal access to higher education and the state provides free tuition to talented students.

In mid–2012, the governmentadopted the Education Development Strategy until 2020.<sup>246</sup> Strategy priorities related to the educational system should correspond to the needs of the economy, to establish active institutional system of linking science and industry and that policy of incentives should be focused towards innovation in entrepreneurial sector. The Strategy, however, suffers from specific shortcomings, including the failure to address human rights and rights of the child in education.

Preschool education was attended by about 50 percent of children under 6 years. The EU target for 2020 is 95 percent.<sup>247</sup>

Although the percent of men and women with university education is almost the same (around 16percent), there were more women than men who have not completed primary school or have no more than primary education (39percent vs. 29percent). The educational levels of various ethnic communities were extremely divergent as well—e.g. 87percent of the Roma population had incomplete primary education or had onlyprimary education; lessthan 1percent had completed higher education. The educational breakdown of persons with disabilities was also unfavourable: 52.7percent of thoseover 15 years of age have not completed primary school or had no more than primary education, while only 6.5percent had completed higher education.

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

## Due Diligence Library

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

- The company does not employ workers under 15 years of age for full-time work, 13 years of age for light work and 18 years of age for hazardous work (please see the question description for exceptions).
- If the company employs minors below the age of 18, the company has a list of job functions that can safely be performed by minors.
- The company is aware of local age-levels for completion of compulsory education and does not employ workers under that age for work that may interfere with such education.
- The company has a reliable procedure to check the age of young job candidates by birth certificate, other official forms of identification, or by alternative means such as physical appearance or knowledge of historic events.
- Company apprenticeship programmes do not constitute the main portion of the workforce, are limited in duration, are performed in conjunction with a school programme (or supervised by Labour Ministers or Labour Organisations), and do not interfere with the child's compulsory education.
- If the company becomes aware that it is employing young workers below minimum age, it ensures that they are enrolled in education programme, and that their dependents are compensated for the resulting loss of income.

## Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, Business & Children Portal: The Portal is an
  information hub developed to give practical assistance to people from all business sectors in their
  work and decision-making, leading to better protection of the rights and welfare of children. The
  Portal has sections on: issues, positive initiatives, alleged abuses, lawsuits and guidance.
- Children's Rights and Business Principles (2012): Developed by UNICEF, UN Global Compact and Save the Children, these Principles are the first comprehensive set of principles to guide companies on the full range of actions that they can take in the workplace, marketplace and community to respect and support children's rights.
- ILO Programme on the Elimination of Child Labour (est. 1992): The Programme has the overall goal of the progressive elimination of child labour, to be achieved through strengthening the capacity of countries to address it and promoting a worldwide movement to combat child labour.
- UN Committee on the Rights of the Child General Comment No.16 on State obligations regarding the impact of the business sector on children's rights (2013): The Committee is the body of independent experts that monitors the implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the Optional Protocols. In April 2013, the Committee issued a general comment on business and children's rights. The objective of General Comment No.16 is to provide States parties with a framework for implementing the CRC, particularly with regard to the business sector.
- Children's Rights in Impact Assessment A Tool For Companies (2013): Developed by UNICEF and the Danish Institute for Human Rights, this checklist is a practical tool intended to help companies to identify and manage their impact on children's rights. The checklist contains a set of questions and indicators covering the 10 Children's Rights and Business Principles, addressing different aspects of company policies and operations and the impact on children's rights.

• Better Work (ILO, IFC): Guidance Sheet on Child Labour (2009)

## **Engagement Opportunities**

Development initiatives by public and private actors that provide opportunities for companies to contribute to human development

#### **Public Sector Initiatives**

*General Protocol on Child Protection from Abuse and Neglect*: Adopted under the National Plan of Action for Children, the Protocol defines the general policy for children until 2015. Its aim is to create an efficient and coordinated procedure for protection of child victims of abuse and adequate intervention and rehabilitation for such children.

*Child Allowance Program*: The government operates a cash benefits programme for poor families conditional on school enrolment of children age 7 or older, to keep children from working.<sup>249</sup>

**Prihvatilište:** A public facility managed by the municipality, Prihvatilište, welcomes various categories of minors in trouble, including street children and those with no parental care. Although beneficial, it has only 16 beds –far from enough to host all the minors in trouble who are entitled to care.<sup>250</sup>

**Parliamentary Committee on Children:** The government established the Parliamentary Committee with the aim of reviewing and monitoring all legislation pertaining to children and their rights, and to align it to international standards.

**Programs Under Social Security Law:** Agovernment program that provides a range of social services, including assistance to trafficking victims. The law requires Social Services Centres in 140 communities to maintain 24-hour duty shifts in order to protect children from abuse and neglect, including Roma children.

**Protection for street children**: A government program that establishes teams within local centres for social services to provide protection for children living and working on the streets. Teams include representatives from the Ministry of Interior, health care professionals, educators and social workers. In 2014, the program provided social services to 60 children.<sup>251</sup>

**International Labour Organization:**In February 2016, the ILO launched a project called "Country Level Engagement and Assistance to Reduce Child Labour (CLEAR)", whose four components were: aiming to improve specific aspects of national legislation on child labour including its worst forms; to improve monitoring and enforcement of laws and policies related to child labour; to build national capacity to develop, validate, adopt and implement their National Action Plans on the elimination of child labour (NAP); and to enhance implementation of national and local policies and programs and to improve social policies and programs.<sup>252</sup>

#### **NGO** Initiatives

**BejglBejgl:** Social enterprise bakery founded by NGO Atina, an organisation that has been advocating for the rights of victims of human trafficking and other forms of exploitation with the aim to support sustainability of its programs.<sup>253</sup>

# Forced Labour

Debt bondage, human trafficking or other coercion that makes workers unable to freely leave employment

Operating Environment	
U.S. Department of Labour Trafficking in Persons: Tier Placement	Tier 2
Relevant laws	<ul><li>Labour Law</li><li>Criminal Code</li></ul>
Responsible agencies	<ul> <li>Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran, and Social Policy</li> <li>Labour Inspectorate</li> <li>Ministry of Internal Affairs</li> <li>Ministry of Justice</li> </ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul><li>ASTRA</li><li>ATINA</li></ul>

## Country Context

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The constitution prohibits slavery, keeping persons in conditions tantamount to slavery and all forms of trafficking in persons.<sup>254</sup> The Law on the Protection Program for Participants in Criminal Proceedings regulates the protection of and assistance to victims of human trafficking.<sup>255</sup>

According to a 2012 Belgrade Centre for Human Rights report, cases of forced labour were rare.<sup>256</sup> Nevertheless, victim identification significantly increased, particularly of forced labour, though victim care suffered from the absence of government procedures to refer victims to NGO service providers and a lack of training for social welfare centre staff on trafficking victim assistance.<sup>257</sup>

## Trafficking

The Criminal Code prohibits trafficking in human beings,<sup>258</sup> setting penalties ranging from three to 15 years' imprisonment. It prohibits sex trafficking and non-sexual exploitation, but does not distinguish between commercial sexual exploitation and forced labour.<sup>259</sup>

According to the U.S. Department of State's 2014 Trafficking in Persons report, Serbia was a source, transit and destination country for men and women subjected to sex trafficking and forced labour, including domestic servitude and forced begging.<sup>260</sup>

Foreign victims of trafficking found in Serbia reportedly originated primarily from other countries in Europe. During 2014, foreign trafficking victims in Serbia were from Montenegro, Bosnia, Moldova, Bulgaria and Romania.<sup>261</sup>

According to the European Commission's Serbia 2015 Progress Report, the government of Serbia did not fully comply with the standards for the elimination of trafficking butwas making efforts to do so.<sup>262</sup> Very few cases of trafficking in human beings were successfully investigated.

The draft Anti-Trafficking Strategy and Action Plan are still pending. According to the EU Progress Report, the Centre for Protection of Victims of Human Trafficking needs to strengthen its capacity. No state-run emergency shelter was available for the victims of trafficking and there was no appropriate centre for child victims.<sup>263</sup>

According to the Centre for Human Trafficking Victims Protection, 40 victims of trafficking were identified in 2015; most of them were women and girls who were trafficked for commercial sexual exploitation.<sup>264</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- October 2013, Novosti: Serbian police arrested 10 persons for human trafficking and smuggling of illegal migrants over Hungarian border.<sup>265</sup>
- *February 2013, Blic online*: Austrian police successfully broke up a criminal organisation that illegally trafficked people across Europe, including in Serbia, and earned more than 50 million euros (approx. US\$55 million).<sup>266</sup>

## **Company Initiatives**

*Private-sector programmes that aim to ensure respect for human rights or contribute to development* 

## **Company Development Initiatives**

*Komercijalna Banka:* The companyfinancially supported ASTRA's media campaign 'STOP Trafficking in Children'.<sup>267</sup>

*Vip Mobile:* The company and its customers donated 2 million Dinars (approx. US\$18,000) in 2012 to the NGO ASTRA, which fights human trafficking. The donation was intended for the procurement of modern telephone exchange which will enhance the work of SOS line for human trafficking victims, as well as for the procurement of service vehicle which will help ASTRA to directly provide aid to human trafficking victims all around Serbia.<sup>268</sup>

## Stakeholder Recommendations

The NGO ASTRA recommends that companies operating in Serbia:

• Advance cooperation with NGOs involved in the protection of victims of trafficking and with competent state agencies. Further cooperation should aim to establish a more effective

network of protection for victims, including timely legal assistance and representation, psychological and medical support;<sup>269</sup>

• In the hotel service sector in particular, to provide training to their staff on their Anti-trafficking policy, when existed.<sup>270</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

#### Due Diligence Library

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

- Workers can give notice and leave employment within a reasonable length of time. This is clearly communicated to workers prior to starting employment.
- The company (or its recruitment agencies) ensures that it does not withhold wages or bonuses and that it pays them in a timely and regular manner.
- The company ensures it does not make deductions from wages for disciplinary measures or other deductions not authorised by national law.
- Within normal working hours workers are able to earn a living wage sufficient to meet the basic needs of themselves and their closest dependents.
- Overtime work is paid, voluntary and not compelled through threat of pay deductions, termination or other sanctions.
- The company (or its recruitment agencies) ensures that it does not retain identity cards, passports, travel documents or other personal items without which workers cannot leave employment. If letters of release or other documents are needed for the worker to leave employment, such letters are issued without delay.
- All workers are allowed to leave company premises during breaks and at the end of their shifts, and workers in company housing may freely enter and exit their accommodation at any time.
- The company (or its recruiting agencies) ensures that it does not require workers to pay recruitment fees or lodge money deposits.
- Loans or salary advancements to workers are based on fair terms that are clearly explained to the worker, are not granted to cover basic living expenses, are limited in size, and do not require the worker to remain with the company until repayment is completed.
- If the company uses prison labour it ensures that all prison workers have been convicted by a court of law, and that the work is voluntary and supervised by a public authority.
- The company ensures that it does not use labour from agencies or firms involved in human trafficking or other forms of bonded labour.

# Occupational Health & Safety

Unsafe or unhealthy working conditions that expose workers to the risk of accidents or occupational illnesses

Operating Environment	
Relevant laws	<ul> <li>The Labour Law</li> <li>Health Protection Act</li> <li>Health Insurance Act</li> <li>Pension and Disability Insurance Act</li> </ul>
Responsible agencies	<ul> <li>The Occupational Safety and Health Directorate within the Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs</li> <li>The Labour Inspectorate within the Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs</li> <li>The Institute of Occupational Health within Ministry of Health</li> </ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul> <li>Serbian Association of Employers'</li> <li>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia (CATUS)</li> <li>Association of Independent Trade Unions Serbia</li> </ul>

## Country Context

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The constitution guarantees the right to occupational safety and health and the right to protection at work, as well as special protection at work for women, young persons and persons with disabilities.<sup>271</sup>The Occupational Safety and Health Act<sup>272</sup> was significantly amended in 2015 to be aligned with EU standards. The concept of employers was expanded and includes natural persons providing work to workers on any legal grounds, with the exception of persons providing work in the household and heads of family agricultural holdings performing work together with their family household members.

The Labour Law,<sup>273</sup>Health Protection Act,<sup>274</sup>Health Insurance Act<sup>275</sup> and Pension and Disability Insurance Act<sup>276</sup>also regulate various aspects of safety and health at work. Under the Labour Law, employees have the right to health and safety at work, and are obliged to abide by safety and health regulations so as not to endanger their own health and safety or those of other employees or persons. Numerous by-laws regulate specific issues.<sup>277</sup>

A list of occupational diseases and bodily injuries has been approved by the Ministry of Labour and Social Policy and the Ministry of Health.<sup>278</sup>

The Occupational Safety and Health Directorateis charged with monitoring the implementation of occupational safety and health regulations. It also oversees the work of employers with respect to safety and health at work, collects data on work-related injuries, organises counselling and professional training for the employers and informs the general public of the state of health and safety at work.<sup>279</sup>

According to the Occupational Safety and Health Directorate, consulted in November 2013, occupational health and safety regulations were not respected by companies in general, though some companies in Serbia had introduced high protection standards.<sup>280</sup>

According to the government's OSH Development Strategy 2013-2017, there were discrepancies in records of public bodies charged with tracking the number of occupational diseases and injuries (the Occupational Safety and Health Directorate, the Labour Inspectorate, the National Health Insurance Fund and The Disability and Pension Fund of the Republic of Serbia). A unified registry did not exist.<sup>281</sup>

In 2013, a representative of the Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs stated that the number of people who suffered from injuries or disease in the workplace was on average 50 percent higher than in any other EU country.<sup>282</sup> According to the Occupational Safety and Health Directorate, roughly 40 employees were killed in the workplace each year, over 1,000 employees sustained serious injuries and approximately 2,000 employees sustained light injuries. This amounted to two workers killed each year per 100,000 employees.<sup>283</sup>

The government reported that from 2008 to 2012, the greatest figures of work-related injuries were registered in the fields of manufacturing, construction, transport, storage and communication, health and social work and wholesale and retail.<sup>284</sup> However, according to the Occupational Health and Safety Directorate, the number of accidents among construction workers and the number of fatal accidents was halved between 2010 and 2015, and only seven such accidents occurred in the first four months of 2015.<sup>285</sup>Nevertheless, in the construction industry, which employs 70,000 workers, accidents in workplace occurred more frequently than in other sectors.<sup>286</sup>

According to the International Labour Organisation (ILO)in 2013, the system of reporting occupational injuries and diseases required modernization as it has been estimated that nearly two-thirds of all cases remained unreported due to the complicated and out-dated reporting system, which did not provide the right incentives to employersto report such cases.<sup>287</sup> Representatives of the independent trade union Sremska Mitrovica, interviewed in the newspaper Blic Online, alleged that work-related injuries were not reported to doctors and labour inspectors, and that employers reportedly offered workers compensation in exchange for silence.<sup>288</sup>

The ILO also reported that the Labour Inspectorate only inspected and recorded fatal, collective and severe injuries.<sup>289</sup>In the first four months of 2015, labour inspectors issued 33 misdemeanour fines and filled 1,327 misdemeanour motions and 19 criminal reports against employers violating health and safety regulations.<sup>290</sup>

The Occupational Safety and Health Directorate, consulted in November 2013, identified a number of challenges in the implementation of OHS laws. Many employers reportedly considered costs for OHS an outlay rather than an investment. Workers reportedly ignored OHS instructions and were not required to take precautionary safety measures.<sup>291</sup>

According to the Occupational Safety and Health Directorate and the ILO, companies with a large number of employees, as well as some foreign companies, had more capacity to apply OHSmeasures than small and medium enterprises, and tend to have better OHS conditions.<sup>292</sup>

According to official statistics, the Ministry the Labour Inspectorate performed 15,194 OHS inspections from January to November 2012, covering 333,974 workers. In this period, the Inspectorate rendered 4,577 decisions instructing employers to rectify OHS shortcomings and 374 decisions prohibiting company operations due to OHS hazards. The Ministry also performed 1,109 investigations of fatal work-related injuries.<sup>293</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- *May 2016, ASTRA:* TheNGO ASTRA was contacted by workers of a cable factory who were not provided with adequate protective equipment including gloves. They feared that this could be the reason for the increased number of workers who got cancerous diseases.<sup>294</sup>
- September 2015, Novosti Online: Four workers were injured in a fire that broke out in the military Milan Blagojević factory in Lucani. The Ministry of Defence stated the accident occurred due to human error.<sup>295</sup>
- May 2015, Blic Online: Seven workers were injured in an explosion that took place in the military factory Krušik in Valjevo. The Ministry of Defence stated the accident occurred due to human error.<sup>296</sup>
- April 2015, Novosti Online: In the TigarTajers factory in Pirot three workers were killed, six were heavily injured and two sustained light injuries. The Labour Inspectorate established multiple shortcomings in the application of health and safety provisions, mainly inadequate risk assessments for specific work posts.<sup>297</sup>
- August 2014, Blic Online: A seasonal worker died after he suffered serious burns while operating a can sterilizing machine at Prima Produkt factory. The Labour Inspectorate confirmed that safety production procedures were not observed by his superiors.<sup>298</sup>
- January 2013, crnonabelo.com: An employee of Varmetal who was working on the roof of the TigarTauers factory died. Varmetal reportedly did not previously inform the Labour Inspectorate about the work being performed on the building site, and security measures at the building site were not in place. Varmetal's permit was revoked and misdemeanour and criminal proceedings were to be initiated against the responsible persons.<sup>299</sup>
- December 2012, Blic Online: A worker at Panonskeelektrane TE-TO in Sremska Mitrovica died after a fall from a 3.8 metre scaffold. The scaffold was reportedly missing a protective fence, and the worker was not wearing a helmet.<sup>300</sup>
- December, 2012, Blic Online: A worker who suffered leg injuries in a furniture workshop was reportedly offered 100,000 dinars (approximately US\$750) by the owner in exchange for silence and not pressing charges.<sup>301</sup>
- September 2012, safetynews.co.uk: A private contractor and two servicemen of the Serbian Air Force were killed during mine sweeping work on Kopaonik mountain.<sup>302</sup>

• June 2012, safetynews.co.uk: An explosion occurred at the Milan Blagojević factory in Lučani when a press used in the manufacturing of rocket fuel and gunpowder exploded. One worker sustained light injuries.<sup>303</sup>

## **Company Initiatives**

*Private-sector programmes that aim to ensure respect for human rights or contribute to development* 

## **Company Due Diligence Initiatives**

**TITAN Cementara Kosjerić:** The company implements the programme 'A Step Towards Health and Safety at Work', which introduces a system of safety management to ensure continuous improvement.<sup>304</sup>

## Stakeholder Recommendations

**Occupational Safety and Health Directorate**: The Directorate recommended that companies operating in Serbia:

- Consider OHS allocations an investment rather than a cost; and
- Work with smaller companies and suppliers to implement best practices on OHS.<sup>305</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

#### **Due Diligence Library**

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

Does the company ensure that its workers are provided safe, suitable and sanitary work facilities?

- Responsibilities for health and safety tasks are clearly defined.
- The company routinely monitors its production processes, machinery and equipment to ensure that they are safe and in good working order.
- Workers and managers are trained to respond to workplace emergencies; first aid kits and fire extinguishers are readily available; and escape exits are clearly marked and free from obstruction.
- The workplace is maintained to ensure clean and comfortable conditions including a suitable temperature, ventilation and lighting; suitable washing and sanitation areas appropriate for both genders.
- Residential or overnight facilities are safe and sanitary and meet the basic needs of workers including with regard to safety, space, temperature, lighting, ventilation, food, water, sanitary facilities, privacy, and affordability.

- The company provides safe drinking water for workers and facilities for clean and sanitary food storage and eating.
- Where relevant the company has put in place special health and safety precautions for pregnant women, employees with disabilities, night workers, young workers and other vulnerable groups.

## Does the company ensure that workers are provided with the protective equipment and training necessary to perform their tasks safely?

- The company has a procedure to ensure that all workers are provided, free of charge or deposits, with the protective equipment necessary to safely perform their job functions.
- The company is committed to ensuring that workers use the protective equipment provided and understand why it is necessary to use the equipment.
- The company ensures that all workers have the necessary training to safely perform their job functions and keeps workers fully informed, in a language and form understandable to them, of the health and safety procedures.
- An accurate record is kept of who has been trained and for what tasks.
- On a regular basis and when assigned to new tasks, workers receive training in the safe use of equipment and processes.
- A company function or member of staff is responsible for keeping informed of scientific and technological developments regarding health and safety risks and protective equipment.

#### Does the company actively involve workers in health and safety work?

- The company consults employees on health and safety issues either directly or through a freely elected safety representative(s) for relevant groups of employees.
- A health and safety committee has been established including employee safety representatives and representatives from management.
- Health and safety accidents are reported and investigated including involving the relevant worker(s), and actions are taken to prevent recurrences.
- Health and safety near-misses (accidents not resulting in injury) are reported and investigated to help improve safety.
- Health and safety accidents are monitored including hours lost as a result of injury or illness and e.g. compared to total hours worked (lost time injury frequency).

## Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- IFC Performance Standard 2: Labour and Working Conditions (2012): FC PS2 is guided by the international labour standards as outlined by the ILO and covers health and safety.
- Portal for Responsible Supply Chain Management: The Portal is designed to support companies in improving the social and environmental conditions within their supply chain. The Portal offers tools and guidance on a number of supply chain issues, such as child labour, corruption and discrimination. In addition, the Portal also details sector specific resource material and pertaining legislation.

 Ethical Trading Initiative Base Code (2012) and ETI Principles of Implementation (2009): The Ethical Trading Initiative is an alliance of business stakeholders promoting the implementation of corporate codes of practice that cover supply chain working conditions. The alliance consists of companies, NGOs and trade union organisations. The ETI Base Code has been developed as a code of labour practice, targeted generally for supply chains, and is in line with the key international labour standards. The accompanying ETI Principles of Implementation outline the requirements needed by corporate members to implement the ETI Base Code in their supply chains, including the necessary commitments, management practices and behaviours.

## **Engagement Opportunities**

Development initiatives by public and private actors that provide opportunities for companies to contribute to human development

## **Public Sector Initiatives**

*European Good Practice Awards Competition (2012-2013):* The Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs participated in the 11th European Good Practice Awards Competition, part of the 2012–13 Healthy Workplaces Campaign on Working together for risk prevention organised by the European Agency for Safety and Health at Work (EU-OSHA). The event aimed to identify examples of good practice in achieving risk prevention through cooperation between workers and managers.<sup>306</sup>The Serbian nominees were the Museum of Contemporary Art in Belgrade and Galeb Metal Pack DOO.<sup>307</sup>

**28th of April Awards:** The Occupational Safety and Health Directorate gives awards for contributions, results and achievements in the area of occupational safety and health to companies, entrepreneurs and individuals.<sup>308</sup>

*'Improvement of Occupational Safety and Health in Serbia'*: Grants totalling €250,000 (US\$400,000) were awarded to 10 companies from the textile, garment, leather and footwear industry. The project is implemented by the International Management Group and the Ministry of Labour, Employment and Social Policy, and is funded by the Norwegian government.<sup>309</sup>

**OHS Software:** Developed through a cooperation between the Ministry of Health and the Occupational Safety and Health Directorate in 2013, the ILO committed to train medical doctors in more than 15 health centres throughout Serbia in the use of the software. The software is to be installed in all health institutions in Serbia and oughts to create a platform for reporting work-related injuries to government authorities.<sup>310</sup>

# Trade Unions

*Restrictions on the right of workers to collectively represent their interests* 

Operating Environment	
Largest trade unions and union confederations	<ul> <li>The Alliance of Independent Unions of Serbia (SSSS)</li> <li>United Branch Trade Unions (UGS) Independence</li> </ul>
Relevant laws	<ul> <li>Labour Act</li> <li>The Employment and Unemployment Insurance Act</li> <li>The Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes Act</li> <li>The Act on the Prevention of Harassment at Work</li> <li>The Social Protection Act</li> </ul>
Responsible agencies	Ministry of Labour
Local NGOs addressing this issue	Centre for Democracy     Foundation

## Country Context

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

## **Barriers to Unionisation**

The constitution guarantees the freedom of association in trade unions.<sup>311</sup>

The freedom to associate in trade unions is the only trade union-related right guaranteed by human rights protection instruments ratified by Serbia.<sup>312</sup> This freedom entails the right to establish a trade union and join it of one's own free will, the right to establish associations, national and international alliances of trade unions and the right of trade unions to act independently, without interference from the state.<sup>313</sup>

Specific regulations related to the exercise of trade union rights are contained in the Labour Act. The Act defines a trade union as an autonomous, democratic and independent organisation of workers for the purposes of advocating, representing, promoting and protecting their professional, economic, social, cultural and other individual and collective interests.<sup>314</sup>

Trade union organisations are registered at the Ministry of Labour.<sup>315</sup> Trade unions are established by entry in a register and do not require prior consent. The Constitutional Court is the only authority that

can prohibit the work of any association, including a trade union, and only in cases explicitly defined by the law.  $^{\rm 316}$ 

On the institutional level, social dialogue is conducted within Social and Economic Councils, as defined in the Law on the Social and Economic Council.<sup>317</sup> The National Social and Economic Council of Serbia (SEC) includes the government, employers' associations and trade unions.<sup>318</sup> The SEC has 18 members and four working bodies (on collective bargaining, occupational safety and health, legislation and economic issues).The EuropeanCommission reported in 2015 that consultationsat the Socio-Economic Council on legislative amendments were limited.<sup>319</sup>

According to the European Commission's 2015 Progress Report, both bilateral and tri-partite social dialogue needed to be further developed.<sup>320</sup>On several occasions representatives of trade unions walked out from working groups in charge of preparing important legislation.<sup>321</sup>During the LabourLaw reform in 2014, trade unions opposed the Labour Law, the Law on Pension and Disability Insurance and other laws in the field of labour and social insurance legislation. The representative trade unions walked out of the Labour Law working group session in protest of the Labour Ministry's proposal regarding the effect of collective agreements that, in their view, were inapplicable in practice.<sup>322</sup>

An estimated 22,000 trade unions have been established in Serbia.<sup>323</sup>Most of these unions are organised under six major union confederations. Union membership was most prevalent among unqualified or semi-qualified workers (37 percent of whom are unionised), white-collar workers (36 percent) and technicians (34 percent). This was followed by university graduates (29 percent) and qualified and highly qualified workers (28 percent).<sup>324</sup>

Eurofound reported that over 60 percent of public sector workers and 20 percent of private sector workers were unionised, representing 35 percent of the total workforce.<sup>325</sup>

According to a 2012 U.S. Department of State report, many registered trade unions were dormant. The law requires that unions request their removal from official records, and many fail to do so following a bankruptcy or the restructuring of companies whose workforces they represent.<sup>326</sup>

In 2016, union representatives reported mass bullying and attempts to prevent workers from unionising.<sup>327</sup>According to a 2012 International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC) report, workers seeking to form trade unions have been advised by employers not to do so or were threatened with reprisals.<sup>328</sup>

The Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (BCHR) reported in 2012 that union activity was lowest in newly created private firms. In practice, trade union activities were reportedly limited to just a few issues, and primarily focused on proper execution of redundancy programmes and regular wage payment.<sup>329</sup>

Trade unions were tied to political parties, according to a 2011 Friedrich Ebert Foundation report.<sup>330</sup>Unions reportedly formed alliances with political parties to secure their interests.<sup>331</sup>

The general impression, as reported by BCHR, was that the unions and other external stakeholders were not included in governance processes such as the adoption of the budget, development policy and strategies of privatisation and restructuring of large systems. Social dialogue was reportedly non-existent in most municipalities, as it remained difficult to establish local Social and Economic Councils, mainly due to the lack of representative social partners on the employers' side.<sup>332</sup>

According to the 2015 Progress Report, poor respect for tripartite dialogue wasan issue of concern. The procedures and criteria for determining the representativeness of trade unions needed to be agreed in a transparent way.<sup>333</sup>

BCHR also reported that only 15 percent of citizens trusted their trade unions, while the percentage of those who absolutely or mostly mistrusted them was nearly 50 percent.<sup>334</sup>

## **Collective Bargaining**

The national law requires collective bargaining agreements for any company with more than 10 employees. To be recognised as a collective bargaining agent, a union must comprise 15 percent of the workforce.<sup>335</sup> The collective agreements may apply on the general, sectorial or at company level.

In July 2014, the government adopted amendments to the Labour Law, allowing it to extend collective bargaining agreements to employers who are not members of the employers association or do not take part in collective bargaining. The new law stipulates that employers subject to a collective agreement must prove they employ at least 50 percent of workers in a given sector to apply for the extension of collective bargaining agreements to employers outside the agreement.<sup>336</sup>The harmonization of the Labour Law with equivalent legislation from many EU member states in relation to the requirement of having at least 50 percent +1 members in order for a collective bargaining agreement to receive an "extended application" (to become applicable to all workers and companies in the branch, rather than only to the workers and employers belonging to the signatory parties) from the Ministry was still pending.<sup>337</sup>

The European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions reported in 2012 that only two sectors, agriculture and construction, had branch agreements, and that such agreements were not universally applied. Some individual companies had their own collective agreements with unions. As of 2012, collective agreements (apart from the expired and never fully implemented General Collective Agreement) covered an estimated 50 percent of formally employed workers.<sup>338</sup>

According to a 2012 European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions report, mechanisms for collective bargaining in the private sector were decentralised, with most bargaining taking place at the company, rather than at the sectorial level.

The Social and Economic Council is in charge of negotiating and adopting the General Collective Agreement (if the council fails to reach a consensus, the Minister of Labour makes a decision).

Serbia does not have a General Collective Agreement (it expired in 2011) and applicable collective agreements existed mainly in the public sector, where the state appears as an employer. Collective agreements with employers in the private sector werethe exception, rather than the rule.<sup>339</sup>

In 2016 two major collective agreements, for the construction and agriculture industries, were signed. This wassignificant because in the last 10 years, due to employers' and the government's rigidity, there were few new collective agreements signed.<sup>340</sup>

In the new collective agreement for the construction industry in particular, the issues of health and safety was regulated better than before, as well as a hot meal allowance, a supplement for vacation and different salaries for different jobs.<sup>341</sup>

A new collective agreement covering workers in agriculture, food/tobacco and waterworks was also signed in 2016, and it set new minimum wages. Trade unions were of the opinion that the agreement was balanced and in line with the EU trends.<sup>342</sup>

#### **Strikes**

The right to strike is guaranteed by the constitution.<sup>343</sup> Workers are entitled to stage strikes in accordance with the law and collective agreements. The right to strike may be restricted only by law and in accordance with the type and nature of activity.

Under the Strike Act,<sup>344</sup> the right to strike is limited by the obligation of the strikers' committee and workers participating in a strike to organise and conduct a strike in a manner ensuring that safety, property and health are not jeopardised. Beyond the general restriction, a special strike regime is also

established in public services or other services where work stoppages could endanger public health or life or cause major damage.<sup>345</sup>

The European Committee of Social Rights noted in its January 2015 report that Serbia violated the right of workers and employers to collective action in cases of conflicts of interest with respect to minimum services of public interest as the law did not precisely define these services. Under Article 6 of the ESC, the state may prohibit the organisation of strikes only under conditions established by law. This issue is regulated to the even greater detriment of the workers in the latest draft law on strikes available to the general public.<sup>346</sup>

A new law on strikes is long overdue. The 2015 Progress Report noted that initial steps have been taken to revise the law on strikes. The draft Strike Act, prepared in 2011, was aligned with ILO Conventions in April 2013. Although a public debate was organised in July 2013, it still had not entered the parliament pipeline as of 2016.<sup>347</sup>

The US Department of States reported in 2015 that both public and private sector employees freely exercised the right to strike.<sup>348</sup>Most strikes in recent years have reportedly been related to privatisation of state-owned enterprises.<sup>349</sup>

According to a 2012 European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions report, most strikes related to unpaid wages, elimination of wage arrears, severance payments, restitution of workers' ownership rights or the takeover of firms by the government.<sup>350</sup>

Public protests or strikes in private companies were rare, although some firms experienced strikes shortly after privatisation.<sup>351</sup>

Numerous strikes were organised in 2014 and 2015, including by teachers, scientists, the police, former health workers, workers of unsuccessfully privatised companies and companies undergoing restructuring.<sup>352</sup>

## Anti-Union Discrimination

The law prohibits discrimination on the basis of trade union membership but does not provide any specific sanctions for anti-union harassment, nor does it expressly prohibit discrimination for trade union activities. According to the U.S. Department of State in 2015, the law provides for the reinstatement of workers fired for union activity, and fired workers generally returned to work quickly.<sup>353</sup>In addition to that, the Labour Act prohibits the termination of an employment contract or any other ill treatment of workers' representative, as long as the workers' representative is acting in keeping with the law, general enactments and the employment contract.<sup>354</sup>

According to a 2012 ITUC report, trade union leaders have been threatened with dismissal for organising industrial actions or speaking publicly about working conditions. Court protection from such illegal actions on behalf of the employer was reportedly inefficient due to the slowness of the judiciary system, and labour inspectorates did not investigate or report signs of anti-union behaviour.<sup>355</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

• January 2015, Naslovi: As in 2014,<sup>356</sup> the teachers' strike received the most public attention. After the Ministry of Education refused the mediation of the Republican Agency for the Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes, the trade unions adhered to their demand that talks should continue with the representative trade unions as the only legitimate partners representing the teachers and school staff. The teachers' January wages were reduced for the one day they did not hold any classes.<sup>357</sup>

- July 2013, Ilovenovisad: A trade union in the communal company Novi Sad filed a criminal complaint against the director of the company for violating the law on strikes, as he dismissed trade union representatives who joined it.<sup>358</sup>
- 2012, Glas Javnovsti: Kronospan in Lapovo reportedly fired 10 young workers due to their union affiliation. Company management claimed that financial difficulties in the business were the only criterion for termination of employment.<sup>359</sup>
- July 2012, B92: Employees of the factory Jura claimed that trade union activities were prohibited. They further claimed that leadership was mentally and physically abusing them and that five union leaders were fired.<sup>360</sup>
- 2012, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights: The European Court of Human Rights rendered two major judgments against Serbia: One in which it ruled that Serbia should pay per diems to around 8,500 reservists who served the Army in 1999 and another in which it ruled that Serbia should pay back wages and US\$9,000 in damages to former employees of state-owned companies.<sup>361</sup>
- 2012, Refoworld: During a strike at the food processing company Banat, the employer suspended 77 out of 105 workers who were on strike. Thirty subsequently received telegrams inviting them to return to work. After they did not respond, they received warnings before dismissal. During the strike, the employer reportedly hired security guards who tried to prevent the workers from going on strike inside the company. After the Labour Inspectorate confirmed the strike was lawful, workers were allowed to continue the strike inside the company's premises.<sup>362</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

## Due Diligence Library

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

## Does the company recognise the rights of its workers to freedom of association and to bargain collectively?

- The company has a commitment to recognise the rights of its workers to freedom of association and collective bargaining, including the right to freely form and/or join independent trade unions, and this commitment is clearly communicated to all employees.
- The company recognises workers' organisations for collective bargaining purposes and has procedures in place to ensure regular collective bargaining with authorised worker representatives concerning all workplace related issues.
- The company allows worker representatives access to collective bargaining agreements, company premises, employees and other relevant documentation needed to fulfil their duties.

- The company prohibits discrimination or adverse actions against worker representatives or employees for participating or refraining to participate in lawful trade union activities.
- The company has agreed with workers' representatives about the requirements of a fair hearing to be followed in relation to all disciplinary cases and employee grievances.
- The company has a committee, with participation of employee-elected representatives, which is responsible for hearing, processing, and settling disciplinary cases and employee grievances.

If independent trade unions are either discouraged or restricted, does the company enable workers to gather independently to discuss work-related problems?

- The company allows employees to engage in regular employee-only meetings within normal working hours, where employees can discuss concerns regarding working conditions.
- Where allowed by local legislation, and if independent trade unions are not present, the company informs employees of their right to form independent collective representation at the workplace.
- Where allowed by local legislation, the company informs workers of their right to engage in regular collective bargaining concerning all workplace issues.
- Company management meets regularly with worker representatives to discuss work-related problems and any concerns/complaints employees may wish to raise.

# Working Conditions

Employment status, wages, working hours and social security

Operating Environment	
Minimum wage	121 dinars (US\$1) per hour
Relevant laws	<ul> <li>The Labour Act</li> <li>The Employment</li> <li>and Unemployment Insurance Act</li> <li>The Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes Act</li> <li>Law on Employment of Foreigners</li> <li>The Act on the Prevention of Harassment at Work</li> <li>The Social insurance against old age and disability is regulated by the Pension and Disability Insurance Act</li> <li>The Act on Voluntary Pension Funds and Pension Plans</li> <li>The Social Protection Act</li> </ul>
Responsible agencies	<ul><li>Labour Inspectorate</li><li>Courts</li></ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul> <li>Stop-Mobbing</li> <li>Centre for Democracy Foundation</li> <li>SeCons</li> <li>Centar za dostojanstven rad</li> </ul>

Working Conditions: National Law		
	Serbia	International Standard
Standard workweek	40	48
Overtime pay rate	1.26x	1.25x
Holidays with pay, per year	20 working days	3 weeks

Maximum daily working hours	12	10
Maximum weekly working hours	48	48
Uninterrupted weekly rest period	24 hours per 7 days	24 hours per 7 days

## **Country Context**

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The constitution protects the right to fair and favourable working conditions and equal access to work. Working conditions are primarily regulated by the Labour Law<sup>363</sup> and the Employment and Unemployment Insurance Act.<sup>364</sup> The employment of foreign citizens in Serbia is regulated by the Law on Employment of Foreigners.<sup>365</sup>Representatives of the public and private sectors, consulted in 2013 and 2015, reported that the Labour Law did not sufficiently allow flexible forms of employment.<sup>366</sup>

According to the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (BCHR), the 2014 amendments to the Labour Law reduced worker protection in cases of dismissal. Some of the new provisions were vague (e.g. wording such as 'lesser' and 'greater' violations); the six-month period before workers could be made redundant was reduced to three months; and disciplinary sanctions were introduced without provisions on disciplinary proceedings.<sup>367</sup>

According to the 2015 Annual Report by the Protector of Citizens, relevant state bodies had not taken necessary actions against employers who did not pay salaries or social security benefits to their employees.<sup>368</sup>

## Workplace Harassment

The Act on the Prevention of Harassment at Work<sup>369</sup> obliges employers to inform workers in writing of the provisions of the law and to ensure, among others, that work isorganised in a manner precluding harassment and that itprotects workers from harassment. The Act applies also to sexual harassment, and provides employees with the opportunity to obtain faster and more efficient protection than the one provided by the Labour Law.

According to the Social Democratic Party of Serbia, surveys have shown that 43 percent of employees have been, over a longer period of time, exposed to harassment in the workplace.<sup>370</sup>

The NGO Stop–Mobbing reported in 2012 that harassment was equally present in the private and public sectors, but that employees in the private sector were more reluctant to file complaints, as they would have difficulties finding witnesses willing to testify.<sup>371</sup> Therefore, 90 percent of complaints came from public sector employees. There was a slight increase in complaints from employees in the banking sector.<sup>372</sup>

## Wages

The constitution guarantees the right of workers to fair remuneration for work.<sup>373</sup>According to the Labour Law, employment contracts violating the principle of an appropriate wage shall be deemed null and void.

The overtime rate is at least 26 percent higher than the wage base, as is work in shifts or at night, in the event the employment contract does not specify remuneration for such work. This is in line with international standards. During a public holiday a pay rate should be minimum 110 percent of the wage base, which is not in line with European standards of at least double the usual rate.<sup>374</sup> In the event that an undertaking halts work or reduces the volume of work, the Labour Law allows employers to order employees to take a leave of absence lasting up to 45 days, as long as the company pays such employees at least 60 percent of their average wage for the past three months, and not less than the minimum wage.<sup>375</sup>

The minimum wage is set by the Social-Economic Council in September for the following year. If the Council fails to reach a decision, the minimum wage is set by the government. As of 1 January 2015 the minimum monthly wage was 28,430.50 dinars(approx. US\$250) per month (gross), a 5.2 percent increase from the previous year.<sup>376</sup> In 2016, the minimal wage wasset by thegovernment and the amount was not changed.<sup>377</sup>

In 2015, theaverage income per household was 57,814 dinars (approx. US\$500), while individual consumption expenditures of households amounted to 59,052 dinars (approx. US\$490).<sup>378</sup>In the agriculture sector in particular, a collective agreement signed in 2016 set the minimum wage at 21,000 dinars (approx. US\$190) and included a hot meal allowance of 4,200 dinars (approx. US\$40).<sup>379</sup> Construction workers reportedly received salaries below the national average.<sup>380</sup>

According to the Director of theSerbian Association of Employers, only 21.8 percent of private sector companies paid their workers on a regular basis. Around 39 percent paid salaries within 60 days and the remaining 39 percent paid them with delays exceeding 60 days.<sup>381</sup> Trade unions reported in 2015 that around 600,000 workers in the private sector were paid their salaries with two months or greater delays. As many as 50,000 workers were not paid at all. In the first four months of 2015, the labour inspectors issued 1,088 rulings over employer's failure to pay wages.<sup>382</sup>

The Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia warned in 2015 that companies were not providing employees with payroll statements, as prescribed by the Labour Law.<sup>383</sup>The 2014 Labour law amendments made payroll statements enforceable instruments, and courts can order the garnishment of unpaid earnings from the company accounts and their payment to the workers.<sup>384</sup>

## Working Hours

The constitutionguarantees the right to limited working hours, daily and weekly rest and paid annual vacations.<sup>385</sup> Working hours are comprised of time workers spend at work and time during which employees are at the disposal of their employers to perform the tasks in accordance with their employer's instructions. The Labour Act stipulates an eight-hour workday, a five-day working week and a 40-hour full-time working week. It allows for up to four hours of overtime per day (i.e. a maximum of twelve hours per day), but no more than eight hours per week. The law exempts some categories of workers from overtime, including workers with shorter working hours and breast-feeding workers.

The employer can reschedule the working hours up to 60 hours a week and rescheduling of working hours shall not be considered overtime work, as long as the workers' total working hours during a sixmonth period does not on average exceed their working hours under their employment contracts.

According to BCHR's 2014 Human Rights Report, employers abused rescheduling in order to disqualify their employees'after-hours work from overtime pay. Employers reportedly did not keep records of overtime or kept in-house records that were adjusted to conform with the legal regulations.<sup>386</sup>

The Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia reported in 2013 that two-thirds of employees worked overtime, most without overtime pay.<sup>387</sup> Overtime work was reportedly common in the retail sector, food industry, tourism and catering, healthcare and financial and technical services.<sup>388</sup>

The Office for Statistics found 315,000 employees working 50 hours per week and 203,126 working over 60 hours per week, but the Union of Employees challenged this data.<sup>389</sup>

The Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia reported that timesheets were often missing, resulting in a relatively small number of violations (152) following more than 492,000 checks by the Labour Inspectorate.<sup>390</sup>

## Social Security

The constitution guarantees the rights of workers and their families to social protection and insurance, the right to compensation in case of temporary inability to work and to temporary unemployment allowances and the right to pension insurance.<sup>391</sup> The social security system covers nine benefits: old age, invalidity, survivors, sickness, maternity, employment injury, unemployment, medical care and family benefits.<sup>392</sup> The unemployed are entitled to allowances paid out for a maximum of 12 months, ranging from 80 to 160 percent of the minimum wage.<sup>393</sup>

As reported by RTS in February 2013, as many as 55,000 companies did not pay social contributions for their employees.<sup>394</sup> According to the Protector of Citizens, this was possible because of loopholes in the legislation and a lack of action from state authorities.<sup>395</sup>

The 2014 Serbia Progress Report noted that the pension fund deficit remained large and more than 40 percent of the revenues of the pension fund came from the budget (some 14 percent of GDP was spent on pensions in 2013).<sup>396</sup>

During 2009 and 2010, as a result of the economic crisis, the government reached an agreement with the International Monetary Fund to freeze all public pensions.<sup>397</sup>In 2014 pensions and public sector salaries were slashed until 2017, pensions above 25,000 dinars (approx. US\$225) were cut by 22 percent, and public sector wages above 25,000 dinars(approx. US\$225) were cut by 10 percent.<sup>398</sup>

According to BCHR, many workers have been unable to exercise their rights to health care and health insurance because their employers, including the state, have not been paying health contributions, and only one out of five residents in Serbia had health insurance in accordance with the Mandatory Social Insurance Act.<sup>399</sup>

The2014 Serbia Progress Reportalso noted that the at-risk-of-poverty rate in Serbia stood at 24.6 percent.<sup>400</sup>

## **Informal Sector**

According to 2011 and 2012 BCHR reports, high unemployment and the lack of secure employment were causing more workers to seek employment in the informal sector. Unemployment fell during 2014, but remained high in 2015 at 18.9 percent (in 2002 it was 14.5 percent and in 2012 23.9 percent).<sup>401</sup>People aged 15-24 were the only demographic group that did not have witnessed a trend of employment growth over the past two years,<sup>402</sup> and youth unemployment remained high at 18.6 percent. Nearly half of the unemployed workforce was15-24.<sup>403</sup>

A large number of new jobs were observed in registered private employment, especially for women, however mostly in low-pay, low-productivity sectors.<sup>404</sup> As reported by the European Commission in the 2014 Progress Report, fiscal consolidation measures and restructuring of socially owned enterprises in 2015 were expected to have negative effect on employment.<sup>405</sup> BCHR stated that around 400 state-owned companies were shut down in 2015 and over 20,000 workers took severance packages.<sup>406</sup>

The estimated number of people working in the grey economy ranged from 300,000 to 1 million in 2012.<sup>407</sup> The Occupational Safety and Health Directorate estimated the number at around 500,000 in 2013.<sup>408</sup>In 2013 the NGO NALED estimated that 28 percent of businesses operated in the informal

sector.<sup>409</sup>According to the Labour Inspectorate, one out of nine workers in Serbia and one out of seven in Belgrade in particular were undeclared. Most were young, the vast majority were unskilled and had primary education or less, and were performing high-risk jobs.<sup>410</sup>

Results of research published in 2013 by the Foundation for the Advancement of Economics indicated that the share of employees working without formal contracts ranged from 1.9 percent to 23.9 percent of employees, while the portion of their wages paid informally ranged from 3.8 to 24.7 percent.<sup>411</sup>A 2014 survey indicated that employers paid the salaries into the workers' current accounts in only 67 percent of the cases.<sup>412</sup> The Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs stated that from 26 April until 31 October 2015, the Labour Inspectorate conducted 79,081 inspections and found 17,440 unregistered workers, 13,886 were subsequently formally employed.<sup>413</sup>

Informal operations were particularly prevalent in construction (42.9 percent of sectorial activity was informal), agriculture (33.8 percent), catering (33.1 percent) and transportation (32.7 percent). Entrepreneurs and start-ups were also likely to engage in the informal economy. Geographically, businesses in Central Serbia (excluding Belgrade) were the most likely to operate in the shadow economy.<sup>414</sup>According to NGO reports, more than 50,000 people worked in small-scale, informal waste collection, including many children.<sup>415</sup>

## **Employment Contracts**

In the 2014 Amendments to the Labour Act staff leasing remained unregulated, including setting the leased workers' salaries, working hours, whether their employer is the agency or the employers on whose behalf they have been engaged, etc. The practice of private employment agencies to temporarily lease workers to companies in the absence of clear legal grounds reportedly creates major problems, as they were not fully protected under the Labour Act since they were notformally considered as employees.<sup>416</sup> The work of limited liability companies involved in leasing unemployed people and mediating in employment was also unregulated.<sup>417</sup>

The Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia reported in 2013 that some temporary employees were asked to sign an undated letter of resignation alongside the employment agreement. The Labour Inspectorate reportedly did not see this as a violation.<sup>418</sup>The Confederation also reported that employers asked workers to perform jobs above their pay level and responsibilities without a pay raise and outside of their original contract.<sup>419</sup> Another tactic, as reported in the newspaper Blic in 2013, was for companies to hire employees for a trial period of 1 or 2 months, then fire them without pay, claiming to be unsatisfied with their work performance.<sup>420</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- April-May 2016, Danas: Employees at "Jura" factory and representatives of trade union "Sloga" claimed numerousirregularities and violations of workers' rights including harassment and mobbing at the workplace.<sup>421</sup>
- January 2016, Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia: A bakery owner murdered a former employee after shesued him and the court orderedher reinstatement and the payment of 100,000 dinars (approx. US\$900).<sup>422</sup>
- October 2015, Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia: The following companies have not provided employees with payroll statements: Ratko Mitrović, Mostogradnja JSC

Beograd, Dairy Velika Plana, Agrokoopfrom Subotica, Komunalac, Lazarevac, Komunalac, Beliizvor, Gradskogroblje and Gradsketržnice.<sup>423</sup> Many of these companies were publicly owned.

- September 2015, NIN Weekly: Foreign investors, including Benetton, Johnson Electric, Bosch and Technic Development Geox, have been subsidised by the government of Serbia for opening new jobs, but have reportedly not hired as many people as they pledged to.<sup>424</sup>
- *May 2013, Autoedicione.com:* In Kragujevac, workers complained about a severe increase in the workload due to the growing demand for the Fiat 500L. Some employees were reportedly working 12 hours a day with only a few short breaks.<sup>425</sup>

## **Company Initiatives**

*Private-sector programmes that aim to ensure respect for human rights or contribute to development* 

## **Company Due Diligence Initiatives**

**2012, Stop-Mobbing:** The company NIS–NAFTAGAS asked for assistance from the NGO Stop-Mobbing Serbia regarding peaceful resolution of disputes with employees of a maintenance section and have managed to reach an agreement.

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

## **Due Diligence Library**

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

## Working hours

Does the company ensure that the workweek is limited to 48 hours; that overtime is infrequent and limited; and that workers are given reasonable breaks and rest periods?

- Normal company working hours are limited to 48 per week by both company policy and practice, or fewer if provided by national law, collective agreement or industry standards.
- Overtime is infrequent, remunerated at premium rate, and does not exceed 12 hours in any one week, or 36 hours per month.
- The company has a system to plan, record and monitor hours worked by each employee, and regularly evaluates whether the number of workers is sufficient to meet production targets without resorting to overtime.
- Where overtime per worker systematically exceeds 12 hours per week, the company increases its workforce to correspond to production targets, or puts in place measures to increase worker productivity and reduce overtime.

- Workers are allowed at least 24 consecutive hours of rest (or more if provided by national law or industry standards) in every seven day period.
- The company ensures that workers have no less than a 30-minute break for every 4 hours of work (or more if provided by national law or industry standards) and that workers are allowed to use toilet facilities whenever necessary and not just during designated breaks.

#### Wages

Does the company provide a living wage that enables workers to meet the basic needs of themselves and their dependents?

- It is company policy to provide workers with a living wage sufficient to meet basic food, clothing and housing needs and provide some discretionary income for themselves and their dependents.
- The company is aware of whether the legal minimum wage in the country of operation meets the requirement for a living wage.
- If no national minimum wage is established, or if national minimum wage standards are insufficient to meet the basic needs of workers and their dependents, the company calculates a living wage based on the cost of living in its area of operation.
- Part-time workers receive wages and benefits that are proportionate to those of full-time workers, and receive overtime compensation at a minimum of 1.25 times their hourly salary.
- The company pays wages at regular intervals and does not take deductions from wages for disciplinary measures or other deductions not authorised by national law.
- Bonus and piece-rate payment systems are monitored to ensure that the total salary paid meets living wage requirements without resort to overtime.

#### Leave

Does the company ensure that workers are paid holiday leave, sick leave, and parental leave in accordance with international minimum standards?

- Workers are granted at least three weeks of paid holiday leave per year or more if required by national law or collective agreements. Part-time and short-term workers are provided with paid holiday leave proportionate to the number of hours worked, at a rate equal to that of permanent full time employees.
- Workers are entitled to paid sick leave in accordance with the applicable national law. If sick leave is not provided for in national law, the company consults with union or worker representatives to establish alternative means of protection in case of illness or injury.
- The company ensures that sick leave is not deducted from workers' vacation time.
- Female workers are entitled to no less than fourteen weeks of paid maternity leave per child.
- The company grants compassionate or parental leave to workers who have recently adopted a child or children, or have taken on the responsibility to care for foster children or other dependent children.

#### Employment status

Does the company ensure that all workers have an official employment status?

• The company ensures that all employees receive employment contracts prior to starting work for the company, and that contracts are understood by each employee.

- Contracts detail each employee's rights and obligations of employment, including clear job description, bonus and salary systems, and reasonable notice periods.
- Reference to company handbooks or other relevant documents on employment terms are integrated into the contract.
- The company ensures that contractors provide workers operating within company premises with an official employment status in line with company standards.

#### Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- Ethical Trading Initiative Base Code (2012) and ETI Principles of Implementation (2009): The Ethical Trading Initiative is an alliance of different business stakeholders promoting the implementation of corporate codes of practice that cover supply chain working conditions. The alliance consists of companies, NGOs and trade union organisations. The ETI Base Code has been developed as a code of labour practice, targeted generally for supply chains, and is in line with the key international labour standards. The accompanying ETI Principles of Implementation outline the requirements needed by corporate members to implement the ETI Base Code in their supply chains, including the necessary commitments, management practices and behaviours.
- Institute for Human Rights and Business and Global Business Initiative on Human Rights, State of Play: The Corporate Responsibility to Respect Human Rights in Business Relationships (2012): The Report examines how the UN Guiding Principles can contribute and guide the complex network of business relationships that now exist in a global economy. It explores how companies of all sizes are now beginning to implement human rights considerations and the UN Guiding Principles into both traditional and contemporary business relationships.
- Portal for Responsible Supply Chain Management (est. 2008):The Portal is designed to support companies in improving the social and environmental conditions within their supply chain. The Portal offers tools and guidance on a number of supply chain issues, such as child labour, corruption and discrimination. In addition, the Portal also details sector specific resource material and pertaining legislation.
- IFC Performance Standard 2: Labour and Working Conditions (2012): IFC PS2 is guided by the international labour standards as outlined by the ILO and covers a range of aspects, including: terms and conditions of employment, non-discrimination, health and safety, and forced labour. The Standard addresses employees, contracted workers and supply chain workers.
- International Labour Organization: The International Labour Organization (ILO) is the UN agency
  responsible for preparing and overseeing international labour standards. The mission and objectives
  of the ILO are to promote rights at work, encourage decent employment opportunities, enhance
  social protection and strengthen dialogue on work-related issues.
- OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises (2011): The OECD Guidelines are recommendations addressed by governments to multinational enterprises operating in or from adhering countries. Chapter 5 is on employment and industrial relations, aligning with the international labour standards of the ILO.

# Environment

Company impacts on the environment that affect the health or livelihoods of local communities

Operating Environment	
Percentage of population with access to improved water sources	99 <sup>426</sup>
Environmental Performance Index rank	31 <sup>427</sup>
Food Security Index rank	49 <sup>428</sup>
Relevant laws	<ul> <li>Environmental Protection Act<sup>429</sup></li> <li>Environmental Impact Assessment Act<sup>430</sup></li> <li>Strategic Environmental Impact Assessment Act<sup>431</sup></li> <li>Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control Act<sup>432</sup></li> <li>Environmental Protection Law<sup>433</sup></li> </ul>
Responsible agencies	<ul> <li>Ministry of Agriculture and Environmental protection</li> <li>Department for Environmental Protection</li> <li>Department of Planning and Management in the Environment</li> <li>Inspection department for environmental protection</li> <li>Agency for Environmental protection</li> </ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul> <li>European Policy Centre</li> <li>Ecological Centre Habitat</li> <li>Citizen Association 'Serbia on the Move'</li> </ul>

## **Country Context**

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

According to the 2015 European Commission Progress Report, the legislative framework for environmental protection in Serbia was still in need of improvement, and no significant progress on legislation was made.<sup>434</sup>The report also noted a lack of an effective and permanent financing system for environment and climate action, including stable financing for essential basic services such as environmental monitoring.<sup>435</sup>

Serbia's economy was highly energy-intensive and carbon-intensive due to its heavy reliance on fossil fuels.<sup>436</sup> Nonetheless, in 2015, Serbia ranked 48th out of 180 countries on Yale University's Environmental Performance Index, one of the highest ranks in the region.<sup>437</sup>

The Serbian Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA),<sup>438</sup> under the Ministry of Agriculture and Environmental Protection, is in charge of the development, management and coordination of the national environmental information system, collection and integration of environmental data, production of yearly state of the environment reports and issuing recommendations for future environmental improvements.

The National Committee for Environment and Climate Change was established in November 2014.<sup>439</sup> Some progress was made in further aligning policies and legislation with the EU standards related to environment and climate change in particular as Serbia submitted its intended nationally determined contribution (INDC) to the expected 2015 Paris climate agreement.<sup>440</sup>

Full alignment with EU energy efficiency standards has not yet been achieved. According to the Progress report 2015, the Ministry of Agriculture and Environment Protection lacked administrative capacity to draft by-laws.<sup>441</sup>

Almost all misdemeanours and commercial offences prescribed under the relevant environmental laws contain provisions that regulate responsibility of *'responsible persons'* (including directors) for acts executed by the company. Pursuant to the provisions of the Corporate Law, directors are legal representatives of companies and, as such, they have certain responsibilities for the company's actions. Fines for responsible individuals, ranging from monetary fines to prohibition to perform business activities in a certain period of time, are prescribed.<sup>442</sup>

## Participation & Access to Information

Laws governing environmental impact assessments (EIAs) include the Environmental Protection Act,<sup>443</sup> the Environmental Impact Assessment Act,<sup>444</sup> the Strategic Environmental Impact Assessment Act<sup>445</sup> and the Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control Act.<sup>446</sup>

Responsibilities for EIAs are divided between national, provincial and municipal authorities, depending on which kind of project implementation permit has been issued. Impact assessment is mandatory for projects in the industry, mining, energy, transport, tourism, agriculture, forestry, water management, waste management and utilities sectors, as well as on all projects planned in a protected natural area.<sup>447</sup>

According to the 2014 Implementation of the Environmental Impact Assessment in Serbia in the EU Integration Context Study, Serbia's legislation was mostly aligned with the minimum EU standards, but certain harmonization gaps were also identified. Deadlines for submission of requests for decision on the EIA study and for commencement of a project were reportedly too extensive, which could lead to a temporal incoherence between the EIA study decision and the decision on the use permit. There were no guarantees that the public will receive a timeframe of 30 days to participate in the EIA decisionmaking process.<sup>448</sup> According to the study, further problems included conflicts of interest; incoherencies and inconsistencies between the Law on EIA and the Law on Planning and Construction; and insufficient information by electronic means.<sup>449</sup> Approximately 10 percent of local governments reportedly used the internet to inform the public, leading to a low turnout of citizens.<sup>450</sup>

The Serbian Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA) has the responsibility to prepare a national State of the Environment (SOE) report on a yearly basis.<sup>451</sup> The SOE report is to support decision makers as well as to provide environmental information to the scientific community and the general public. According to the European Environmental Agency, the overall quality of the SOE report had improved in 2015 by increasing the amount and quality of collected data and information in support of updating existing and creating new environmental indicators.<sup>452</sup>

#### Waste Management

In Serbia only 1 percent of community waste was recycled, and composting did not occurresulting in 99 percent of waste deposited in landfills.<sup>453</sup>

Serbia did not have a national wastewater strategy, had a small number of wastewater treatment plants and its sewage sludge treatment was unsatisfactory.<sup>454</sup> Most wastewater run straight into local waters untreated or seeps into the ground. This invariably caused long-term pollution of soil, groundwater and local and transboundary waters, to the detriment of people and the environment. Almost all waste was landfilled improperly or recycled very inefficiently. Local authorities thus squander potential revenues from using waste resources.<sup>455</sup>

The European Environment Agency reported in 2010 that 164 landfills were used by local utility companies to dispose of waste. Twelve of these were situated within 100 meters of a settlement and 25 were within 50 meters of a water source.<sup>456</sup> A 2008 Swedish International Development and Cooperation Agency and Göteborg University reportnoted that the poorest groups in Serbian society, particularly the Roma, refugees and displaced persons, were most likely to have their health damaged by improper waste disposal.<sup>457</sup>

The European Commission's Progress Report 2015 stated that the necessary laws were in place, but that implementation of sustainable waste management practices was not apriority.<sup>458</sup>

According to EUROSTAT, waste statistics in Serbia recorded the highest share of hazardous waste in total waste generation (26.3percent) due to intensive activity in mining and quarrying.<sup>459</sup>Serbia reportedly had no chemical waste combustor.<sup>460</sup>

## Food & Livelihoods

Following the May 2014 floods, special programmes on flood recovery and risk management were needed. The agriculture sector, which accounts for about 10 percent of GDP in Serbia, has been particularly badly affected. Most of the arable land in flooded areas has been destroyed and the damage was immense.<sup>461</sup>

According to the EU Progress Report 2015, Serbia was moderately prepared in the area of food safety, veterinary and phytosanitary policy. Progress was made by opening a phytosanitary laboratory and the re-alignment of the maximum level of aflatoxins in milk with the level in the EU.<sup>462</sup>

An area of particular concern was the management of animal by-products and that Serbia should strengthen enforcement of legislation on separation and treatment of animal waste and adopt and implement a strategy to align it with EU legislation. The new law on genetically modified organisms wasyet to be adopted.<sup>463</sup>

#### Water

Serbia has aligned its legislation with EU standards on emission limits for water pollutants and has set deadlines for compliance.<sup>464</sup>According to the 2015 EU Progress Report, no national strategy or action plan on water protection was adopted.<sup>465</sup>

Surface and ground water quality monitoring, performed in 2015 by the SEPA, showed that in most cases concentrations of BOD (biochemical oxygen demand), ammonium ion, nitrates and orthophosphates remained within the range defined as excellent or good ecological status (I and II class of water quality). The worst quality of water was detected in surface waters (rivers and channels) in the province of Vojvodina in particular asconcentration of polluting substances of almost half of the samples were not within ranges prescribed for particular water bodies.<sup>466</sup>

A 2008 Swedish International Development and Cooperation Agency and Göteborg University report identified industrial and municipal wastewater, agricultural run-off, dumpsite run-off and contamination from water transport as the major causes of water pollution in Serbia. In central Serbia, up to 40 percent of water samples were contaminated, posing the risk of adverse health effects.<sup>467</sup>

In 2012, SEPA released data showing that companies were avoiding their legal obligations to regulate and measure wastewater.<sup>468</sup> According to the EU Delegation to Serbia, only 10 percent of wastewater was being processed.<sup>469</sup>

## **Air Pollution**

According to the 2015 EU Progress Report, the annual update on air quality showed that seven of Serbia's eight urban agglomerations exceeded the margin of tolerance of several pollutants. The air quality plan for Belgrade remained to be adopted and air quality planning for the remaining agglomerations needed to be accelerated.<sup>470</sup>

According to a 2013Health and Environment Alliance (HEAL) report on Serbia, 73 percent of the population in urban or urban-industrial agglomerations was potentially exposed to the high concentrations of pollutants above the reference.<sup>471</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- December 2015, Večernje Novosti: Municipal leaders and citizens in Srbobran were reportedly dissatisfied with the work of fishery officers and inspectors. They were convinced that pollution in the river and the canal came from the factory and the farms in the surrounding municipalities BackaTopola, Mali Idoš, Vrbas and Kula.<sup>472</sup>
- September 2013, Blic: A Refinery in Pancevo reportedly released chlorine into the air. The amount was unknown because the available pollution monitoring equipment in Pancevo could not measure the concentration of chlorine. Local residents complained that as a result of the pollution, they kept handkerchiefs over their mouths for hours.<sup>473</sup>
- *February 2013, Večernje Novosti*: In the area of Medvedja more than 30,000 hectares of forest was illegally cut during 2012.<sup>474</sup>
- 2013 European Commission: The concentration of sulphur dioxide in Boris was reportedly among the highest in Europe, exceeding the permissible limit by 1,000 percent.<sup>475</sup>

• September 2011, The Greens of Serbia: Air and soil in the proximities of Belgrade were reported to be heavily polluted by ash from the thermal electric power plant Nikola Tesla in Obrenovac. The ash could not be processed because of the high percentage of arsenic in it.<sup>476</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

## Due Diligence Library

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

#### Precautionary Approach

#### Does the company support a precautionary approach to environmental issues?

- The company provides information to stakeholders about uncertainties and potential risks to workers, consumers, the public and the environment of the company's products and processes.
- The company identifies any soil and water contamination at its site or sites, assesses the environmental impacts and remedies any significant contamination.
- The company tries to avoid environmental damage by regular maintenance of production processes and environmental protection systems (air pollution control, waste water treatment systems etc.).
- The company conducts systematic risk assessments of materials used, products and processes to apply the precautionary approach.
- The company ensures transparency and engages in regular stakeholder dialogue with neighbours, civil society organisations and others with an interest in the company on critical environmental issues.
- If relevant, the company supports scientific research on environmental issues relating to the company's products and processes.

## **Emergency Response**

Does the company have emergency procedures in place to prevent and address accidents affecting the environment and human health?

- The company has identified the hazardous operations and the potential consequences on human health and the environment if an accident occurs.
- The company has detailed procedures, plans, equipment and training programmes to prevent accidents and emergencies.
- The company has detailed procedures, plans and equipment to effectively respond to accidents and emergencies if they occur.
- The company trains workers to respond to accidents and emergencies, including carrying out emergency drills at least once a year involving all workers.
- Where there is significant risk of impacts on local communities, the company has a procedure that enables it to immediately notify affected local communities about industrial emergencies, and informs about emergency response, evacuation plans and medical response.

## Energy Consumption and Climate Change

Does the company take measures to reduce energy consumption and emissions of greenhouse gasses?

- The company complies with regulation regarding use of energy resources and emissions of greenhouse gases.
- The company has a climate strategy that identifies opportunities to reduce the company's energy consumption and/or emissions of greenhouse gases.
- The company has initiated practical activities to reduce energy consumption and/or greenhouse gas emissions.
- The company provides information and trains employees to implement energy reduction measures.
- The company monitors its energy consumption and/or emissions of greenhouse gases.
- The company has defined a baseline for its greenhouse gas emissions, which includes a definition of the business operations and activities, and the greenhouse gases that are accounted for e.g. as described in the Greenhouse Gas Protocol.
- The company has targets for reducing its energy consumption and/or emissions of greenhouse gases.
- The company engages with the government and civil society organisations to develop policies and measures that provide a framework for the business sector to contribute to building a low carbon economy.

#### Water and Waste Water

Does the company take measures to reduce water consumption and treat waste water?

- The company has the necessary permits to extract water or obtain water from the public water supply and for any waste water discharges.
- The company treats waste water before discharge to reduce adverse environmental impacts. If waste water treatment takes place outside the company's premises, the company is aware of the effectiveness of the treatment.
- The company monitors waste water discharges, including types, limit values and quantities of pollutants in the waste water.
- The company has targets for reducing water consumption and/or increasing the amount of water reused or recycled in different business operations and activities.
- The company provides information and trains workers to implement measures to reduce water consumption and reduce the need for waste water treatment.
- The company's use of water and its waste water discharges do not negatively affect the sustainability of water resources, the natural environment or the availability of water for drinking and sanitation purposes.
- The company engages with national, regional and local public authorities, and civil society organisations to address water sustainability issues related to affected water resources.

#### Waste Management

Does the company take measures to prevent and reduce the production of waste and ensure responsible waste management?

- The company has the necessary permits for the handling, storage, recycling and disposal of waste, and, if relevant, complies with requirements for transporting hazardous waste across borders.
- The company has a strategy to manage waste responsibly and continuously attempts to prevent and reduce the production of waste.

- The company ensures that waste relevant for recycling is sorted and handed over to a recycling company.
- The company monitors the types and quantities of waste produced, including where and how waste is recycled, treated or disposed of.
- The company has targets for reducing waste production and/or increasing waste reused/recycled and measures its progress against these targets.
- The company provides information and trains workers on the safe handling, storage, transport and disposal of hazardous and special waste types.
- The company marks areas used for storage of waste, and properly labels all containers for storing waste, including a relevant symbol of danger for hazardous waste.
- The company requests recycling/treatment/disposal receipts from transport contractors.
- The company uses licensed contractors for the transport, recycling, treatment and disposal of hazardous waste.

## Air Emissions

#### Does the company prevent, reduce and treat air emissions?

- The company has the necessary permits for emissions to air, and complies with legal requirements (e.g. air pollution standards and limit values).
- The company provides information and trains workers on how to manage air emissions.
- The company monitors the types and quantities of relevant emissions to air.
- The company treats relevant pollutants before they are emitted to the atmosphere (e.g. by using filters).
- The company continuously attempts to prevent and reduce air emissions.

## Noise, Odour, Light and Vibrations

Does the company prevent and reduce impacts on the surrounding environment from noise, odour, light and vibrations?

- The company has the necessary permits for levels of noise, odour, light and vibrations, and complies with legal requirements (e.g. standards or procedures).
- The company provides information and trains workers to manage noise, odour, light and vibrations.
- The company monitors levels of noise, odour, light and vibrations on the surrounding environment.
- The company treats/minimises impacts to ensure that there are no significant levels of noise, odour, light and vibrations.
- The company continuously attempts to prevent and minimise the levels of noise, odour and light (e.g. enclosed production, shielding, etc.).

## Chemicals and Other Dangerous Substances

Does the company minimise the use and ensure safe handling and storage of chemicals and other dangerous substances?

- The company has the necessary permits and complies with legal requirements for the handling, use and storage of chemicals and other dangerous substances.
- The company does not manufacture, trade and/or use chemicals and other dangerous substances subject to national or international bans or phase-outs.
- The company provides information and trains workers on the safe handling and use of chemicals and other dangerous substances.

- The company monitors the quantities of all chemicals and other dangerous substances used in production and maintenance.
- The company marks areas used for storage of chemical substances and products.
- The company properly labels all chemical substances and products including name of the chemical and a relevant symbol of danger.
- The company considers substitution important and continuously tries to use less harmful chemicals and substances.

#### **Biodiversity**

#### Does the company prevent, minimise and remedy significant impacts on biodiversity?

- The company has the necessary permits to operate in or alter the natural environment, and complies with legal requirements.
- The company is committed to operating within the framework of international conventions addressing biodiversity (e.g. the Convention on Biological Diversity, Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety and the CITES Convention).
- The company has assessed important positive and negative impacts of its operations and activities on the natural environment and biodiversity (e.g. IUCN's Red List of Threatened Species and no alien invasive species).
- The company has previously and/or is currently taking measures to prevent and reduce the impacts of its operations and activities on biodiversity.
- The company clearly labels products containing GMOs and indicates if GMOs have been used in the production process.
- The company ensures that it has not had any unintended releases of GMOs.
- The company documents that workers have been adequately trained to handle GMOs.

#### Natural Resources

#### Does the company ensure that natural resources are used in a sustainable manner?

- The company has the necessary permits and complies with legal requirements regarding the cultivation, harvest, extraction and/or use of natural resources (e.g. wood, fish, metals, oil, coal etc).
- The company complies with legal requirements regarding the cultivation, harvest, extraction and/or use of natural resources (e.g. wood, fish, metals, oil, coal etc.).
- The company ensures that workers are trained in the sustainable cultivation, harvesting, extraction and/or use of natural resources.
- The company continuously attempts to prevent, minimise and remedy significant impacts on natural resources through environmentally friendly methods and alternative resource use.
- The company ensures that its use of renewable resources does not negatively affect the sustainability of the resource (i.e. the resource's ability to regenerate).
- The company demonstrates efforts to substitute non-renewable resources used in production with renewable resources.
- The company works with local and national public authorities as well as with international institutions to address sustainability issues related to natural resources (e.g. wood, water, fish, metals, oil etc.).

#### Environmentally Friendly Technologies

Does the company encourage the development and use of environmentally friendly technologies?

- The company uses environmentally friendly technology.
- The company regularly evaluates its processes and technologies to see if there are more environmentally friendly alternatives.
- When developing new technologies and products, the company focuses on developing environmentally friendly technology e.g. by using life cycle assessments (LCA), design for sustainability or a cradle-to-cradle approach.
- When planning new investments in technology, the company considers the best available technology and stipulates minimum environmental criteria.
- When investing in new buildings, the company implements environmentally responsible and resource-efficient materials and/or technologies.
- The company makes information describing the environmental performance and benefits of using environmentally friendly technologies available to stakeholders.

#### Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- **CEO Water Mandate (2011):** Launched as a collaborative initiative of the UN, UN Global Compact, the Government of Sweden and a dedicated group of companies, the CEO Water Mandate is a public-private initiative designed to assist companies with the development, implementation and disclosure of policies and practices relating to water sustainability. It covers six core elements: direct operations, supply chain and watershed management, collective action, public policy, community engagement and transparency.
- IFC Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability (2012): The IFC
  Performance Standards provide directions to businesses on due diligence on environmental and
  social matters. Several of the standards are pertinent to environment, including: Assessment and
  Management of Environmental and Social Risks and Impacts (PS1), Resource Efficiency and Pollution
  Prevention (PS3), Community Health, Safety, and Security (PS4), and Biodiversity Conservation and
  Sustainable Management of Living Natural Resources (PS6).
- Institute for Human Rights and Business, Business, Human Rights & the Right to Water Challenges, Dilemmas and Opportunities: This report summarises the views of various stakeholders on issues pertaining to the right to water, including consideration of the scope of a company's responsibility to respect the human right to water; the applicability of the human rights-based approach to management of water-related issues; and the business case for engaging with waterrelated issues.
- ISO 14000 Standards on Environmental Management Systems: Developed by the International Organisation for Standardisation, the ISO 14000 Standards provide businesses and organisations with a number of tools to assist in their environmental management systems. The key objective of the standards is to encourage different actors to reduce the negative impact that their activities may have on natural resources such as air, water or land.
- United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Human Right To Safe Drinking Water and Sanitation (est. 2008): Amongst a range of issues, the mandate of the Special Rapporteur includes consideration of the regulation of the private sector in the context of private provision of safe drinking water and sanitation.

• **Global Water Tool (2007):** Developed by the World Business Council for Sustainable Development, this tool is designed for companies and organisations to map their water use, including risks associated with water use in global supply chains.

### **Engagement Opportunities**

Development initiatives by public and private actors that provide opportunities for companies to contribute to human development

#### **Public Sector Initiatives**

*Monitoring, Reporting and Verifying System for the Successful Implementation of the EU Emissions Trading System project:* The government of Serbia launched the project that aims to accelerate harmonization with the implementation of the establishment of the EU Emission Trading System (EU ETS) in the country.<sup>477</sup>

*Air Quality Mangement Plan:* The city of Bor adopted the plan and other cities that also committed to do so were Belgrade and Novi Sad.<sup>478</sup>

## Land & Property

Human rights impacts related to company acquisition, use and management of land

Operating Environment	
International Property Rights Index rank	110 out of 129 countries
Heritage Foundation: Economic Freedom Index Property Rights score	50
Relevant law	<ul> <li>Property law</li> <li>Public property law</li> <li>Property tax law</li> <li>Law on property restitution and compensation</li> </ul>
Responsible ministries	<ul><li>Ministry of Economy</li><li>Ministry of Finance</li></ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	

## **Country Context**

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The constitution guarantees the right to property, which is further governed by numerous laws.<sup>479</sup>Serbia has an adequate body of laws for the protection of property rights, but enforcement of these rights can be extremely slow.<sup>480</sup>

Companies reported that bribery (money, gifts, or counter favours) sometimes occurred during interactions with land registry officials.<sup>481</sup>According to a 2015 UN Office on Drugs and Crime survey, land registry officials were considered the third most corrupt public officials, with nearly 6 percent of citizens claiming they had been asked to pay a bribe.<sup>482</sup>

#### Land Administration

During the socialist period all land was owned by the state, and citizens acquired 'rights of use' when they wanted to live or build on a piece of land. Though privateland ownership, conversion and transfer are recognised in the 2006 Constitution and the 2009 Law on Planning and Construction,<sup>483</sup> the U.S. Department of State's 2015 Investment Climate statement reported that a number of challenges remained. These included local authorities lacking expertise in valuing land; poor land registries; irregularities in permitting and legalisation of property titles.<sup>484</sup>

Serbia's real property registration system was based on a municipal cadastre and land books. According to the U.S. Department of State's 2015 Investment Climate statement Serbia had the basis for an organized real estate cadastre and property title system. However, the problem of legalizing tens of thousands of structures built over the past twenty years without proper licenses remained, as 1.5 million buildings in Serbia were not registered in the cadastre. Of this total, only 800,000 building owners have applied for legalization.<sup>485</sup>

A 2012 World Bank report highlighted many issues in purchasing and managing land, including: insecure property rights; poor land management and institutional inefficiencies; problems with conversion and restitution of land; issuance of permits; and complex processes to regularize illegal developments. The process of privatisation of land had resulted in a number of conflicts that remained unresolved.<sup>486</sup>

The Law on Agricultural Land prohibits the sale of agricultural land to foreign entities. According to the European Commission 2012 Progress Report, foreign corporations have bypassed this law by registering them as domestic companies.<sup>487</sup>According to Serbia's EU Stabilization and Association Agreement, the government must lift the agricultural land ownership prohibition by 2017, unless Serbia requests and receives an extension on the ban.

Construction permitting was a serious problem. The Doing Business Report noted that obtaining a permit required 264 days, placing Serbia at 139th out of 189 countries. The recent amendments to the Construction Law cut the administrative deadline for issuing construction permits to a potential investor to 30 days and introduced a one-stop shop for issuing permits.<sup>488</sup>Changes included the building quality control index that measures good practices in construction regulation and assesses the quality control and safety mechanisms in place for an economy's construction permitting system, as well as the quality of the building regulations. This new index was a component indicator of the ranking on dealing with construction permits.<sup>489</sup>

The U.S. Department of State's 2015 Investment Climate Statement noted that Serbian law granted broad discretionary powers to state authorities to expropriate land for the public interest. Furthermore, the government was not obligated to provide housing for resettled populations.<sup>490</sup>

The 2013 Report on state and cooperative property written by the Anti-Corruption Council pointedto a systemic problem in the privatization of agriculture companies. The report noted problems in state and cooperatively owned land by 146 privatized companies.<sup>491</sup> The companies had registered in the Land Registry's'right of use'for agricultural land despite diverse forms of ownership (social, public and cooperative), and regardless of corporate form (conglomerates, companies or cooperative).<sup>492</sup>

#### Restitution

Starting in 2011, Serbia began a process to pay restitution to persons whose land had been confiscated with the advent of socialism following World War II. While the proximity of this issue to company operations is likely to be limited, cases have been reported in which confiscated property became the asset of state-owned companies, and may be eventually subject to a restitution claim.<sup>493</sup>According to the Serbian Restitution Agency, it had resolved about 40 percent of non-agricultural claims and 5 percent of agricultural claims. Based on its estimates, the agency would need two more years to act on all claims for in-kind property restitution and five years to complete compensation claims.<sup>494</sup>

#### **Evictions**

In 2015 the Protector of Citizens reported a lack of legislation regulating actions of public bodies during forced evictions of informal settlements and human rights of people who were being evicted.<sup>495</sup>

In 2012 more than one hundred Roma families from the Belvil settlement in Belgrade were forcibly evicted. The majority of these families were still living in squalid racially segregated metal containers

<sup>496</sup>and not one of the planned new housing blocks had been finished. Evicted Roma lived far from schools, social services and access to employment.<sup>497</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

*July 2014, Danas:*Farmers in Kulamade formal complaints about an Abu Dhabi company, Al Rawafed Agriculture, which was trying to acquire land.<sup>498</sup>Serbia offered agricultural land leases under 99-year contracts, but farmers were seeking a termination of the contract, with Al Rawafed saying it was a breach of agricultural land laws, which prohibited the sale of land to foreign individuals and legal entities.

*September 2013, Bankwatch:* Serbian media reported that police arrested several individuals connected to the EPS-owned and EBRD-financed Kolubara lignite mine. They were suspected of fraud in land expropriation proceedings around the Kolubara mine.<sup>499</sup> In the case of expropriations for the Kolubara coal mine, there were complaints and reaction of the Ombudsperson, as well as court proceedings.<sup>500</sup> In relation to expropriations for the construction of highways, the Ombudsperson stated that the Tax Administration Office in Nis, when acting on the request of the Court to make estimations of the market value of expropriated land, was using differing criteria to determine the value, creating inequality.<sup>501</sup>

*June 2013,Politika:*The competent ministry reversed the decision on the return of Belgrade hotels 'Splendid' and 'Beograd' to heirs.<sup>502</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

#### **Due Diligence Library**

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

Before buying, renting, acquiring or otherwise accessing land or property, does the company ensure that all affected owners and users of the land or property, have been adequately consulted and compensated?

- Prior to buying, renting, acquiring or otherwise accessing land or property, whether directly or through a third party, the company identifies all existing owners and users of the land or property, including information land users and customary owners.
- The company investigates the past usage and ownership of the land or property to ensure that past users and owners have not been wrongfully removed, and that any expropriations by the authorities have been conducted in accordance with international law.
- The company consults with affected users and owners of the land or property (including women, tenants, settlers, minorities and other vulnerable groups including indigenous peoples) and seeks their free, prior and informed consent before continuing to acquire or access the land or property.

- The company ensures that its lease or purchase of residential property and sourcing of food commodities does not considerably make housing and food scarce or too expensive for the local people.
- The company ensures that affected owners and users of the land or property are adequately compensated to help them restore their standards of living or livelihoods to the same or higher than before, and that the compensation standards are transparent and applied consistently to all communities and persons affected.

#### Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- FAO Voluntary Guidelines on the Responsible Governance of Tenure (2012): Developed by the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the UN (FAO), the Guidelines promote responsible governance of tenure of land, fisheries and forests by outlining the principles and internationally accepted standards for the responsible governance of tenure. The Guidelines inform States and non-government actors on relevant policies, strategies and activities.
- IFC Performance Standard 5: Land Acquisition and Involuntary Resettlement, and IFC Handbook for Preparing a Resettlement Action Plan (2002): The IFC Performance Standards are contractually binding on certain projects receiving IFC finance. PS5 is accompanied by a Guidance Note and a Resettlement Handbook that gives detailed guidance on managing resettlement and associated impacts.
- Principles for Responsible Agricultural Investment that Respects Rights, Livelihoods and Resources (2010): A joint initiative of UNCTAD, FAO, IFAD and the World Bank, these seven principles cover all types of investment in agriculture, including between principal investors and contract farmers. The Principles provide a framework for national regulations, international investment agreements, global corporate social responsibility initiatives, and individual investor contracts.

# Revenue Transparency & Management

Human rights impacts related to transparency of government revenues received from business and the distribution of such revenues

Operating Environment	
World Economic Forum Global Competitiveness Ranking	94 out of 140 countries, score 3.9
Legatum Prosperity Indexrank: Governance	73
Ease of Doing Business Index	59/189
(where 1 indicates greatest ease for doing business)	
Transparency International: Corruption Perceptions Index rank (where 1 indicates the lowest level of corruption)	71/167
World Bank Good Governance Indicators	
Voice and Accountability	0.2
Political Stability	0.2
Government Effectiveness	0.1
Regulatory Quality	0.1
Rule of Law	-0.2
Control of Corruption	-0.2
Government revenue	34.91 percent of GDP
Government expenditure	39.22 percent GDP
EITI Country	No
Relevant law	• The Law on the Anti- Corruption Agency

Responsible ministries	<ul> <li>Ministry of economy</li> <li>Ministry of finance</li> <li>Ministry of labour, employment, veterans and social welfares</li> <li>Ministry of trade tourism and telecommunication</li> <li>Ministry of construction transport and infrastructure</li> </ul>
Local NGOs addressing this issue	<ul><li>Transparency Serbia</li><li>BIRODI</li></ul>

## Country Context

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

The law criminalizes trade in influence<sup>503</sup> as well as soliciting and accepting bribes and abuses in public procurement.<sup>504</sup> The Criminal Law also defines additional corruption-related offenses, includingmisfeasance in business (Article 234), causing bankruptcy (Article 235), causing false bankruptcy (Article 236) and abuse of authority (Article 238).

The Heritage/WSJ Index of Economic Freedom ranked Serbia as 77th, with an overall score of 62.1.<sup>505</sup> According to the index, the main challenge was loss-making state-owned enterprises, particularly in transportation and energy, which continued to receive budget support.<sup>506</sup>

The government continued to appoint top management positions in the public administration in violation of the law governing civil service. Although there was a requirement for open competition for the positions, the law did not provide for additional criteria (in addition to formal education) for the job, such as, for example, the opinion of an independent vocational/professional association. This practice left room for political hiring.<sup>507</sup>

According to the survey 'Business, Corruption and Crime in Serbia: The impact of bribery and other crime on private enterprise' carried out by the UN Office on Drugs and Crime in 2014, of all the businesses that had contacts with a public official in the 12 months prior to the survey, 17 percenthad paid a bribe to a public official.<sup>508</sup> According to the survey, the most common purpose of paying bribes by businesses was to 'speed up business-related procedures' (40.3 percent of all bribes).<sup>509</sup>

#### Corruption

The legal framework for the fight against corruption is broadly in place. The European Commission's 2015 Progress Report noted that Serbia had made progress in implementing existing legislation and adopting a new law on whistle-blower protection.<sup>510</sup>

Serbia has ratified all major international instruments against corruption and is party to the UN Convention against Corruption. It has signed and ratified the Council of Europe anti-corruption conventions. In 2013, the government adopted the Anti-Corruption Strategy for 2013-2018. The Action Plan was adopted in August 2013.<sup>511</sup>Although the Anti-Corruption Strategy and Action Plan were being implemented, several measures have been delayed. The Inter-Ministerial Group to Coordinate Action, set up in 2014, had only met once and hence had not had the intended impact.<sup>512</sup>In addition to that, the strategy has so far not yielded the expected results, and corruption remained prevalent in many areas and continued to be a serious cause of concern.<sup>513</sup>

Serbia was ranked 40 out of 176 countries surveyed in Transparency International's 2015 Corruption Perceptions Index.<sup>514</sup>

Since the 2012 elections, the fight against corruption was a state priority.<sup>515</sup> The Anti-Corruption Agency, an independent and autonomous governmental body accountable to the Serbian National Assembly, was established in 2010. The Agency, established under the Anti-Corruption Agency Act,<sup>516</sup> is mandated to unify anti-corruption activities, enforce the National Strategy to Fight Corruption<sup>517</sup> and its Action Plan,<sup>518</sup> monitor conflicts of interest, track politicians' property and assets, monitor political party financing and facilitate international anti-corruption cooperation.<sup>519</sup>

Although the Anti-Corruption Agency issued numerous recommendations and concerns over various problems in 2015, the state authorities, both at the local and the national levels, have reportedly failed to act on its findings sufficiently.<sup>520</sup> In response, the Agency called for broader powers, which would enable it to perform its duties more efficiently.<sup>521</sup>

Although there were numerous cases before the court on corruption, they were not considered as high level. As of 2016, there had been no final conviction for high-level corruption.<sup>522</sup>

According to the European Commission 2015 Progress Report, health care,<sup>523</sup> education, construction, spatial planning, infrastructure projects and the privatisation of public enterprises were particularly vulnerable to corruption. Independent supervision and capacity for early detection of wrongdoing and conflicts of interest in the management of state-owned companies, in privatisation procedures, public private partnerships and in relation to public procurement procedures, were underdeveloped. Internal control departments lacked equipment, resources and competent staff. Financial investigations were not yet being launched systematically in cases of corruption and organised crime. In a few corruption cases, assets have been confiscated.

Amendments to the Criminal Code were still under consideration to provide for a sustainable legal solution to effectively prosecute cases of criminal economic offences. Procedures for investigating corruption cases, especially cases of high-level corruption, were often prolonged due to lack of capacity and an inadequate legal framework for financial investigations and asset recovery. Resources were inadequate and the relevant action plan had not been adopted.

#### **Public Procurement**

The legal framework on public procurement, including the Public Procurement Law (PPL), is broadly in line with the EU standards.<sup>524</sup>In October 2014, the government adopted a public procurement strategy for 2014-2018 and a related action plan that includes measures to further strengthen the regulatory framework and align with EU standards.<sup>525</sup>Amendments to the Public Procurement Law, adopted in 2015, include changes related to the obligation of authorities to carry out procurements in an efficient and cost effective way, with a strong emphasis on transparency and non-discrimination.

The law also introduces some human right-related considerations that bidders need to meet at various stages of the tender process. Changes to the PPL in 2015 aimed at aligning Serbian legislation with the 2014/24/EU Directive, introduced the option of taking environmental and social considerations in all stages of the public procurement procedure and prioritise bids by companies that employed and rehabilitated persons with disabilities.

In 2012, the Criminal Code was amended to include corruption related to public procurement as a criminal offence. The Law on Public-Private Partnership follows the basic rules of the EU standards, but needs to be aligned with the new EU Directive on Concessions.<sup>526</sup>

In 2015, according to the EU Progress Report, Serbia was particularly vulnerable to corruption in public procurement.<sup>527</sup>It was noted that in the previous period several improvements happened, namely the introduction of more discipline in reporting: In 2014, reports on public procurement were submitted by 4,933 contracting authorities, compared to 3,264 in 2013.<sup>528</sup>

Progress was also noted in relation to transparency, which was achieved primarily by means of preventing the use of non-transparent and non-competitive negotiating procedure without prior notice.<sup>529</sup> However, transparency of public spending through procurements reportedly needed further improvement. The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection reported that during 2015, 34 percent of the complaints he received were regarding access to information about public procurement and privatisation.<sup>530</sup>

Implementation of the Law on Public Procurement is supervised by the Public Procurement Office, an independent state body. The public procurement portal was increasingly used, with 50 percent more notices published in 2014 than in 2013. The office did not have enough administrative capacity for its numerous responsibilities, but its capacity to manage public procurement processes was improved through the certification of an additional 890 public procurement officials.<sup>531</sup>

According to the Director of Public Procurement Office, the two main challenges were the tendency to avoid public tenders and the poor administrative capacities of his office. In 2012, 28 percent of the total procurement value was contracted in non-competitive, negotiated procedures, while in 2014, this figure dropped to only 5 percent, which wasin line with European standards.<sup>532</sup>

#### **Revenue Sharing**

Serbia has struggled with a rising fiscal deficit and has looked to plug the budget gap with new revenue measures. In 2012, the National Assembly adopted Amendments to the Law on Corporate Profit Tax that increased the corporate-profit tax rate from 10 to 15 percent, and in 2013, the government cancelled a tax holiday for investments in new equipment. Still, the government continues to offer incentives designed to attract foreign investors, including a 10- year corporate tax holiday for companies that invest more thanUS\$9.1 million and hire at least 100 new employees.

State-owned enterprises(SOEs) do not have preferential access to land and raw materials, and have the same tax burden and rebate policies as their private sector competitors. SOEs were under soft budget constraints and received large subsidies from the government, including direct subsidies and guarantees for banks' loans, which reached two percent of GDP in 2014, according to IMF estimates. However, as part of its IMF deal, the government committed to stop providing subsidies to SOEs.

Revenue collection continued to improve in 2015, partly due to excise duties and non-tax revenue (e.g. telecom licences and SOEs dividends).

#### Privatisation

In 2012, the Anti-Corruption Council identified privatisation as one of largest generators of systemic corruption in Serbia.<sup>533</sup> The Council and OSCE experts have analysed regulation on privatisation and have identified numerous norms that enabled corrupt practices, but none of their recommendations were included in the amendments enacted in 2005.<sup>534</sup>

According to the president of the Anti-Corruption Council, the biggest flaw of the Serbian privatisation framework was an absence of external control over the processes, since the agency that creates, implements and controls privatisation was a state body without independent oversight.<sup>535</sup>

In April 2013, The U.S. Department of State reported that 2,350 companies had been privatised since 2000. In 646 cases (27 percent) the buyers failed to fulfil the contract terms, and contracts were annulled.

Privatisation attempts have been revived recently, although results so far were marginal. In June 2015, the government took steps to start the privatisation of the majority state-owned Telekom Srbija. In January, it adopted an action plan to resolve 188 companies through a bankruptcy procedure. In addition, about 200 enterprises were expected to be fully or partially privatised, either by equity or asset sales, or through strategic partnership.<sup>536</sup>

#### Access to Information

The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection reported that in 2015 citizens had difficulties accessing information about public spending.<sup>537</sup>The 2015 Progress Report noted that the law on access to information did not ensure adequate enforcement of the decisions of the Commissioner for Free Access to Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection.<sup>538</sup>

According to the Commissioner's Report, there was a practice of including confidentiality clauses in investment agreements and other business agreements, contrary to the law. Confidentially was most commonly used as a basis for refusal of access to information. Confidentiality was used without previously testing the potential damage of allowing access. On a positive note, the number of complaints claiming denial of access to information on this ground had been significantly reduced to 25 percent in 2015.<sup>539</sup>

Some companies with the majority stake owned by the statehave been refusing to apply the Law on Access to Information of Public Importance, in spite of a ruling by The Administrative Court that they are public bodies for the purpose of application of this Law.<sup>540</sup>

Transparency International noted that political parties controlled numerous state-owned companies, and transparency provisions meant to allow the citizens of Serbia access to more information about how government works and how political influence is exerted, were reportedly violated by 80 percent of state-owned companies.<sup>541</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- 2015, The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection: The general public and the Commissioner were denied information on the basis of confidentiality when requesting the Ministry of Economy access to the contract between the state-owned ŽelezaraSmederevo, the HPK management from Belgrade and HPK engineering from Amsterdam.<sup>542</sup>
- 2015, The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection: The national telecommunications company Telekom Serbia filed numerous lawsuits (47 since 2010) against the Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, in order to avoid or delay enforceable decisions by the Commissioner.<sup>543</sup>
- December 2015, BBC: Police in Serbia have arrested about 80 people, including a former minister, two former interior ministry's officials, several serving and former mayors, and a number of executives in state-owned firms. Charges for those arrested included abuse of office, money laundering and other financial crimes.<sup>544</sup>

- November 2015, The Anti-Corruption Agency: In a case concerning the Defence Minister, the Anti-Corruption Agency found that he had violated the regulations on conflict of interest when he was the mayor of Kruševac as he concluded contracts with companies owned or CO-owned by his wife and son.<sup>545</sup>
- September 2015, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights: The Anti-Corruption Agency also opened proceedings to establish whether the Belgrade Mayor had violated the regulations on conflict of interests after allegations surfaced that he was the director of two offshore companies headquartered in the Virgin Islands and whether his income statement was accurate in view of indications that he possessed real estate of significant value in Bulgaria.<sup>546</sup>
- December 2014, Transparency Serbia: A number of doctors and a head nurse at a hospital in Nis, Serbia's third largest city, were arrested for allegedly accepting bribes of up to €13,000 (approx. US\$14,400) and using their networks to secure healthcare jobs for relatives.<sup>547</sup>
- December 2012, Euroaktiv: The owner of Delta Holding and his son were arrested for alleged abuses in the privatisation of a road construction and maintenance company.<sup>548</sup>Along with eight other, they were suspected of appropriating property worth more than €25 million (US\$40 million) from 2005 to 2010 through the privatised company PZP Nis. The trial was still on-going as of April 2016.<sup>549</sup>

## **Company Initiatives**

*Private-sector programmes that aim to ensure respect for human rights or contribute to development* 

#### Stakeholder Recommendations

Business Anti-Corruption Portal: The Portal recommended that companies in Serbia:

- develop, implement and strengthen integrity systems and conduct extensive due diligence when planning to do or were already doing business in the country;
- use a specialised public procurement tool in order to mitigate the corruption risks associated with public procurement; and
- provide for ICSID arbitration in their contracts with the government.<sup>550</sup>

*The Serbian Chamber of Commerce*: The Code of Corporate Management recommends that Board of Directors/Supervisory Board in enterprises in which the state has its representative develop and implement an ethical code and a plan of integrity, and should conduct its functions in accordance with the ownership policy of the state, without political influence.<sup>551</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

#### Due Diligence Library

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

#### Signalling a Non-Corrupt Environment

Does the company take a clear stand against corruption?

- The company's CEO, director or president has declared that the company will not engage in corruption at any time or in any form.
- The company has a policy rejecting corruption and requiring all directors, managers and workers worldwide to behave ethically and in conformity with the law.
- The company anti-corruption policy includes how to handle requests for facilitation payments, giving and receiving gifts, engaging in sponsorships, giving political contributions, and how to conduct responsible lobbying.
- The company has defined benchmarks and indicators regarding its anti-corruption initiatives and reports these to the public (e.g. in its annual CSR report)

#### Anti-Corruption Risk Assessment

Does the company assess the risk of corruption when doing business?

- The company evaluates the potential areas of corruption including factors such as type of transaction, countries of operation, industries, and customers or business partners involved.
- The company evaluates the risk of corruption when workers, agents, intermediaries or consultants deal with public officials (including workers of state owned companies).
- The company evaluates the risk of internal and external conflicts of interest in relation to business partners.
- The company has developed an action plan to address the risk of corruption, and has defined responsibilities for each task, as a minimum for high-risk areas.
- The company has identified internal functions with the highest risk of corruption within the company and seeks to address these weaknesses.

#### Awareness Raising

Does the company ensure that relevant workers are properly trained?

- The company informs all workers about its anti-corruption commitment.
- The company provides regular anti-corruption training for all relevant workers within the organisation e.g. procurement and sales staff.

- Information on disciplinary procedures for violations of company anti-corruption policies is available to workers.
- The company actively seeks worker feedback and dialogue on its anti-corruption initiatives.
- The company has and promotes a function by which workers can safely report suspicion of corruption related cases (e.g. hotline or mailbox) and allocates resources to systematically address the issues that are identified.

#### **Anti-Corruption Procedures**

Do the company's internal procedures support its anti-corruption commitment?

- The company has assigned different individuals or departments to be responsible for handling contracts, placing orders, receiving goods, processing invoices and making payments.
- The company mentions 'anti-corruption' and/or 'ethical behaviour' in its contracts with business partners.
- The company prohibits informal employment and any 'off the books' record-keeping
- The company performs internal audits and has checks in place in connection with all anti-corruption commitments.
- The company's procurement, financial and internal audit personnel have clear instructions to look for and to identify alarms, report them to management, and follow-up counter measures.
- The company requests external auditors to maintain a critical eye and follow all alarms and irregularities.
- Any alarm or irregularity reported by external auditors is systematically addressed by management.
- The company monitors compliance and continuously identifies strengths and weaknesses in the anti-corruption initiatives to remain effective and up-to-date in addressing changing risks.

#### Agents and Other Associates

Does the company's anti-corruption initiative cover agents, intermediaries and consultants?

- The company conducts an inquiry and/or attentiveness (e.g. financial, legal, labour, tax, IT, environment, market/commercial) on all agents, intermediaries and consultants.
- All agreements with agents, intermediaries and consultants are fully documented in written, signed contracts.
- The selection and terms of reference of agents, intermediaries or consultants are approved at the senior management level or at a level above that of the management involved in the operations for which the intermediary is hired.
- Contracts with agents, intermediaries and consultants include a section on anti-corruption and that the contract-holder must comply with all applicable laws and regulations.
- Agents, intermediaries and consultants are provided with information on the company's anticorruption commitment, anti-corruption policies, training material on anti-corrupt behaviour and information on disciplinary procedures for violations of company anti-corruption policies.
- The company ensures that payment to agents, intermediaries and consultants are in line with standard payments for other service providers of similar ranking.

• The company only makes payments by bank transfer or check – never in cash – in the country of the agent, intermediary and consultant and never to a third party without prior examination.

#### Communicate

Does the company communicate progress on the Global Compact principles with stakeholders?

- The company identifies stakeholders who affect or can be affected by the company's activities, products and services e.g. a person, group, organisation, authority.
- The company communicates progress openly about how issues covered by the Global Compact principles are managed, including performance results as well as forward-looking information on strategy and management approach, challenges, and dilemmas.
- The company regularly engages in dialogue with stakeholders to keep up-to-date with stakeholder expectations.
- The company communicates openly about how issues covered by the Global Compact principles are managed including challenges, dilemmas, success and failures.
- The company's communication on progress and other performance reporting on issues covered by the Global Compact principles is publically available and communicated to external stakeholders e.g. via the company's and Global Compact website.

#### **Joint Actions**

Does the company take joint actions with others to engage in and promote anti-corruption initiatives?

- The company shares experience, procedures and challenges of corruption with other organizations i.e. the local business community, sector initiatives, networks etc.
- The company has initiated or joined initiatives with other companies in the same sector for the purpose of promoting a fair business environment.
- The company stimulates multi-stakeholder dialogue on challenges of corruption.
- The company encourages the local business community and business partners to initiate cooperation to fight corruption.

#### Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- Transparency International Business Principles for Countering Bribery provide a checklist for companies to identify and reduce bribes and facilitation payments in their operations.
- The OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, applicable to enterprises in OECD Member States (and some others), require companies to respect human rights, including through due diligence. The OECD Guidelines constitute recommendations by OECD member states to multinational enterprises operating in or from adhering countries. The OECD Guidelines include competition, fiscal systems and anti-corruption.

### **Engagement Opportunities**

Development initiatives by public and private actors that provide opportunities for companies to contribute to human development

#### **Public Sector Initiatives**

**Plan of Integrity:** The plan is a self-assessment tool that detects corruption risks in government authorities, authorities of the territorial autonomy, local governments, public services and public enterprises. As of January 2012, the Anti-Corruption Agency's web page contains all the information and materials necessary for the development of the plan.

**Documents on Procurement:** The Public Procurement Officepublished in 2015 the analyses 'Socially Responsible Public Procurement' and 'Guide for Local Governments to Include Aspects of Energy Efficiency Criteria in Public Procurement'.<sup>552</sup>

Activities to improve Public Procurement: The Serbian Chamber of Commerce, with support from the Swedish Government, carried out a number of activities aimed at achieving impact in public procurement, including: the promotion of 'value for money' best practices, the 'life-cycle costs' concept in public procurement and increasing efficiency and performance of local governments.<sup>553</sup> The Chamber is also a member of the Global Compact Serbia, and a signatory of the Anti-Corruption Declaration.<sup>554</sup>

## Security & Conflict

Human rights impacts related to company interaction with public and private security providers and related to the impact of business on societal conflict.

Operating Environment		
Failed States Index	92 (out of 187)	
Legatum Prosperity Index: Safety & Security	64	
Freedom House: Map of Freedom - Political Rights (On a scale of 1 through 7, where 1 indicates the highest level of freedom)	2	
Freedom House: Map of Freedom - Civil Liberties (On a scale of 1 through 7, where 1 indicates the highest level of freedom)	2	
Relevant law	Law on Private Security	
Responsible agencies	<ul> <li>Ministry of Interior</li> <li>Ministry of Justice</li> <li>Security-Information Agency (BIA)</li> <li>Military Intelligence Services (VBA)</li> <li>Inspector General of the Ministry of Defence</li> <li>Parliamentary committee for oversight of the security forces</li> <li>Ombudsperson</li> </ul>	
Local NGOs	<ul> <li>Belgrade Centre for Security Policy</li> <li>CEAS</li> </ul>	

### **Country Context**

Human rights issues of relevance to businesses. The information in this section is gathered from publicly available sources and stakeholder consultations.

#### **Public Security Forces**

According to the 2015 Progress Report by the European Commission, the Parliamentary Committee for Oversight of the Security Forces continued to review the activities and reports of the Security Information Agency (BIA), the Military Intelligence Services (VBA) and the Inspector General of the Ministry of Defence on a regular basis.<sup>555</sup>The EC further noted the potential for abuse of interception of communications.<sup>556</sup>

According to the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (BCHR), police officers generally used force cautiously and in line with principles set out by the European Court of Human Rights and the UN.<sup>557</sup>

The UN Committee against Torture reported in 2015 that Serbian penitentiaries were overcrowded, particularlythe four biggest correctional institutions that housed approximately 60 percent of the entire prison population. In some cases conditions reportedly amounted to inhumane and degrading treatment.<sup>558</sup>

#### **Private Security Forces**

The Law on Private Security,<sup>559</sup> adopted in December 2013, mandates that companies and individuals providing security services be vetted by the Ministry of Internal Affairs before being issued operating licences. However, this is not a requirement for the owners of private security companies.<sup>560</sup>Politika reported that licencing had to be conducted before beginning of 2017, but by February 2016 only 800 requests for licencing of security workers were submitted. One of the conditions for licencing of companies is having 10 licensed security workers. As Politika reported in 2016, security workers were underpaid and were required to bear the cost of licencing themselves.<sup>561</sup>

Security companies are registered with Serbia's Business Registers Agency.<sup>562</sup> The Prime Minister stated in 2013 that around 3,000 security companies were registered but it was not known how many were active. The Centre for Euro-Atlantic Studies (CEAS) reported that they had an estimated turnover of approximately 180 million euro (US\$250 million) in 2012.<sup>563</sup>The Prime Minister further noted that private security companies employed around 50,000 armed personnel, though other estimates put this figure as low as 30,000 or as high as 60,000.<sup>564</sup>

## Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

- July 2013, Novi Magazin: A man was beaten to death by security guards at the night club Sound in Belgrade.<sup>565</sup>
- August 2012, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights: Workers of a mobile phone operator who had acted in accordance with the law and refused to act on the requests of public authorities for access to retained data without reference to the legal grounds were arrested by the police.<sup>566</sup>

## **Company Initiatives**

*Private-sector programmes that aim to ensure respect for human rights or contribute to development* 

#### **Company Due Diligence Initiatives**

**Association for Private Security of the Serbian Chamber of Commerce:** In December 2010 the Association for Private Security of the Serbian Chamber of Commerce adopted a Code of Professional Ethics of Private Security.<sup>567</sup>

#### Stakeholder Recommendations

*Minister of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs (2016):* The Minister recommended that private security companies bear the cost of licencing their employees.<sup>568</sup>

## Human Rights Guidance for Businesses

Actions and priorities suggested by local and international stakeholders as well as company initiatives to ensure company respect for human rights and contribute to human development in the local context

#### **Due Diligence Library**

The following recommendations have been developed by The Danish Institute for Human Rights through research and engagement with companies

Does the company take steps to ensure that company security arrangements are in accordance with international principles for law enforcement and the use of force?

- The company regularly conducts security risk assessments, and ensures that company security arrangements, including the deployment of private guards or public security personnel, are proportionate to the security risk.
- Company security risk assessments include the risk of human rights abuses by private and public security personnel.
- The company selects private security firms based on information about professional ability, level of staff training, quality of equipment, past involvement in human rights abuses, links with political factions or organisations and other relevant criteria.
- Contracts with private security firms include requirements related to international human rights standards for law enforcement and use of force; require the investigation and discipline of any unlawful or abusive conduct by security guards; and allow for termination of the contract in case of such conduct.
- There is a manual defining the duties of security personnel, and all security personnel receive training on rules of conduct based on international human rights standards for law enforcement and the use of force.
- Where public security personnel are assigned to company facilities, the company seeks to ensure transparency concerning its interactions with public security agencies, and the company

communicates to the relevant public security agencies its desire that security functions be conducted in accordance with international human rights standards for law enforcement and the use of force.

- The company has a procedure for recording security-related incidents, including a mechanism for handling complaints from staff or local communities related to the conduct of security personnel, and forwards credible allegations of human rights abuses to the relevant authorities.
- The company has a procedure for monitoring and evaluating its security arrangements, including the proportionality of the security arrangement; impact on local communities; impact on existing local tensions or conflicts; security incidents recorded; and credible allegations of human rights abuses by company security personnel. Representatives from the local community are consulted as part of the monitoring.

#### Standards & Guidance

NGO and institutional resources to enhance human rights due diligence efforts by businesses. These resources are drawn from the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

- International Alert, Conflict Sensitive Business Practices: Guidance for Extractive Industries (2005): International Alert is a peace-building NGO working with civilians and other affected stakeholders in conflict areas. This Guidance is intended for companies in the extractive industries sector, providing advice on conflict-sensitive business practices and the ways in which they can contribute to peacebuilding.
- International Alert and Fafo Institute, Red Flags: Liability Risks for Companies Operating in High-Risk Zones (2008): The Red Flags address illicit business activities under international and national law. The initiative's objective is to clearly define what types of activities, when committed or aided by businesses, represent breaches of international humanitarian law and international criminal law.
- International Commission of Jurists, Report of the Expert Legal Panel on Corporate Complicity in International Crimes (2008): This three volume report outlines the ICJ Expert Legal Panel's findings and recommendations with regard to corporate legal responsibility for complicity in international crimes, under both civil and criminal law.
- The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (2010): Section 1502 of the Act requires public and private companies to disclose the use of any conflict minerals in their products. This promotes greater transparency and dissuades companies from engaging in trade that may support regional conflicts.
- International Committee of the Red Cross, Business and International Humanitarian Law (2006): The Guidance explains the obligations of businesses under international humanitarian law, including noting relevant distinctions between international human rights law and international humanitarian law.

## Access to Remedy

Bodies to which victims of corporate human rights abuses can file grievances and seek redress.

## Judicial Mechanisms

Serbia is a civil law state. The court network consists of three instance general jurisdiction courts: Basic, Higher and Appellate Courts. The specialised courts are Commercial Courts, the Commercial Appellate Court, Misdemeanour Courts, the Higher Misdemeanour Court and the Administrative Court. The Supreme Court of Cassation is the highest court in the state.<sup>569</sup> Organised crime, war crime and high technology crime proceedings are conducted before special departments of the Belgrade Higher Court.<sup>570</sup>

Judicial reform started in 2008, but has been widely criticised by Serbian NGOs and academics.<sup>571</sup> The National Judicial Reform Strategy focuses on key principles of independence, impartiality, the quality of justice, competence, accountability and efficiency. According to the 2015 EU Progress Report, judicial independence was not assured in practice, with scope for political interference in the recruitment and appointment of judges and prosecutors.<sup>572</sup>

As reported by the European Commission in 2015, the administration of justice was slow, with a significant backlog of cases.<sup>573</sup> The Belgrade Centre for Human Rights noted in 2015 that the number of incoming cases in Serbian courts stood at 13.8 per 100 inhabitants, slightly lower than the European average. With 39 judges per 10,000 inhabitants, Serbia had nearly double the judge-to-population ratio as the EU average.<sup>574</sup> Since 2016, provisions of the Act on the Protection of the Right to a Trial Within a Reasonable Time are in force. These provisions provide judicial protection of the right to a trial within a reasonable time for all parties to the proceedings, free of charge.<sup>575</sup>

According to the BCHR Annual Human Rights Report 2015, trials of all types typically lasted for years and many final judgements were unenforced. Judicial inefficiency and lack of independence have undermined people's trust in courts.<sup>576</sup> Most of the judgments the European Courts of Human Rights delivered against Serbia in 2015 regarded the non-enforcement of domestic court decisions and free enjoyment of possessions.<sup>577</sup> At the end of 2014, the majority of pending enforcement cases were public utility cases.<sup>578</sup>

The government adopted the Strategy on the Development of a Free Legal Aid System in the Republic of Serbia for the 2011–2013 Period but the law on free legal aid was yet to be adopted.

Anyone can file a constitutional appeal with the Constitutional Court of Serbia claiming a violation of constitutionally guaranteed human rights or those guaranteed by another international instrument binding on the Republic of Serbia provided they have exhausted all other legal remedies or such remedies do not exist.

In 2015, frequent violations of the presumption of innocence by the topmost state officials and by media were reported.<sup>579</sup>

#### Discrimination

According to the Labour Law, the Act on the Prevention of Discrimination against Persons with Disabilities, the Antidiscrimination Act and the Gender Equality Act, victims of work-related discrimination may seek protection from civil courts.Cases of discrimination may be reviewed either by the court of general jurisdiction over the territory in which the defendant resides or was headquartered or by the court within whose territorial jurisdiction the plaintiff resides or was headquartered which represents an exception to the rules of civil procedure and facilitates the victims' access to protection. A lawsuit may be filed by the injured party, the Commissioner for Equality or a human rights organisation.

#### Trafficking

Human trafficking and forced labour cases are addressed by the Higher Court in the first instance and Appellate Courts thereafter.<sup>580</sup> The courts rendered several first-instance and final decisions in human trafficking cases in 2011 and 2012.<sup>581</sup>The U.S. Department of State noted concerns by domestic and international NGOs that judges demonstrated a lack of understanding of trafficking and subjected victims of trafficking to a 'second victimisation' during court proceedings.<sup>582</sup>According to the NGO Astra, which monitors such trials, victims were in some cases subjected to intimidation by their traffickers in court.<sup>583</sup> Although the courts may employ victim-sensitive approaches by allowing video testimony or prepared statements, these protection measures were rarely used in practice.<sup>584</sup>

In addition to that, the Ministry of Interior and the State Prosecutor's Office enforce laws against commercial sexual exploitation. Eachpolice directorate has an Anti-trafficking Unit that may include cross-sectional teams of police, prosecutors, social workers and health workers. It was reported that some teams were not functional.<sup>585</sup>The state and border police had full-time anti-trafficking Units. The Service for Fighting Organised Crime also has an anti-trafficking department and works with regional police administrations to share information regarding instances of child trafficking.

The Ministry of Interior reported that authorities identified 12 child trafficking victims, 13 children used in the production of pornography and 48 children used in the production and trafficking of drugs.<sup>586</sup>In 2015, the government reported prosecuting 1 criminal case under Article 388 (trafficking in persons), compared to45 in 2012.Available data on jurisprudence of first instance judgements for 2014 indicated a drop in the number of sentenced persons. The penal policy was reportedly mild, with an average prison sentence of approximately 2 to 5 years.<sup>587</sup>

In 2014, the Centre for Human Trafficking Victims' Protection assisted 19 child trafficking victims, but it was not able to open its emergency shelter, the Urgent Reception Centre, due to continued litigation over the shelter's physical location.<sup>588</sup>When fully operational, the Urgent Reception Centre will accommodate child trafficking victims on a temporary basis. However, it was not a specialized shelter for children. NGOs raised concerns that the Centre for Human Trafficking Victims' Protection lacked procedures to address the specific needs of child trafficking victims.<sup>589</sup>Astra added that Serbia did not have an appropriate shelter for child victims of human trafficking or special programmes for their recovery and reintegration tailored to their age.<sup>590</sup>

In a 2012 report, BCHR reported concerns by NGOs that authorities failed to recognise victims of trafficking, and that victims had been detained, jailed, penalised or prosecuted for unlawful acts committed as a result of their being trafficked.<sup>591</sup>

In February 2013, a court sentenced four trafficking offenders in an organised criminal group under Article 388 to terms of incarceration from 10 to 15 years and a fine to the equivalent of approximately US\$73,400, some of the most serious penalties imposed on trafficking offenders in Serbia to date. All but one of the 47 trafficking offenders convicted in 2012 were Serbian nationals.<sup>592</sup>

NGO ASTRA reported that victims of trafficking were not being compensated, and only one such final and enforced compensation was awarded in 2014.<sup>593</sup>

95

#### Labour rights

Persons injured at work or suffering from an occupational disease can claim (pecuniary and nonpecuniary) damages in civil proceedings. This type of protection was declaratively afforded also to workers in the informal economy, who could turn to the labour inspectors in the event they suffer an injury at work and claim their labour-related, health, pension and disability insurance rights.<sup>594</sup>

The unreasonably long proceedings in Serbia, which could last up to ten years in case of labour disputes, has led to an increasing number of workers taking their case to the European Court of Human Rights.

According to a 2012 report by BCHR, when hearing a labour dispute or a case regarding a collective agreement, the court was under a special obligation to act quickly, but 42 labour disputes have been pending for more than 10 years, 36 of which were waiting before the Belgrade First Basic Court.<sup>595</sup> According to a 2012 Confederation of the Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia report, accumulated wages were not paid to workers in spite of local court decisions.<sup>596</sup>

#### Environment

BCHR reported in 2012 that few cases related to environmental impacts proceeded to courts, and that a significant number of courts have never dealt with such cases.<sup>597</sup> The maximum sentence for the most extreme cases of environmental pollution is set at eight years' imprisonment, but as of October 2013 such a sentence had never been applied. The majority of criminal proceedings relate to forest theft, and in most cases the sentences were either probationary jail sentences or low fines.<sup>598</sup>

(Administrative-Based Mechanism) According to a 2008 BCHR report, the Inspectorate for Environmental Protection was of vital importance, as its inspections have led to investigations and prosecutions. The latest research on court filings was done in 2008 by BCHR, and no more recent data was available. The research concluded that criminal courts applied very mild punishments (in most cases offenders were sentenced to probation). Inspections brought more cases before the commercial and misdemeanour courts, and in practice achieved a higher level of deterrence for environment-related offenses.<sup>599</sup>

On the municipal level, court proceedings reportedly lacked experts to testify regarding pollutant levels and impacts. Cases have reportedly been thrown out for this reason.<sup>600</sup>Few studies regarding the health impacts of environmental damage have been performed.<sup>601</sup>

#### Land and Property

According to BCHR, the most frequent violations of the right to property in Serbia arise from nonenforcement of court decisions awarding the claimants specific property rights.<sup>602</sup>The Basic, Higher and Appellate Courts resolve property rights disputes.

#### **Revenue Transparency and Management**

In 2012, The State Audit Institution filed 154 requests for initiating misdemeanour proceedings, along with 23 charges for economic offenses and 9 criminal charges.<sup>603</sup> As of December 2013, it appeared that none of these cases had yet been brought to trial.

According to a 2012 Bertelsmann Foundation report, officials charged for corruption were often able to ward off corruption charges using political influence and legal and procedural loopholes.<sup>604</sup> According to the European Commission 2013 Progress Report, the number of cases received by the Republic Commission for the Protection of Rights in Public Procurement Procedures increased by 23 percent in 2012, and the number of cases solved increased by 31percent.<sup>605</sup>

## Non-Judicial Mechanisms

#### Mediation – based Mechanism

According to the Dispute Mediation Act,<sup>606</sup>mediation shall be conducted on a voluntary basis, and the mediators shall be neutral and under the obligation to respect the equality of the parties, ensure the exclusion of the public, maintain confidentiality and proceed with urgency.

The European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions reported in 2012 that in the private sector, mechanisms of conflict resolution were more often informal, and were more likely to include political intervention from the local and national government.<sup>607</sup>

#### Arbitration-based Mechanism

The Law on Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes provides for compulsory arbitration in services of general interest, including electricity distribution, water supply, public radio and television, postal and telecommunication services, public utilities, basic food production, health and veterinary care, education and childcare and social protection. Arbiters and conciliators specialised according to labour law should settle the disputes rapidly (within the one-month statutory deadline) and free of charge.

Arbitration decisions in individual labour disputes are final and enforceable and the absence of the right to appeal is explained by the parties' voluntary engagement in alternative dispute resolution.

#### Administrative-based Mechanisms

#### The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality

In accordance with the Anti-Discrimination Act, discrimination claims can also be brought to the Commissioner for Protection of Equality (CPE).<sup>608</sup>The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality is tasked with receiving complaints by citizens who claim to have been victims of discriminatory conduct, unless the same matter is reviewed by a court or a final decision on the matter has already been rendered by a court. Between its establishment in May 2010 and the end of 2014, the CPE received over 3,000 complaints every year, mostly related to discrimination in access to employment (34 percent- 38 percent).<sup>609</sup>

#### Labour Inspectorate

A worker is entitled to complain to the Labour Inspectorate aboutan alleged violation or denial of employment rights. The Inspectorate may then launch proceedings before the competent court or require the arbitration of the disputed issues with the employer.<sup>610</sup>

Employers and employees can submit a request to the Labour Inspectorate for occupational health and safety inspection.<sup>611</sup> The inspector can initiate misdemeanour proceedings against an employer or employee when they fail to apply required health and safety regulations. If found in violation, companies can be sanctioned with a fine from 800,000 to 1 million dinars (approx. US\$9,500 to approx. US\$12,000) and employees 10,000 to 20,000 dinars (approx. US\$120 to approx. US\$240).<sup>612</sup>

According to a 2012 European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions report, Labour Inspectorate offices were reportedly understaffed, and their rights to intervene on behalf of employees in practice are rather limited.<sup>613</sup>

## The Republican Agency for the Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes

Given that Serbia does not have Labour Courts, the Republican Agency for the Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes is the only institution, apart from the regular courts, dealing with labour disputes. The Agency handles both individual and collective cases. As reported by BCHR in 2015, the capacity of the Agency was weak.<sup>614</sup>

Between 2005 and 2012, a total of 12,316 motions for peaceful settlements were filed and 4,204 individual and 71 collective disputes were resolved. According to the Agency, during 2011 there was a sudden decrease of individual disputes concerning payment of minimum wages, and an increase of cases concerning termination of employment, discrimination and harassment.<sup>615</sup>In July 2015 the governmentrecommended to the public sector to resolve collective and individual disputes before the Agency.<sup>616</sup>

#### The Protector of Citizens

The Protector of Citizens of the Republic of Serbia<sup>617</sup> is an independent and autonomous public authority mandated to protect citizens' rights, to control the legality and regularity of the work of government and to promote human and minority freedoms. The Protector of Citizens has a network of on-call legal practitioners covering 15 municipalities in Serbia who can assist citizens unable to draft their complaints.<sup>618</sup>

By November 2013 the Protector of Citizens had received an increasing number of labour rights complaints from citizens, including informal labour, rights to social benefits, harassment, discrimination and a slow response from the Labour Inspectorate. Inspections are only carried out as a result of complaints, and the agency's response time was reportedly slow.<sup>619</sup>In 2015, the Protector received 6,231 complaints (nearly 30 percent more than in 2014). The capacity of the expert team of the Protector of Citizens was not increased and it was insufficient for processing that number of complaints.<sup>620</sup>

## The Free Access to Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection Commissioner

The Free Access to Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection Commissioner monitors the respect of obligations by the public authorities regulated by Law on free Access to Information of Public Importance and reports to the public and National Assembly. The Commissioner also oversees compliance with the Personal Data Protection Act, and personal data processing and reviews complaints regarding violations of the right to personal data protection.

In 2015, the Commissioner handled a total of 11,880 cases (9,012 cases in the field of freedom of information and 2,868 cases in the field of personal data protection), 4.3 percent more than in 2014.<sup>621</sup>In 2015, the number of complaints related to violations of freedom of information about public spending including public procurement and privatisations amounted to almost 34 percent of the total number of complaints. Number of complaints regarding access to information about environment has also increased in 2015.<sup>622</sup>

#### **Consumer Disputes**

The Rule Book on Solution of Consumer Disputes<sup>623</sup>regulates conditions and terms of non-judicial procedure before an independent body, and should be a quicker, more efficient and more economical legal remedy for consumers and buyers.<sup>624</sup>

## International Mechanisms

#### **UN Human Rights Council**

The Human Rights Council has set Special Procedures that are independent human rights experts with mandate to report on human rights from a thematic or country-specific perspective. They can act upon information received on alleged violations of human rights and send communications to States and non-State actors asking for clarification and action.<sup>625</sup> Among the mandated Special Procedures is the Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises.<sup>626</sup>

#### Independent Inspection Panel - The World Bank

The World Bank has set up an independent Inspection Panel that has the mandate to receive complaints from communities who believe they have been or are likely to be affected by a World Bank-financed project.<sup>627</sup>

A case was presented in 2015 in relation to the Floods Emergency Recovery project.<sup>628</sup>

## Project Complaint Mechanism - The European Bank for Reconstruction and Development

The Bank's accountability mechanism is called the Project Complaint Mechanism, which assesses and reviews complaints about Bank-financed projects. It provides individual(s) and local groups that may be directly or adversely affected by an EBRD project, as well as civil society organisations, a means of raising complaints or grievances with the Bank, independently from banking operations.<sup>629</sup>

As of 2015, two complaints were under review: the first one related to the EPS Power II Serbia project, and the second one in relation to the EPS Emergency Power Sector Reconstruction Loan, and EPS Kolubara Environmental Improvement project.<sup>630</sup>

## Compliance Advisor Ombudsman – International Finance Corporation

Adverse impacts related to projects financed by theIFC or Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency of the World Bank can be mediated and/or investigated by the Compliance Advisor Ombudsman (CAO). CAO's mission is to address complaints by people affected by IFC/MIGA projects, and to enhance the social and environmental accountability of both institutions. The CAO has indeed both a dispute resolution function and an investigatory one.<sup>631</sup>

#### NCP of the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises

Although Serbia is not an OECD member and currently has no OECD National Contact Point (NCP), complaints about breaches of the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprisesby companies registered in OECD countries can be filed to the NCP of that country. The NCP mediates among parties to find a conciliatory solution to the dispute.<sup>632</sup> Should mediation fail, the NCP can make an assessment of the alleged violations in its final statement.<sup>633</sup>

The Guidelines are recommendations addressed by governments to multinational enterprises and they provide voluntary principles and standards for responsible business conduct. The Guidelines include chapters on the following topics: Human Rights (Chapter IV); Employment and Industrial Relations

(Chapter V); Environment (Chapter VI); Combating bribery, bribe solicitation and extortion (Chapter VII); Consumers Interests (Chapter VIII); Science and Technology (Chapter IX); Competition (Chapter X); and Taxation (Chapter XI).<sup>634</sup>

#### European Court of Human Rights

The European Court of Human Rights (ECHR and ECtHR) was established in 1959. The Court has 47 judges, one from each Member State. The object of the Court is to ensure observance of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) by members of the Council of Europe. The Court examines applications from both individual citizens and states alleging human rights violations. In recent years, the Court has passed more than 1,000 judgments annually.<sup>635</sup>

A large number of applications were filed with the European Court of Human Rights in regard to the non-payment of wages.

#### International Labour Organization

Trade unions and employers' organisations can submit complaints to the International Labour Organization's Committee on Freedom of Association.<sup>636</sup>As of 2016, all cases presented to the Committee were closed.<sup>637</sup>

## Sector Profiles

Industry-specific human rights risks

## Agriculture

Operating Environment	
Sector contribution to GDP (%)	9.7
Sector contribution to employment (%)	21
Major products	Maize, whle, sunflower, sugar beet, soya bean, potato, apple, plums, grapes, pork, beef, poultry and dairy.
Relevant laws	<ul> <li>Law on Agriculture and Rural Development</li> <li>Law on Subsidies in Agriculture and Rural Development</li> <li>Law on Incentives in Agriculture and Rural Development</li> </ul>

## Sector Profile

Agriculture is one of the most important economic activities in Serbia. The total area of agricultural land was 5 million hectares, about 80 percent of which was arable. Agricultural exports continued to expand, and contributed about 24 percent to Serbian exports. Approximately 55 percent of the population lived in rural areas, one-third of whom rely wholly or partly on agriculture for their livelihood.<sup>638</sup>

Agricultural production waspredominantly based on privately-owned farms, and farm structure was dominated by small, private households. Private farms cultivated approximately 89 percent of agricultural land, or 80 percent of arable land.

Poor, small family farms included several categories: ageing farms; farms owned by people who were once employed outside of agriculture or have been long-term unemployed; and people 'returning' from urban areas—mostly older or retired. For small rural farms, agricultural land itself was the basis of their security, but equipment, facilities and mechanization were very modest, out-dated and rarely used for gaining additional income.<sup>639</sup>

The Programme for Rural Development defines as one of its most important priorities the protection of the geographical indication of agricultural and food products in order to define and develop the identity of Serbia's products and to create added value in order to enable family farms to achieve better prices for their products, better market placement, and higher levels of buyers' trust and branding of their products.<sup>640</sup>

Serbia is among the countries with a significant number of Protected Geographical Indication (PGI) products. However, for many of these PGI products there were no adequately authorized producers (authorized for the production and marketing of PGI products).<sup>641</sup>

## Areas for Attention

#### Corruption

The Report on State and Cooperative Land in the Procedure of Privatisation, published in 2012 by the Anti-Corruption Council, noted that 'many agricultural companies were privatised without the question of their ownership over agricultural land being previously resolved,' allowing elites to obtain the use of agricultural land at low prices.<sup>642</sup> In 2013, local media reported a number of cases of corruption among land administration officials related to valuing property at above-market rates.

#### **Employment Status**

According to 2011 and 2012Belgrade Centre for Human Rights reports, 33.8 percent of activity in the agriculture sector was informal.<sup>643</sup>

#### **Forced Labour**

According to a 2012 report by the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, cases of forced labour were rare.<sup>644</sup> The U.S. Department of State's 2011 Trafficking in Persons Report noted however that forced labour taking place in Serbia was primarily including in the agriculture sector.<sup>645</sup>

#### Pollution

The Bertelsmann Foundation reported in 2012 that environmental challenges in Serbia included land degradation due to intensive agriculture and overuse of pesticides and fertilisers.<sup>646</sup> A 2008 the Swedish International Development and Cooperation Agency and Göteborg University report noted that agricultural run-off was a major cause of water pollution in Serbia.<sup>647</sup>

#### Worst Forms of Child Labour

Comprehensive data was lacking, but according to the 2005 UNICEF survey, up to 6 percent of children in rural areas were working, significantly more than in urban areas. The U.S. Department of Labour noted that children's work in agriculture may involve the use of dangerous machinery and tools, carrying heavy loads or the use of pesticides.<sup>648</sup>The Human Rights Panel Majdanpek, an NGO based in eastern Serbia, reported in 2013 that during the season, children employed in agriculture did not attend school.<sup>649</sup>

#### Women

In 2013, 20 percent of employed women worked in agriculture.<sup>650</sup>Woman were particularly disadvantaged in rural areas, where the majority of the population was engaged in agriculture. According to the 2015 National Gender Equality Strategy, less than 20 percent of women had property rights over land or production equipment.

### Cases

*Reports of business-related human rights issues from NGOs, multilateral institutions and the media.* 

November 2012, U.S. Department of State: Nine people, including the former Minister of agriculture, were arrested on charges of corruption and suspected of fraud through the issuance of state loans and the bankruptcy of a state-controlled bank, Agrobanka. Allegedly, Agrobanka granted loans without proper collateral or guaranties to politically connected enterprises. As loans were never repaid, the bank suffered losses that amounted to US\$369 million.<sup>651</sup>

## Construction

#### **Employment Status**

According to a 2012 BCHR report, 42.9 percent of activity in the construction sector was informal, the highest of any sector surveyed.<sup>652</sup>

#### Forced Labour

According to a 2012 report by the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, cases of forced labour were rare.<sup>653</sup> The U.S. Department of State's 2011 Trafficking in Persons Report noted however that forced labour taking place in Serbia was primarily including in the construction sector.<sup>654</sup>

#### **Occupational Health & Safety**

More than 50 percent of lethal accidents occurred in the construction industry.<sup>655</sup> As reported by the Occupational Safety and Health Directorate, consulted in August 2013, construction sector injuries were usually related to non-adherence to basic safety measures and instructions, improper construction of scaffolds, not using safety belts when performing work at high altitudes, lack of training and a lack of periodic health exams.<sup>656</sup>

People working on building sites were reportedly often working illegally, and were therefore more vulnerable to abuses.<sup>657</sup>

## **Region Profiles**

Areas where human rights conditions or impacts differ markedly in nature or scale from the national profile.

### **Rural Areas**

In 2014, some 45 percent of people lived in rural areas.<sup>658</sup>Poverty in Serbia was mostly a rural phenomenon, and it was expected that the trend of poverty growth in the rural areas will increase in upcoming years.<sup>659</sup>

#### Education

School is free of charge. According to UNICEF, children in rural areas reportedly had to walk up to 10km to school, despite the ministries' and local municipalities' obligation to provide them with transportation. They were at higher risk of not completing school.<sup>660</sup>

#### Persons with Disabilities

Serbia's Commissioner for the Protection of Equality has noted that persons with disabilities were among the groups facing the most severe discrimination. She emphasised that access to public buildings for persons with disabilities needed to be further improved, especially in rural areas and that public buildings in most cases have no adequate access.<sup>661</sup>

#### Women

The Commissioner for the Protection of Equality's data indicated that women in rural areas faced workplace discrimination.<sup>662</sup>According to the 2015 National Gender Equality Strategy women make the majority of unemployed and informally employed rural population (43.4 percent compared to 5.5 percent in urban setting). In rural areas, there was a significantly lower number of women than men covered with retirement and health insurance, 12 percent had no health insurance and 60 percent had no retirement insurance. In the most difficult position were women who were assisting members of agricultural family holdings who had no retirement insurance in 93 percent of cases and were therefore at a greater risk of poverty.<sup>663</sup>

#### Worst Forms of Child Labour

According to The U.S. Department of State's 2012 Trafficking in Persons Report, children in Serbia were engaged in the worst forms of child labour.<sup>664</sup> The most vulnerable children included those from impoverished rural communities.<sup>665</sup>

Comprehensive data was lacking, but according to the 2005 UNICEF survey, up to 6 percent of children in rural areas were working, significantly more than in urban areas. The U.S. Department of Labour report noted that children's work in agriculture may involve the use of dangerous machinery and tools, carrying of heavy loads and the use of pesticides that could be harmful.<sup>666</sup> Human Rights Panel Majdanpek, an NGO based in eastern Serbia, reported in 2013 that during the season, children employed in agriculture did not attend school.<sup>667</sup>

According to the European Commission, labour inspectors lacked necessary equipment, such as computers and vehicles, to facilitate proper coverage in rural areas.<sup>668</sup>

## Sources

#### Laws and Policies

- The Constitution
  - Anti-Discrimination Act
- Act on the Protection of Rights and Freedoms of National Minorities
- Act on the Prevention of Harassment at Work
- Act on the Basis of the Education System
- Act on Churches and Religious Communities
- Act on Professional Rehabilitation and Employment
   of
- Persons with Disabilities
- Act on Voluntary Pension Funds and Pension Plans
- Criminal Code
- Environmental Protection Act
- Environmental Impact Assessment Act
- Gender Equality Act
- Health Protection Act
- Health Insurance Act
- Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control Act
- Labour Law
- Law On Prevention of Discrimination Against Persons with Disabilities
- Law on Youth
- Law on Preschool Education
- Law on Fundamentals of Education System
- Law on Churches and Religious Communities
- Law on Sports
- Law on property restitution and compensation
- Law on Employment of Foreigners
- Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes Act
- Pension and Disability Insurance Act
- Property law
- Public property law
- Property tax law

- Pension and Disability Insurance Act
- Social Protection Act
- Strategic Environmental Impact Assessment Act
- Anti-Discrimination Strategy 2013–2018
- Action Plan for the Implementation of the Anti-Discrimination Strategy
- Education Development Strategy 2012-2020
- Industry Development Strategy and Policy of the Republic of Serbia 2011-2020
- National Anti-Corruption Strategy 2013- 2018
- National Economic Reform Programme 2015-2017
- National Employment Strategy 2011–2020
- National Programme for Reduction of Grey Economy 2015.
- National Security Strategy 2009
- National Strategy for Gender Equality 2016–2020 and the Action Plan 2016-2018
- Occupational Safety and Health Strategy 2013–2017 and The Action Plan
- Strategy for Social Inclusion of Roma 2016-2025
- Strategy Supporting Development of Small and Medium Enterprises, Entrepreneurship and Competition 2015-2020
- European Commission's Indicative Strategy Paper for Serbia 2014-2020
- European Bank for Reconstruction and Development Strategy for Serbia 2014
- International Labour Organization's Serbia Decent Work Country Programme 2013-2017
- UN Country Partnership Strategy 2011-2015
- World Bank Country Partnership Framework for Serbia 2016-2020

- Government of Republic of Serbia
- Agency for Environmental protection
- Anti-corruption Agency
- Belgrade Chamber of Commerce
- Department for Environmental Protection
- Department of Planning and Management in the Environment
- Inspection department for environmental protection
- Inspector General of the Ministry of Defence
- Labour Inspectorate within the Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs
- Institute of Occupational Health within Ministry of Health
- Ministry of Finance
- Ministry of Justice
- Ministry of Construction transportation and Infrastructure
- Ministry of Agriculture and Environmental protection
- Ministry of Interior
- Military Intelligence Services (VBA)
- Serbian Association of Employers'
- Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia (CATUS)
- Association of Independent Trade Unions Serbia
- Occupational Safety and Health Directorate within the Ministry of Labour, Employment, Veteran and Social Affairs
- Parliamentary committee for oversight of the security forces
- Republic Agency for Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes
- Social Inclusion and Poverty Reduction Unit
- Serbian Chamber of Commerce

**Commissioner for Equality** 

Ombudsperson

- Security-Information Agency (BIA)
- National Human Rights
- Human Rights and Business Country Guide**Serbia**

Institution	<ul> <li>Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection</li> <li>Commissariat for Refugees and Migration of the Republic of Serbia</li> </ul>
Local Organisations	<ul> <li>Association of Students with Disabilities</li> <li>Autonomous Women's Centre (AŽC)</li> <li>Astra</li> <li>Atina</li> <li>Association of Independent Trade Unions Serbia</li> <li>BIRODI</li> <li>Belgrade Centre for Security Policy</li> <li>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Bibia</li> <li>Centre for Children Rights</li> <li>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia (CATUS)</li> <li>Centre for Society Orientation (COD)</li> <li>Centre for Queer Studies</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Centre for Democracy Foundation</li> <li>Citizen Association 'Serbia on the Move'</li> <li>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia</li> <li>Center for Civil-Military Relations</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>CEAS</li> <li>European Policy Centre</li> <li>Ecological Centre Habitat</li> <li>Gay-Straight Alliance</li> <li>Group 484</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Gayten</li> <li>IDEAS</li> <li>Labris</li> <li>Liga Roma</li> <li>Minority Rights Centre</li> </ul>
	<ul><li>NALED</li><li>National organisation of persons with disabilities</li></ul>

	<ul> <li>Open parliament</li> <li>Praxis</li> <li>Serbian Association of Employers'</li> <li>Stop-Mobbing</li> <li>SeCons</li> <li>Transparency Serbia</li> <li>Q-Club</li> <li>YUCOM</li> </ul>
International Organisations	<ul> <li>Council of Europe</li> <li>Delegation of the European Union to the Republic of Serbia</li> <li>EBRD</li> <li>Eurostat</li> <li>European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions</li> <li>European Environment Agency</li> <li>Freedom House</li> <li>ILO</li> <li>Solidar</li> <li>Social and Economic Council</li> <li>SIDA</li> <li>UNDAF</li> <li>USAID</li> <li>United Nations Human Rights Council,</li> <li>World Bank</li> </ul>
International Sources	<ul> <li>Business Anti-Corruption Portal</li> <li>European Roma Rights Centre</li> <li>European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions</li> <li>Food and Agricalture Organization of United nations</li> <li>Institute of Economic Sciences</li> </ul>

	<ul> <li>UNHCR</li> <li>US Department of State</li> <li>US Department of Labour</li> <li>World Economic Forum</li> </ul>
Media Reports	<ul> <li>Blic</li> <li>B92</li> <li>Portal Euractiv</li> <li>Eurofound</li> <li>VREME</li> <li>Danas</li> <li>Vecernje Novosti</li> <li>RTS</li> <li>NIN</li> <li>BETA</li> </ul>
Companies	<ul> <li>Telenor</li> <li>Delta Holding</li> <li>Erste Bank</li> <li>Societe General Serbia</li> <li>Ernst &amp; Young</li> <li>Komercijalna Banka</li> <li>Vip Mobile</li> <li>Titan cementara Kosjerić</li> <li>NIS Naftagas</li> <li>Actavis</li> <li>Avon</li> <li>Intesa Bank</li> <li>Coca Cola</li> <li>Carlsberg</li> <li>IBM</li> </ul>

# Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> The Delegation of the European Union to the Republic of Serbia: http://europa.rs/eng/serbia-and-theeuropean-union/milestones-in-eu-serbia-relations/

<sup>2</sup>Portal Euractiv, Opening of chapters a historic step for Serbia, 18 December 2015, available: http://www.euractiv.com/sections/enlargement/opening-chapters-historic-step-serbia-320597.

<sup>3</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016.

<sup>4</sup>B92, Unofficial text of proposed Kosovo agreement, 19 April 2013: http://www.b92.net/eng/news/politics-article.php?yyyy=2013&mm=04&dd=19&nav\_id=85799

<sup>5</sup>Freedom House, Serbia, 2013: http://www.freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2013/serbia

<sup>6</sup>European Commission, Serbia2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>7</sup>European Commission, Serbia2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 17: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>8</sup>World Bank, Country Brief 2009: http://www.worldbank.rs

<sup>9</sup> Serbia's Human Development Index 201: http://countryeconomy.com/hdi/serbia

<sup>10</sup>ILO: Uticajkrizenazarade u RepubliciSrbiji, 2011: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@europe/@ro-geneva/@srobudapest/documents/publication/wcms\_172438.pdf

<sup>11</sup>European Commission, Serbia2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 25: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>12</sup>EBRD, "The economic cost of the floods in Serbia and Bosnia", available at:http://www.ebrd.com/news/2014/the-economic-cost-of-the-floods-in-serbia-and-bosnia.html.

<sup>13</sup>European Commission, Serbia2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 25: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>14</sup>European Commission, Serbia2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 28: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>15</sup>Government of the Republic of Serbia, Second National Report on Social Inclusion and Poverty Reduction in the Republic of Serbia, the Status of Social Exclusion and Poverty Trends in the Period 2011 –2014 and Future Priorities, October 2014, p. 10, available at: http://socijalnoukljucivanje.gov.rs/wpcontent/uploads/2014/11/Second-National-Report-on-Social-Inclusion-and-Poverty-Reduction-final.pdf.

<sup>16</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 24: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>17</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p.46: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

113

<sup>18</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 :

<sup>19</sup>ILO, Decent Work Country Programme Document 2013 – 2017 Serbia, p. 3: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---europe/---ro-geneva/---srobudapest/documents/genericdocument/wcms\_216524.pdf

<sup>20</sup>EU Commission, Serbia: 2013 Progress Report, 16 October 2013: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/sr\_rapport\_2013.pdf

<sup>21</sup>EU Commission, Serbia: 2015 Progress Report, p. 29, 65, 78: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

 <sup>22</sup>National Economic Reform Programme for 2015-2017: http://www.mfin.gov.rs/UserFiles/File/dokumenti/2015/NERP%202015%20ENG%20za%20WEB%2018\_
 3\_2015.pdf.

<sup>23</sup>Available in Serbian at:

http://www.kombeg.org.rs/Slike/CeEkonPolitikaPrestrIRazvoj/Ekonomska%20politika/Strategijaipolitika razvojaindustrijeRepublikeSrbijeod2011-2020godine.pdf.

<sup>24</sup>Available at:

https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId=090000168 01e8db9

<sup>25</sup>Available in Serbian at:http://www.mpn.gov.rs/strategije-2020/

<sup>26</sup>Available in Serbian at:

http://www.kombeg.org.rs/Slike/CeEkonPolitikaPrestrIRazvoj/Ekonomska%20politika/Strategijaipolitika razvojaindustrijeRepublikeSrbijeod2011-2020godine.pdf.

<sup>27</sup>Official Gazette RS, 57/2013.

<sup>539</sup>The National Anti-Corruption Strategy in the Republic of Serbia for 2013-2018,tp://www.anticorruption-serbia.org/component/docman/doc\_download/66-national-anticorruption-strategy-2013-2018-english.

<sup>29</sup>Available in Serbian at: http://www.mfin.gov.rs/UserFiles/File/dokumenti/2015/NERP%202015%20-%20SRPSKI%20za%20WEB%20MFIN%2018\_%203\_%202015.pdf.

<sup>30</sup>Availabe at: http://www.gs.gov.rs/english/strategije-vs.html.

<sup>31</sup>Available in Serbian at: http://www.naled-

serbia.org/upload/Document/File/2016\_01/Nacionalni\_program\_za\_suzbijanje\_sive\_ekonomije.pdf.

<sup>32</sup>Serbian Government- General Secretariat: http://www.gs.gov.rs/lat/strategije-vs.html

<sup>33</sup>Available in Serbian at:http://www.mgsi.gov.rs/lat/dokumenti/nacionalna-strategija-za-rodnuravnopravnost-za-period-od-2016-do-2020-godine-sa-akcionim.

<sup>34</sup>Available in Serbian at:

http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/files/doc/bezbednost/Strategija%20bezbednosti%20i%20zdravlja%20na%20r adu%20u%20RS%20za%20period%20od%202013%20do%202017.pdf.

<sup>35</sup>Available in Serbian at:

http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/files/doc/bezbednost/Akcioni\_plan\_za\_sprovodjenje\_Strategije\_bezbednosti \_i\_zdravlja\_na\_radu\_RS\_2013\_2017.pdf. <sup>36</sup>Available at: http://socijalnoukljucivanje.gov.rs/en/roma-inclusion-strategy-adopted/.

<sup>37</sup>Available in Serbian at: http://www.privreda.gov.rs/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Strategija-mala-isrednja-preduzeca.pdf

<sup>38</sup>Available at: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2014/20140919-csp-serbia.pdf.

<sup>39</sup>EBRD, Strategy for Serbia, as approved by the Board of Directors at its meeting on 8 April 2014, available at: http://www.ebrd.com/where-we-are/serbia/overview.html

<sup>40</sup>Available at: http://rs.one.un.org/content/unct/serbia/en/home/our-work/united-nationsdevelopment-assistance-framework--undaf-.html

<sup>41</sup>The World Bank, Building for the Future: Serbia Country Partnership Framework 2016-2020, available: http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/serbia/publication/building-for-future-serbia-countrypartnership-framework-2016-2020.

<sup>42</sup>Available at: http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/serbia/publication/building-for-future-serbiacountry-partnership-framework-2016-2020

<sup>43</sup>Available at: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/program/dwcp/download/serbia.pdf.

<sup>44</sup>Law on the Prohibition of Discrimination in the Republic of Serbia, Official Gazette of the Republic of Serbia No 22/2009, Art. 2.

<sup>45</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 52: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>46</sup>Official Gazette, 83/06

<sup>47</sup>Article 21.

<sup>48</sup>Article 76(3).

<sup>49</sup>The Act on Churches and Religious Communities (Art. 2), the Labour Law (Arts. 18–23), the Employment and Unemployment Insurance Act (Art. 8), the Act on the Basis of the Education System, the Health Protection Act, etc

<sup>50</sup>Official Gazette, 22/09

<sup>51</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, 2012, p. 63-65: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>52</sup> Articles 128, 317 and 387

<sup>53</sup>Official Gazete, No. 24/2005, 61/2005, 54/2009, 32/2013 and 75/2014.

<sup>54</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 56: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>55</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 31, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>56</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.69, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8. <sup>57</sup>Blic Online: "STATISTIKA Stopanezaposlenosti u Srbijimanjaza tri odsto", 19.5.2015, available at: http://www.blic.rs/vesti/ekonomija/statistika-stopa-nezaposlenosti-u-srbiji-manja-za-tri-odsto/1nxsdvl.

<sup>58</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 38, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>59</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, 2013, p. 59: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Employment\_of\_Persons\_with\_Disabilities\_in\_Re public\_of\_Serbia\_2012.pdf

<sup>60</sup>The prohibition of discrimination is also guaranteed by the Minority Protection Act, the Anti-Discrimination Act and the Statute of the Autonomous Province of Vojvodina (Art. 20), the Act on the Basis of the Education System (Art. 44) and the Labour Act (Art. 18)

<sup>61</sup>Article 24

<sup>62</sup>Official Gazette SRJ, No. 11/02

<sup>63</sup>Pursuant to the 2011 Census of the Population, Households and Dwellings: http://media.popis2011.stat.rs/2012/Nacionalna percent20pripadnost-Ethnicity.pdf

<sup>64</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 289:http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>65</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 306: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>66</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 50: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>67</sup>ECRI Report on Serbia, Council of Europe, 2011: http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/countryby-country/serbia/SRB-CbC-IV-2011-021-ENG.pdf

<sup>68</sup>108,000 declared themselves as persons belonging to the Roma National Minority at the 2002 Census: http://webrzs.stat.gov.rs/WebSite/

<sup>69</sup> Announcement on the Adoption of the Law on Amendments to the Law on Non-Contentious Procedure, Praxis press release of 4 September 2012, http://www.praxis.org.rs/index.php/en/praxis-inaction/legally-in-persons/item/344-announcement-on-the-adoption-of-thelaw-on-amendments-to-thelaw-on-non-contentious-procedure.

<sup>70</sup> European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 58: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>71</sup>Strategy for Social Inclusion of Roma in the Republic of Serbia 2016-2025, p. 17, available at: http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/lat/dokumenti/medjunarodna-saradnja/strategija-za-socijalnouklju%C4%8Divanje-roma-i-romkinja-u-republici-srbiji-za-period-od-2016-do-2025-godine

<sup>72</sup>International Bank for Reconstruction and Development and International Finance Corporation, Country Partnership Strategy for the Republic of Serbia for FY12–FY15, November 15, 2011: <u>http://wwwwds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2012/02/07/000350881</u> <u>20120207170941/Rendered/PDF/653790CAS0revised0Box365777B00PUBLIC0.pdf</u> <sup>73</sup> International Bank for Reconstruction and Development and International Finance Corporation,
 Country Partnership Strategy for the Republic of Serbia for FY12–FY15, November 15, 2011:
 <a href="http://www-">http://www-</a>

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2012/02/07/000350881 201202071 70941/Rendered/PDF/653790CAS0revised0Box365777B00PUBLIC0.pdf

<sup>74</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 46: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>75</sup>Decade of Roma Inclusion Secretariat Foundation, Monitoring

kojivršicivilnodruštvorealizacijenacionalneStrategijezaunapređivanjepoložaja Roma u RepubliciSrbijiiAkcionogplanazasprovođenjeStrategijezaunapređivanjepoložaja Roma u RepubliciSrbiji u 2012. i 2013. Godini, p. 63, available in Serbian at:

http://www.ligaroma.org.rs/sr/dokumenta/publikacije/finish/6-publikacije/55-monitoring-koji-vrsicivilno-drustvo-realizacije-nacionalne-strategije-za-unapredivanje-polozaja-roma-u-republici-srbiji-iakcionog-plana-za-sprovodenje-strategije-za-unapredivanje-polozaja-roma-u-republici-srbiji-u-2012-i-2013-godini.html.

<sup>76</sup>Praxis, Report, Analysis of the Main Problems and Obstacles in Access of Roma to the Rights to Work and Employment, June 2013:

http://www.praxis.org.rs/images/praxis\_downloads/Analysis\_of\_the\_Main\_Pronlems\_and\_Obstacles\_in\_Access\_of\_Roma\_to\_the\_Rights\_to\_Work\_and\_Employment.pdf

<sup>77</sup>Written Comments of the European Roma Rights Centre, PRAXIS and Other Partner Organisations, Concerning Serbia for Consideration by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights at the 52nd Session (28th April to 23rd May 2014), p. 8, available at: http://www.orrs.org/omc/upload/file/corbia.corgr 20. marsh 2014.pdf

http://www.errc.org/cms/upload/file/serbia-cescr-20-march-2014.pdf.

<sup>78</sup>ECRI Report on Serbia, Council of Europe, 2011: http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/countryby-country/serbia/SRB-CbC-IV-2011-021-ENG.pdf

<sup>79</sup>ECRI Report on Serbia, Council of Europe, 2011: http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/countryby-country/serbia/SRB-CbC-IV-2011-021-ENG.pdf

<sup>80</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.
 313:http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>81</sup>Written Comments of the European Roma Rights Centre, PRAXIS and Other Partner Organisations, Concerning Serbia for Consideration by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights at the 52nd Session (28th April to 23rd May 2014), p. 8, available at:

http://www.errc.org/cms/upload/file/serbia-cescr-20-march-2014.pdf.

<sup>82</sup>Liga Roma, Policy brief: Monitoring sprovođenja nacionalne Strategije i akcionih planova za unapređivanje položajaRoma u kontekstu procesa pristupanja Srbije EU i Zakona o zabrani diskriminacije, p. 12, available at:

http://www.ligaroma.org.rs/images/stories/izvestaji/SKRUG\_Policy\_brief\_Final.pdf.

<sup>83</sup>S.Cvejic, Procena potreba internoraseljenih Roma u Srbiji, UNHCR, November 2014, p.5, available at: http://www.unhcr.rs/media/UNHCR\_Brosura\_RAE\_IRL\_Srpski.pdf.

117

<sup>84</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 58: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>85</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 58: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf; Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 314: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>86</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 372-3: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>87</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 43, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>88</sup>European Roma Rights Centre, Interview with Andrea Colak, 25, 09. 2013.

<sup>89</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf.

<sup>90</sup>Available at: http://www.unhcr.org/pages/49e48d9f6.html#.

<sup>91</sup>S.Cvejic, Procenapotrebainternoraseljenih Roma u Srbiji, UNHCR, November 2014, p.4, available at: http://www.unhcr.rs/media/UNHCR\_Brosura\_RAE\_IRL\_Srpski.pdf.

<sup>92</sup>Republic of Serbia, The Strategy Of Returnees' Reintegration Based On The Readmission Agreement, 2009: http://www.kirs.gov.rs/docs/Readmission\_strategy.pdf

<sup>93</sup> Commissariat for Refugees and Migration of the Republic of Serbia, http://www.kirs.gov.rs/articles/index.php?lang=ENG

<sup>94</sup>EU, Readmission agreements with the countries of the Western Balkans: http://europa.eu/legislation\_summaries/enlargement/western\_balkans/l14562\_en.htm

<sup>95</sup>Grupa 484, Report: Challenges of Forced Migration in Serbia, Belgrade, 2011, p. 61; Grupa 484, Report: Izazoviprisilnihmigracija u Srbijistanjeljudskihpravatražilacaazilaipovratnikapoosnovusporazuma o readmisiji, Belgrade, 2012, p. 51, (in Serbian): http://azil.rs/doc/Izazovi\_prisilnih\_migracija\_srp.pdf

<sup>96</sup>VREME weekly, "Very difficult position of returnees", 4 September 2014, available at in Serbian at: <u>http://www.vreme.com/cms/view.php?id=1225577</u>.

<sup>97</sup>VREME weekly, "Very difficult position of returnees", 4 September 2014, available at in Serbian at: <u>http://www.vreme.com/cms/view.php?id=1225577</u>.

<sup>98</sup>Article 21.

<sup>99</sup>Official Gazette, 36/09

<sup>100</sup> Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, 2012, p. 276: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>101</sup>COD, Report: Employment of Persons with Disabilities in the Republic of Serbia in 2011, 2012: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/report%20cod%20bchr%20employment\_pwd%20 2011.pdf <sup>102</sup>National organisation of persons with disabilities, September 2013 http://www.noois.rs/pdf/EU\_Srb\_OSI\_Preporuke.pdf

<sup>103</sup>Consultations with IDEAS, May 2016.

<sup>104</sup>Report on International day of Persons with disabilities http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/index.php?option=com\_acymailing&view=archive&layout=view&Ite mid=229&lang=rs

<sup>105</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 330: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>106</sup>The U.S. Department of State:

http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper;NevenaPetrušić (ed.), Priručnikzaborbuprotivdiskriminacijenaradu : (međunarodnistandardi, nacionalnozakonodavstvo, sudskapraksa), Poverenikzazaštituravnopravnosti, Belgrade, 2012, p. 121 ( in Serbian): http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/jdownloads/files/prirucnik\_za\_borbu\_protiv\_diskriminacije\_na\_radu. pdf

<sup>107</sup>Written comments received by BCHR on 8 October 2013

<sup>108</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 337: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>109</sup>Report on International day of Persons with disabilities http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/index.php?option=com\_acymailing&view=archive&layout=view&lte mid=229&lang=rs

<sup>110</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>111</sup>Consultations with COD and IDEAS, May 2016.

<sup>112</sup>Consultations with NGOs and Companies, May 2016.

<sup>113</sup>Consultations with COD and IDEAS, May 2016.

<sup>114</sup>Consultations with COD and IDEAS, May 2016.

<sup>115</sup>Official Gazette RS, 72/09, 52/11 and 55/13.

<sup>116</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 330:

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>117</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016:

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>118</sup>Data available in Serbian at: <u>http://stavplus.org/epidemija-hiv-infekcije-u-republici-srbiji-2015/</u>.

<sup>119</sup>Available at: http://www.batut.org.rs/index.php?content=1396.

<sup>120</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 45, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>121</sup>Consultations with COD and IDEAS, May 2016.

<sup>122</sup>Information collected from an NGO providing aid to persons with HIV/AIDS, in October 2013.

## <sup>123</sup>Article 20

<sup>124</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 321: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>125</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p. 321: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>126</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.
 52:http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>127</sup>The U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2012, Washington DC,19 April 2013:

http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204336#wrapper

<sup>128</sup>Centre for Queer Studies, "Homofobija i internalizovana homofobija u Srbiji", 2016, p. 77, available at: <u>http://www.cks.org.rs/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Homofobija-i-internalizovana-homofobija-u-Srbiji-kvalitativno-istra%C5%BEivanje.pdf</u>.

<sup>129</sup>See "Pride Parade and LGBT population", 152, available at: http://www.cks.org.rs/wpcontent/uploads/2016/04/Parada-ponosa-i-LGBT-populacija.pdf.

<sup>130</sup> J. Zulević, Research of Problems Transsexuals Face in the Fields of Education, Labour and Employment, Health Care and State Administration, p. 27 and S. Pavlović, Analysis of the Legal Status of Transgender and Transsexual Persons in the Republic of Serbia, pp. 65, 68 in S. Gajin (ed), Model Law on the Recognition of the Legal Effects of Sex Changes and Determination of Transsexualism, published by CUPS, 2012, 2013, (in Serbian): http://cups.rs/wpcontent/uploads/2010/03/Model-zakona-o-priznavanju-pravnih-posledica-promene-pola-iutvr%C4%91ivanja-transeksualizma.pdf

 <sup>131</sup> J. Zulević, Research of Problems Transsexuals Face in the Fields of Education, Labour and Employment, Health Care and State Administration, p. 27 and S. Pavlović, Analysis of the Legal Status of Transgender and Transsexual Persons in the Republic of Serbia, pp. 65, 68 in
 S. Gajin (ed), Model Law on the Recognition of the Legal Effects of Sex Changes and Determination of Transsexualism, published by CUPS, 2012, 2013, (in Serbian): http://cups.rs/wpcontent/uploads/2010/03/Model-zakona-o-priznavanju-pravnih-posledica-promene-pola-iutvr%C4%91ivanja-transeksualizma.pdf
 <sup>132</sup>Article 20

<sup>133</sup>Official Gazete, No. 24/2005, 61/2005, 54/2009, 32/2013 and 75/2014.

<sup>134</sup>Discrimination of women is also prohibited in the Law on the Prohibition of Discrimination and the Law on Labor. Article 20 of the Law on the Prohibition of Discrimination prohibits discrimination based on sex or sex-change. It also prohibits gender-based violence, exploitation, expression of hatred, demeaning treatment, blackmailing and harassment, as is sponsoring, defending and supporting of acts, and acting based on prejudice, customs or other patterns of social behaviour based on the idea of inferiority or superiority of the sexes, namely on stereotype of the traditional role of the sexes. The Labour Law prohibits that persons seeking employment, or those already employed, be put in less favourable position based on gender. <sup>135</sup>Euractiv, Srbija 50. u svet u porodnoj ravnopravnosti, 24 October, 2012:

http://www.euractiv.rs/ljudska-prava/4914-srbija-50-u-svetu-po-rodnoj-ravnopravnosti-

<sup>136</sup>World Economic Forum, The Global Gender Gap Report 2015, available at: http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2015/economies/#economy=SRB.

<sup>137</sup>Portal Euractiv.rs, Žene u Srbijiteže do poslaibolje plate nego u EU, 2 February 2016, available in Serbian: http://www.euractiv.rs/ljudska-prava/9630-ene-u-srbiji-tee-do-posla-i-bolje-plate-nego-u-eu.

<sup>138</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p. 77, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>139</sup>BCHR received written comments from the office of the Commissioner for Protection of Equality on 8 October 2013

<sup>140</sup>The National Strategy for Gender Equality in the 2016–2020 Period with the Action Plan for the 2016-2018 Period, p. 16.

<sup>141</sup>Official Gazette, 104/09

<sup>142</sup>Article 12 and 13

<sup>143</sup>During the consultations conducted in 2016 with numerous representatives of busnisses both state and privately owned, NGOs, international organizations and state bodies.

<sup>144</sup>The National Strategy for Gender Equality in the 2016–2020 Period with the Action Plan for the 2016-2018 Period, p. 16.

<sup>145</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>146</sup>Institute of Economic Sciences, New Challenges in Changing Labour Markets, 2012: https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&cad=rja&sqi=2&ved=0CCYQFj AA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.rrpp-westernbalkans.net%2Fdms%2Fdownloads%2FLibrary%2FResearch-Results%2FSerbia%2FNew-Challenges-in-Changing-Labour-Market%2FNew%2520Challenges%2520in%2520Changing%2520Labour%2520Market.pdf&ei=-

I hUuXbOILa4wTr-IGYDQ&usg=AFQjCNEVn5gHv6Ko e1f0-

tbBgzjfy1ioA&sig2=gleFJoIUjssPM6k0pBPakw&bvm=bv.59568121,d.bGE

<sup>147</sup> AZC consulted in May 2016.

<sup>148</sup>ViktimiloškodruštvoSrbije, Diskriminacijaženanatržišturada u Srbiji, 2012, p. 94-105, available in Serbian at: http://www.vds.org.rs/File/Diskriminacija%20zena%202012.pdf

<sup>149</sup>Danas Daily, "Neravnopravnostopstaje", 14-15 May 2016, p. 6.

<sup>150</sup>Position of women Serbia 2014, Survey results:

http://www.mc.rs/upload/documents/saopstenja\_izvestaji/2014/09-25-14-Ministarstvo-za-rad.pdf

<sup>151</sup>Position of women Serbia 2014, Survey results:

http://www.mc.rs/upload/documents/saopstenja\_izvestaji/2014/09-25-14-Ministarstvo-za-rad.pdf

<sup>152</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>153</sup>Art. 94 of theLabourLaw

<sup>154</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 :

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>155</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.78-85, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>156</sup>The National Strategy for Gender Equality in the 2016–2020 Period with the Action Plan for the 2016-2018 Period, p. 15.

<sup>157</sup>Protector of Citizens, Annual 2015 Report, p. 94, available in Serbian at: http://www.zastitnik.rs/attachments/Godisnji%20izvestaj%20Zastitnika%20gradjana%20za%202015.pdf

<sup>158</sup>SOLIDAR, Savez samostalnih sindikata Srbije, Women's social status and mobbing, 2011: http://www.crnonabelo.com/wpcontent/uploads/2012/04/socijalni polozaj zena i zlostavljanje na radu.pdf

<sup>159</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, 2013, p. 93: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>160</sup>The National Strategy for Gender Equality in the 2016–2020 Period with the Action Plan for the 2016-2018 Period, p. 18.

<sup>161</sup>Open Parliament, Women in the Parliament 2015: http://www.otvoreniparlament.rs/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/%C5%BDene-u-parlamentu-2014..pdf

<sup>162</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 56: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>163</sup>SI. list SRJ (International Treaties) 1/92 and SI. list SCG 11/05

<sup>164</sup>Official Gazette RS (International Treaties), 98/08.

<sup>165</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016:

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>166</sup>Official Gazette RS 97/08, 104/09 and 68/12 – Constitutional Court Decision

<sup>167</sup>Official Gazette, 97/08, 104/09 and 68/12.

<sup>168</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012, p. 118, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf.

<sup>169</sup>EU Commission 2013, Progress Report for Serbia, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/sr\_rapport\_2013.pdf.

<sup>170</sup>Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 64, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>171</sup>Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 66, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html. <sup>172</sup>For more on legal provisionsprotectingprivacyseeBelgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-pravau-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>173</sup>Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 6, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>174</sup> Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Reasonable Expectation of Privacy must also apply in the workplace, 17 September 2013: http://www.poverenik.rs/en/press-releases/1669-i-na-poslu-mora-postojati-razumno-ocekivanaprivatnost.html

<sup>175</sup>The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report 2014, p.49, available at: http://www.poverenik.rs/images/stories/dokumentacija-nova/izvestajiPoverenika/2015/engg%20izvestaj2014.pdf.

<sup>176</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>177</sup>Official Gazette, 44/10.

<sup>178</sup>The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection and the Protector of Citizens held a joint news conference in July 2012, they presented the results of their oversight of the enforcement of the Personal Data Protection Act in the March 2011-March 2012 period. Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013, p. 184, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf.

<sup>179</sup>Panel 2, Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>180</sup>The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report 2014,
 p. 50, available at: http://www.poverenik.rs/images/stories/dokumentacija nova/izvestajiPoverenika/2015/engg%20izvestaj2014.pdf

<sup>181</sup>AZC consulted in May 2016.

<sup>182</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.78-81, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>183</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.114-115, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>184</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.136, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>185</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p. 140, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

123

<sup>186</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.139, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>187</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>188</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>189</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 83, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>190</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 68, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>191</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 60, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>192</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 55, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>193</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 55, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>194</sup>Praxis, Roma Woman Discriminated in Establishing Employment Relationship, 12.7.2014: http://praxis.rs/index.php/en/praxis-watch/item/791-romkinja-diskriminana-pri-zasnivanju-radnogodnosa.

<sup>195</sup>Blic, Ko zatrudni dobije otkaz: Sramno ponašanje u Alfa banci, 20.12.2013: http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Drustvo/428799/Ko-zatrudni-dobije-otkaz-Sramno-ponasanje-u-Alfa-banci <sup>196</sup>Lawsuit against McDonald's', press release of 7 August 2012, available in Serbian http:// www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/lat/vesti.php?idVesti=110.

<sup>197</sup>Motion to Institute Misdemeanour Proceedings, press release of 9 August 2012, available in Serbian at http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/lat/vesti.php?idVesti=111

<sup>198</sup>Quoted in NevenaPetrušić (ed.), Priručnik za borbu protiv diskriminacije na radu : (međunarodni standardi, nacionalno zakonodavstvo, sudska praksa), Poverenik za zaštitu ravnopravnosti, Belgrade, 2012, p. 145-146, (in Serbian):

http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/jdownloads/files/prirucnik\_za\_borbu\_protiv\_diskriminacije\_na\_radu.pdf

<sup>199</sup>Quoted in NevenaPetrušić (ed.), Priručnik za borbu protiv diskriminacije na radu : (međunarodni standardi, nacionalno zakonodavstvo, sudska praksa), Poverenik za zaštitu ravnopravnosti, Belgrade, 2012, p. 105, (in Serbian):

http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/jdownloads/files/prirucnik\_za\_borbu\_protiv\_diskriminacije\_na\_radu. pdf

<sup>200</sup>Case No. 1110/2011, decision of 12/09/2011, http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/

201Consultations with Telenor in June 2016.

<sup>202</sup>Available at: http://odgovornoposlovanje.rs/csr/trziste/case-erste.

<sup>203</sup>Brochure available in Serbian at: http://fmi.rs/wp-

content/uploads/2012/12/Brosura\_InkluzivnaAkademija\_WEB.pdf

<sup>204</sup>Interview conducted by BCHR researchers with representatives of EY in October 2013

<sup>205</sup>The U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2012, Washington, DC: 19 April 2013:

http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204336#wrappr

<sup>206</sup>Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>207</sup>Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>208</sup>Available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/en/press-releases-and-publications/2316-vazno-jeda-gradjani-budu-odgovorni-prema-svojim-licnim-podacima.html.

<sup>209</sup>Panel 1, Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013

<sup>210</sup>BCHR received written comments from the office of the Commissioner for Protection of Equality on 8 October 2013

<sup>211</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p. 119, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>212</sup>Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Public Administration and Local Government, Social Inclusion and Poverty Reduction Unit, Rekordnagodinapobrojuzaposlenihosobasainvaliditetom, 13 January 2016, available at: http://socijalnoukljucivanje.gov.rs/rs/rekordna-godina-po-broju-zaposlenihosoba-sa-invaliditetom/.

<sup>213</sup>Commissioner for Equality, Annual Report 2015, p.5, available in Serbian at: http://ravnopravnost.gov.rs/rs/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98% D0%B8/%D0%B8%D0%B7%D0%B2%D0%B5%D1%88%D1%82%D0%B0%D1%98%D0%B8.

<sup>214</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, p. 45, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>215</sup>BCHR received written comments from the office of the Commissioner for Protection of Equality on 8 October 2013

<sup>216</sup>BCHR received written comments from the office of the Commissioner for Protection of Equality on 8 October 2013

<sup>217</sup>BCHR received written comments from the office of the Commissioner for Protection of Equality on 8 October 2013

<sup>218</sup>AZC consulted in May 2016.

<sup>219</sup>AZC consulted in May 2016.

<sup>220</sup>Available at: http://socijalnoukljucivanje.gov.rs/en/roma-inclusion-strategy-adopted/.

<sup>221</sup>Available at: http://socijalnoukljucivanje.gov.rs/en/roma-inclusion-strategy-adopted/.

<sup>222</sup>UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), *Concluding observations on the combined 2nd and 3rd periodic reports of Serbia*, 30 July
 2013, CEDAW/C/SRB/CO/2-3, para. 31, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/52f3883b4.html.

<sup>223</sup>Strategy for the improvement of the status of Roma in the Republic of Serbia, 2010: http://www.inkluzija.gov.rs/wp-content/uploads/2010/03/Strategija-EN-web-FINAL.pdf

<sup>224</sup>Praxis Watch, Usvojeni posebni protokoli o postupanju u slučajevima nasilja nad ženama, 7 May 2013: http://www.praxis.org.rs/index.php/sr/praxis-watch/item/559-special-protocols-on-proceeding-incases-of-violence-against-women-adopted

<sup>225</sup>ILO representative consulted in May 2016.

<sup>226</sup>Consultations with IDEAS, May 2016.

<sup>227</sup>Article 60.

<sup>228</sup> Department of Labor's 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, September 2012: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/2011TDA.pdf

<sup>229</sup> Serbia Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey, 2014, UNICEF: https://mics-surveysprod.s3.amazonaws.com/MICS5/Central%20and%20Eastern%20Europe%20and%20the%20Commonwe alth%20of%20Independent%20States/Serbia/2014/Final/Serbia%20(National%20and%20Roma%20Settl ements)%202014%20MICS\_English.pdf

<sup>230</sup> US Department of Labour, Findings on worst forms of Child Labor 2014, available at: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_33

<sup>231</sup> US Department of Labour, Findings on worst forms of Child Labor 2014, available at: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_33

<sup>232</sup>Vreme, Deca ne smeju da rade, 26.11.2015:available at: http://www.vreme.com/cms/view.php?id=1345257

<sup>233</sup> US Department of Labour, Findings on worst forms of Child Labor 2014, available at: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_33

<sup>234</sup>ILO Committee of Experts. CEACR: Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Serbia (ratification: 2003) Submitted: 2010; accessed November 15, 2011; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100\_COMMENT\_ID,P11110\_CO UNTRY\_ID,P11110\_COUNTRY\_NAME,P11110\_COMMENT\_YEAR:2309367,102839,Serbia,2009.

<sup>235</sup> Article 390

<sup>236</sup> Serbia Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey, 2014, UNICEF: https://mics-surveysprod.s3.amazonaws.com/MICS5/Central%20and%20Eastern%20Europe%20and%20the%20Commonwe alth%20of%20Independent%20States/Serbia/2014/Final/Serbia%20(National%20and%20Roma%20Settl ements)%202014%20MICS\_English.pdf

<sup>237</sup>Refworld Report on Serbia, available at: http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4d4a681027.pdf

<sup>238</sup> Serbia Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey, 2014, UNICEF: https://mics-surveysprod.s3.amazonaws.com/MICS5/Central%20and%20Eastern%20Europe%20and%20the%20Commonwe alth%20of%20Independent%20States/Serbia/2014/Final/Serbia%20(National%20and%20Roma%20Settl ements)%202014%20MICS\_English.pdf

<sup>239</sup> Department of Labor's 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, September 2012: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_16

126

<sup>240</sup>Analyses of the main problems and obstacles in access of Roma to the Rights work and employment, Praxis, 2013.

<sup>241</sup> Report on Serbia, available at: http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4d4a681027.pdf

<sup>242</sup>Sakupljaci sekundarnih sirovina-problem ili potencijal, 2011 report, http://zelenainicijativa.rs/wp-content/uploads/2011/11/Saopstenje-Sakupljaci-sekundarnih-sirovina-problem-ili-potencijal.pdf

<sup>243</sup>Refworld Report on Serbia, available at: http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4d4a681027.pdf

<sup>244</sup>ASTRA, biannualreport 2012/2013:http://www.astra.org.rs/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/ASTRAbiannual-2012-2013.pdf

<sup>245</sup>ASTRA, SOS Phone Statistics for 2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.astra.rs/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/ASTRA-SOS-izve%C5%A1taj-2015.-godina.pdf.

<sup>246</sup> Official Gazette RS 107/12. The Strategy, available in Serbian at http://www.mpn.gov.rs/prosveta/page.php?page=307

<sup>247</sup>Official Gazette RS 107/12. The Strategy, available in Serbian at http://www.mpn.gov.rs/prosveta/page.php?page=307

<sup>248</sup> According to the 2011 Census, see:

http://pod2.stat.gov.rs/ObjavljenePublikacije/Popis2011/Skolska%20sprema,%20pismenost%20i%20ko mpjuterska%20pismenost-

Educational%20attainment,%20literacy%20and%20computer%20literacy%20.pdf

<sup>249</sup>The U.S. Department of Labor's 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, December 2011: http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/5065942227.pdf

<sup>250</sup>Prihvatilištezadecu, Beograd, 2013: http://www.prihvatiliste.rs/

<sup>251</sup> The U.S. Department of Labor's 2014 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_33

<sup>252</sup>ILO representative consulted in May 2016.

<sup>253</sup> See more at: http://www.atina.org.rs/en/finally-bagel-%D0%B1%D0%B5%D1%98%D0%B3%D0%BBopen#sthash.6enpr4T8.dpuf

<sup>254</sup> Article 26

<sup>255</sup> Article 390

<sup>256</sup> Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf.

<sup>257</sup>Trafficking in Persons Report 2015-Serbia: http://serbia.usembassy.gov/trafficking-in-persons-report-2015-serbia.html

<sup>258</sup> Article 388

<sup>259</sup> Article 388

<sup>260</sup> US Department of State, Trafficking in persons report 2014: http://serbia.usembassy.gov/trafficking-in-persons-report-2014-serbia.html

<sup>261</sup> US Department of State, Trafficking in persons report 2014: http://serbia.usembassy.gov/trafficking-in-persons-report-2014-serbia.html

<sup>262</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, October 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>263</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, October 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>264</sup>ASTRA, E-bilten 46, January – December 2015, available in Serbian at: <u>http://www.astra.rs/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/ASTRA-godi%C5%A1nji-bilten.pdf</u>.

<sup>265</sup>Lanac šverca ljudi pukao u Srbiji, Večernje Novosti, October 2013, http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/hronika/aktuelno.291.html:456823-Lanac-sverca-ljudi-pukao-u-Srbiji

<sup>266</sup>Blic, February 22 2013, Razbijena kriminalna organizacija sa ogrankom u Srbiji koja je zaradila 50 miliona evra http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Hronika/368994/Razbijena-kriminalna-organizacija-sa-ogrankomu-Srbiji-koja-je-zaradila-50-miliona-evra

<sup>267</sup>ASTRA- Anti-Trafficking Action, Campaign "STOP Trafficking in Children": http://www.astra.org.rs/eng/?page\_id=849

<sup>268</sup>ASTRA- Anti-Trafficking Action, Vip and ASTRA in the joint humanitarian action, 3 February 2012: http://www.astra.org.rs/eng/?p=1059

<sup>269</sup>ASTRA and Netherlands Helsinki Committee, Standing of Victims of Trafficking in Human Beings in Court Procedures – 2012, Analysis of Case Law, http://www.astra.org.rs/wpcontent/uploads/2011/11/LegalAnalysisASTRA.pdf

<sup>270</sup>NGO ASTRA consulted in May 2016.

<sup>271</sup> Article 60.

<sup>272</sup>Official Gazette RS 101/05 and 91/15.

<sup>273</sup>Official Gazette, 24/05, 61/05, and 54/09.

<sup>274</sup>Official Gazette, 107/05, 88/10, 99/10 and 57/11

<sup>275</sup>Official Gazette, 107/05, 109/05 and 57/11

<sup>276</sup>Official Gazette, 34/03, 64/04, 84/04, 85/05, 5/09, 107/09 and 101/10

<sup>277</sup>All available in Serbian at: http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/uprava-za-bezbednost-na-radu-uredbe-ipravilnici.php. Also see 2nd National Report on the implementation of the European Social Charter submitted by The government of Serbia, p. 9-10, available at:

http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/socialcharter/reporting/statereports/Serbia2\_en.pdf

<sup>278</sup>COE Report, see:

http://www.coe.int/t/dg3/socialpolicies/socialsecurity/Source/MissceoRecueil2011/EN-8-Summary-2011.pdf

<sup>279</sup>Uprava za bezbednost i zdravlje na radu:http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/uprava-za-bezbednost-na-radusavet.php <sup>280</sup>Panel 2, Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>281</sup>The Occupational Safety and Health Strategy for the 2013–2017 Period, p. 22, available in Serbian at: http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/files/doc/bezbednost/Strategija%20bezbednosti%20i%20zdravlja%20na%20r adu%20u%20RS%20za%20period%20od%202013%20do%202017.pdf.

<sup>282</sup>RTS Online, 'Bezbednostnaradukaoinvesticija', 17/06/2013, available in Serbian at: http://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/125/Dru%C5%A1tvo/1123014/Bezbednost+na+radu+kao+inves ticija.html

<sup>283</sup>Foundation Centre for Democracy, "Crnonabelo - Bezbednostizdravljenaradu" u PrivrednojkomoriBeograda, 2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.centaronline.org/?stranica=kom\_clanak&naredba=prikaz&id=368&br\_stranice=&sortiranje

=&id\_kategorija=43&id\_menu=27

<sup>284</sup>From 2008 to 2011 period, labour inspectors conducted 3690 inspections regarding work injuries: 100 oversight regarding deaths and injuries (41 in construction activity, 35 in business and industry, 7 in the transport activity, storage and communications, 5 in agriculture, hunting and fishing, 5 in communal activities, 3 in the repair of motor vehicles - equipment for household and personal use, or service activities, 2 in the forestry sector, 2 activity in the wholesale and retail), 3006 regarding the supervision of serious injuries, 75 oversights regarding collective injuries, 509 regarding control of light injuries, see 2nd National Report on the implementation of the European Social Charter submitted by The government of Serbia, p. 13,

http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/socialcharter/reporting/statereports/Serbia2\_en.pdf

<sup>285</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 : http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>286</sup>More available at: http://sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html

<sup>287</sup>Interview conducted by BCHR researcher with ILO representative, November 2013.

<sup>288</sup>Blic Online, 'Na teritorijiSremskogokrugaradnikepodmićuju da ćute o povredama', 20 December 2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Vojvodina/358874/Na-teritoriji-Sremskog-okrugaradnike-podmicuju-da-cute-o-povredama

<sup>289</sup>Interview conducted by BCHR researcher with ILO representative, November 2013.

<sup>290</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>291</sup>Interview conducted by BCHR researcher with the Director of the Occupational Health and Safety Directorate, August 2013.

<sup>292</sup>Build Online, 'Mere bezbednostiizdravljanaradu - Intervju: Vera BožićTrefalt', 22/06/2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.buildmagazin.com/index2.aspx?fld=tekstovi&ime=bm2209.htm

<sup>293</sup>Available in Serbian at http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/index.php

<sup>294</sup>Consultations with NGO ASTRA, May 2016.

<sup>295</sup>Novosti Online, "Lučani: Zapalio se barut, goreli radnici", 30/09/2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/hronika/aktuelno.291.html:569619-Lucani-Zapalio-se-barutgoreli-radnici <sup>296</sup>Blic Online, "NESREĆA U KRUŠIKU Eksplodirala kapisla bombe, povređeno 7 radnika, jedan prebačen u Beograd", 15/05/2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.blic.rs/vesti/hronika/nesreca-u-krusiku-eksplodirala-kapisla-bombe-povredeno-7-radnika-jedan-prebacen-u/x8wfewp.

<sup>297</sup>Novosti Online, "Za četiri meseca poginulo sedam radnika", 11/05/2015, available in Sebian at: http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/hronika/aktuelno.291.html:547522-Za-cetiri-meseca-poginulosedam-radnika.

<sup>298</sup>Blic Online, "Radnik "Prima produkta" preminuo od posledicaopekotina", 25/08/2014, available in Serbian at: http://www.blic.rs/vesti/hronika/radnik-prima-produkta-preminuo-od-posledicaopekotina/gjr5vgm.

<sup>299</sup>Crnonabelo, 'Погинуорадник у Пироту', 16/01/2013, available in Serbian at: http://www.crnonabelo.com/poginuo-radnik-u-pirotu/

<sup>300</sup>Blic Online, 'Na teritorijiSremskogokrugaradnikepodmićuju da ćute o povredama', 20/12/2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Vojvodina/358874/Na-teritoriji-Sremskog-okrugaradnike-podmicuju-da-cute-o-povredama

<sup>301</sup>Blic Online, 'Na teritorijiSremskogokrugaradnikepodmićuju da ćute o povredama', 20/12/2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Vojvodina/358874/Na-teritoriji-Sremskog-okruga-radnike-podmicuju-da-cute-o-povredama

<sup>302</sup>Text available at: http://www.safetynews.co.uk/August%202012.htm; and http://www.safetynews.co.uk/September%202012.htm

<sup>303</sup>Text available at: http://www.safetynews.co.uk/June%202012.htm

<sup>304</sup>Available at: http://odgovornoposlovanje.rs/csr/radno-okruzenje/case-titan.

<sup>305</sup>Panel 2, Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>306</sup>Available in Serbian at:

http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/doc/bezbednost/dokumenta/EVROPSKA%20NAGRADA%20PRIMERI%20DOBR E%20PRAKSE%202.rar.

<sup>307</sup>OSHA booklet, 2012, available at: https://osha.europa.eu/en/publications/reports/european-goodpractice-awards-2012-2013

<sup>308</sup>Uprava za bezbednost i zdravlje na radu: http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/uprava-za-bezbednost-na-radupriznanja.php

<sup>309</sup>Announcement by the Norwegian Embassy, 21 March 2013, available at:

http://www.norveska.org.rs/News\_and\_events/Norwegian-government-supports-the-project-Improvement-of-Occupational-Safety-and-Health-in-Serbia/ and IMG, Public call for the award of grants for enhancing working conditions in companies from textile, garment, leather and footwear industries, 28/12/2012, available at: http://www.img-

int.org/Central/Public08/PublicTenders.aspx?PublicContentId=8138d3ba-a67b-491e-987d-2f124576acb2.

<sup>310</sup>Round table disscussion organised by ILO on 7/11/2013 in Belgrade.`

<sup>311</sup>Article 55

130

<sup>312</sup>Article 22 of the ICCPR, Article 11 of the ECHR, Article 8 of the ICESCR and Articles 5 and 6 of the ESC

<sup>313</sup>Serbia has also signed ILO Convention No. 87 Concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise, ILO Convention No. 11 Concerning Right of Association (Agriculture), ILO Convention No. 98 Concerning the Application of the Principles of the Right to Organise and to Bargain Collectively and ILO Convention No. 135 Concerning Workers' Representatives

<sup>314</sup>Article 6

<sup>315</sup>Official Gazette of the Republic of Serbia, 6/97, 33/97, 49/00, 18/01 and 64/04.

<sup>316</sup>in paragraph 4 of Article 55

<sup>317</sup>Official Gazette of the Republic of Serbia, 125/04

<sup>318</sup>Social and Economic Council, http://www.socijalnoekonomskisavet.rs/onama.html

<sup>319</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>320</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>321</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>322</sup>See Trade Unions Leaving Talks on Labour Act, Blic, 11 July 2014, available in Serbian at http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Ekonomija/479897/Sindikati-napustaju-pregovore-o-Zakonu-o-rad

<sup>323</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>324</sup>State of Social Dialogue in Serbia after Twenty Years of Transition, available in Serbian at

http://www.politickiforum.org/dokumenta/44\_Socijalni.pdf

<sup>325</sup>EurofoundSerbia: Industrial relations profile 2012

http://www.eurofound.europa.eu/eiro/country/serbia.pdf

<sup>326</sup>US Department of State, Serbia 2012 Human Rights Report,

http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/204546.pdf

<sup>327</sup>Announcment from February 26th 2016, More informationavailable at: http://sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html

<sup>328</sup>International Trade Union Confederation, 2012 Annual Survey of Violations of Trade Union Rights -Serbia, 6 June 2012: http://www.refworld.org/docid/4fd889282.html

<sup>329</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>330</sup>Annual Review 2011 on Labour Relations and Social Dialogue in South East Europe: Serbia http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/belgrad/08913.pdf

<sup>331</sup>Annual Review 2011 on Labour Relations and Social Dialogue in South East Europe: Serbia http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/belgrad/08913.pdf

<sup>332</sup>State of Social Dialogue in Serbia after Twenty Years of Transition, available in Serbian at

http://www.politickiforum.org/dokumenta/44\_Socijalni.pdf

<sup>333</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>334</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>335</sup>Annual Review 2011 on Labour Relations and Social Dialogue in South East Europe: Serbia, http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/belgrad/08913.pdf

<sup>336</sup>US Department of State, Serbia 2015 Human Rights Report http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2015/eur/252897.htm

<sup>337</sup> ILO representative consulted in May 2016.

<sup>338</sup>European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, 2012, Serbia: Industrial relations profile, http://www.eurofound.europa.eu/eiro/country/serbia.pdf

<sup>339</sup>Collectiveagreement in focusof (non) decetwork: http://perc.ituc-csi.org/Collective-agreements-infocus-of?lang=en

<sup>340</sup>US department of State, 2015 Human Rights Reports: Serbia, available at: http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2015/eur/252897.htm

<sup>341</sup>More available at: http://sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#

<sup>342</sup>More available at: http://sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html

<sup>343</sup>Article 61.

<sup>344</sup>Official Gazette of the Republic of Yugoslavia 29/96.

<sup>345</sup>Article 9.

<sup>346</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, Belgrade, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2015.pdf

<sup>347</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, Belgrade, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2015.pdf

<sup>348</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, Belgrade, 2016: http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper

<sup>349</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights% percent20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>350</sup>Serbia: Industrial relations profile , 2012, http://www.eurofound.europa.eu/eiro/country/serbia.pdf

<sup>351</sup>Negotiations tomorrow in US Steel strike, http://www.b92.net/eng/news/old\_archivearticle.php?yyyy=2003&mm=10&dd=20&nav\_category=52&nav\_id=25135 <sup>352</sup>http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2015.pdf

<sup>353</sup>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper

<sup>354</sup> Article 188.

<sup>355</sup>International Trade Union Confederation, 2012 Annual Survey of Violations of Trade Union Rights -Serbia, 6 June 2012: http://www.refworld.org/docid/4fd889282.html

<sup>356</sup>More on the strike the teachers launched in 2014 in the 2014 Report, III.14.5.

<sup>357</sup> "Full Salaries for Workers on Strike", *Danas*, 6-7 January 2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.naslovi.net/2015-01-06/danas/strajkacima-puna-plata/12948565.

<sup>358</sup>Sindikalcipodnelikrivicnuprijavuprotivdirektora:http://www.ilovenovisad.com/2013/07/31/sindikalcipodneli-krivicnu-prijavu-protiv-direktora-stana/

<sup>359</sup>Otpusteno 10 radnikakronospanazbogsindikata : http://www.glas-javnosti.rs/clanak/srbija/glas-javnosti-05-07-2012/otpusteno-10-radnika-kronospana-zbog-sindikata

<sup>360</sup>Radnike Jure (ne) maltretirju, B92, 2012, http://www.b92.net/biz/vesti/srbija.php?yyyy=2011&mm=02&dd=10&nav\_id=491999

<sup>361</sup>GrudićprotivSrbije, ECtHR, App. No. 31925/08 (2012).Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013:http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wpcontent/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska\_prava\_u\_Srbiji\_2012.pdf

<sup>362</sup>International Trade Union Confederation, 2012 Annual Survey of Violations of Trade Union Rights -Serbia, 6 June 2012: http://www.refworld.org/docid/4fd889282.html

<sup>363</sup> Official Gazette RS, 24/05, 61/05, 54/09, 32/13 i 75/14.

<sup>364</sup>Official Gazette, 36/09 and 88/10.

<sup>365</sup>Official Gazette RS 128/14.

<sup>366</sup>Discussion 'Systemic fight against informal labour' organised by Foundation Centre for Democracy and Chamber of Commerce on 15 October.

<sup>367</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>368</sup>Protector of Citizens, Annual 2015 Report, p. 149, available in Serbian at: http://www.zastitnik.rs/attachments/Godisnji%20izvestaj%20Zastitnika%20gradjana%20za%202015.pdf

<sup>369</sup>Official Gazette, RS 36/10.

<sup>370</sup>Socijaldemokratska Partija Srbije, Mobing- zlostavljanjenaradu: http://www.sdpsrbije.rs/blogovi/mobing-zlostavljanje-na-radu/

<sup>371</sup>Stop mobbing Srbija, 'Radnici, oprez: Direktori angažuju profesionalne zlostavljače!', 23/12/2013, available in Serbian at: http://www.stopmobingsrbija.rs/2012/11/23/328/

<sup>372</sup> Stop Mobing Srbija: http://www.stopmobingsrbija.rs/category/pocetna/page/2/

<sup>373</sup>Article 60 (4).

<sup>374</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.254:

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>375</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013, p. 289, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf.

<sup>376</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.249: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>377</sup>Official Gazette RS, br. 79/2015.

<sup>378</sup>Statistical Office of the Republic of Serbia, Available budget and individual consumption of households in the Republic of Serbia, 2015 – Final results:

http://webrzs.stat.gov.rs/WebSite/public/PublicationView.aspx?pKey=41&pLevel=1&pubType=2&pubK ey=3510

<sup>379</sup>More available at: http://sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html

<sup>380</sup>More available at: http://sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html

<sup>381</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.252: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>382</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>383</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 12 October 2015, available in Serbian at: <u>http://www.sindikat.rs/aktuelno.html#1099</u>.

<sup>384</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.251: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>385</sup>Article 60 (4).

<sup>386</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.250: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>387</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 11/02/2013, available at: http://www.sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#118

<sup>388</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 11/02/2013, available at: http://www.sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#118

<sup>389</sup>Crno Na Belo, Kako naplatiti prekovremeni rad?, 14 February 2013, available in Serbian: http://www.crnonabelo.com/kako-naplatiti-prekovremeni-rad/

<sup>390</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 11/02/2013, available: http://www.sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#80.

<sup>391</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013, p. 295, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf. <sup>392</sup>ILO, Employmentinjuryprotection in Serbia. Issuesandoptions, 2012, available at:

http://www.ilo.org/secsoc/information-resources/publications-and-tools/WCMS\_SECSOC\_29968/lang--en/index.htm.

<sup>393</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013, p. 282, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf.

<sup>394</sup>Crno na belo, Ni staž, nioverenaknjižica,23 February 2013, available in Serbian at: http://www.crnonabelo.com/ni-staz-ni-overena-knjizica/.

<sup>395</sup>B92, Skup LGBT iradnika je isto,03 October2013, text available at: http://www.b92.net/info/vesti/index.php?yyyy=2013&mm=10&dd=03&nav\_category=12&nav\_id=7608 07

<sup>396</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2014 Progress Report, October 2014, p. 38, available at http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2014/20140108-serbia-progress-report\_en.pdf.

<sup>397</sup>BTI, Serbia Country Report 2012, text available at:<u>http://www.bti-project.de/?id=153</u>.

<sup>398</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.251: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>399</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 : http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>400</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2014 Progress Report, October 2014, p. 37, available at http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2014/20140108-serbia-progress-report\_en.pdf.

<sup>401</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 78: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>402</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>403</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 46, 78: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>404</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 25: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>405</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 46: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>406</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>407</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, 2012, text available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf.

<sup>408</sup>Panel 1, Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institutefor Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>409</sup>Discussion 'Systemic fight against informal labour' organised by Foundation Centre for Democracy and Chamber of Commerce on 15 October 2013.

<sup>410</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 :

http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>411</sup>USAID business enabling project report: the shadow economy in Serbia: new findings and recommendations for reform, 2013, available at:

http://www.fren.org.rs/sites/default/files/articles/attachments/the-shadow-economy-in-serbia-study.pdf

<sup>412</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.243: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf

<sup>413</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 18 November 2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.sindikat.rs/aktuelno.html#1099

<sup>414</sup>USAID business enabling project report: the shadow economy in Serbia: new findings and recommendations for reform, 2013, available at:

http://www.fren.org.rs/sites/default/files/articles/attachments/the-shadow-economy-in-serbia-study.pdf

<sup>415</sup>Sakupljacisekundarnihsirovina-problem ilipotencijal, 2011 Report, http://zelenainicijativa.rs/wp-content/uploads/2011/11/Saopstenje-Sakupljaworci-sekundarnih-sirovina-problem-ili-potencijal.pdf

<sup>416</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>417</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>418</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 10/01/2013, available at: http://www.sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#71;

<sup>419</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 05/07/2013, available at: http://www.sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#116.

<sup>420</sup>Firma kojamenjazaposlenena 30 dana, pa pretiiponižavakadaradnicitražezarađeno 20/ February 2013, available in Serbian at: http://www.crnonabelo.com/firma-koja-menja-zaposlene-na-30-dana-pa-preti-iponizava-kada-radnici-traze-zaradjeno/

<sup>421</sup> Danas Daily, "Ne dajuim da idu u toalet, terajuih da nose pelene", 27/04/2016, see more at: <a href="http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4">http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4">http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4">http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danas.ns/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4">http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danas.ns/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju">http://www.danas.ns/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danas.ns/danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju\_ih\_da\_nose\_pelene.4</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/\_ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju\_im\_da\_idu\_u\_toalet\_teraju</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju</a>. <a href="http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju">http://www.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daju</a>. <a href="http://wwww.danasrs/ekonomija/ne\_daj

http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/quotne znam da li je inspekcija dobila automobile od jur equot .4.html?news id=320073#sthash.31hR8v0h.dpuf; Alo.rs, "HOROR U JURI Udišemomišomor, dobijamorak", 29/04/2016, at: http://www.alo.rs/udisemo-misomor-dobijamo-rak/47945. <sup>422</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 28 january 2016, available in Serbian at: http://www.sindikat.rs/aktuelno.html#1129.

<sup>423</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 28 january 2016, available in Serbian at: http://www.sindikat.rs/aktuelno.html#1099. <sup>424</sup>NiN weekly, "Subvencijeodmah, radnamestamalo sutra",10/09/2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.nspm.rs/hronika/petrica-djakovic-i-dragana-pejovic-subvencije-odmah-radna-mesta-malosutra.html?alphabet=I.

<sup>425</sup>Serbian government investigates working conditions at Fiat, 28 May 2013, available at: https://www.autoedizione.com/serbian-government-investigates-working-conditions-at-fiat/

<sup>426</sup> The World Bank, data sheet, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.H2O.SAFE.ZS

<sup>427</sup>Environmental performance Index, http://www.epi.yale.edu/epi/country-rankings

<sup>428</sup>Global Food Security Index, http://foodsecurityindex.eiu.com/Country/Details#Serbia

<sup>429</sup> Official Gazette 135/04

<sup>430</sup> Official Gazette 135/04

<sup>431</sup> Official Gazette 135/04

<sup>432</sup> Official Gazette 135/04

<sup>433</sup>Official Gazette of the RS135/2004

<sup>434</sup> EU Progress Report Serbia, available at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf</u>., p.66

<sup>435</sup> More data available at: http://www.eko.minpolj.gov.rs/en/increasing-competitiveness-is-a-prioritygoal-in-the-process-of-european-integration/

<sup>436</sup>INDICATIVE STRATEGY PAPER FOR SERBIA (2014-2020) ADOPTED ON 19/08/2014, p.6

<sup>437</sup>Only Croatia is ranked better (15)

<sup>438</sup> Available at: http://www.sepa.gov.rs/index.php?id=5&akcija=showAll

<sup>439</sup> EU Progress Report Serbia, available at:

www.ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf..

<sup>440</sup> EU Progress Report Serbia, available at:

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>441</sup> European Environment Agency, Country profile Serbia, http://www.eea.europa.eu/soer-2015/countries/serbia

<sup>442</sup> https://www.iclg.co.uk/practice-areas/environment-and-climate-change-law/environment-andclimate-change-law-2016/serbia

443 Official Gazette 135/04

<sup>444</sup> Official Gazette 135/04

445 Official Gazette 135/04

<sup>446</sup> Official Gazette 135/04

447 Official Gazette 114/2008

<sup>448</sup> Implementation of the Environmental Impact Assessment in Serbia in the EU Integration Context, http://cep.org.rs/images/tai\_studija/environmental\_impact\_assessment\_policy\_brief\_eng.pdf <sup>449</sup> Implementation of the Environmental Impact Assessment in Serbia in the EU Integration Context, http://cep.org.rs/images/tai\_studija/environmental\_impact\_assessment\_policy\_brief\_eng.pdf

<sup>450</sup> Implementation of the Environmental Impact Assessment in Serbia in the EU Integration Context, http://cep.org.rs/images/tai\_studija/environmental\_impact\_assessment\_policy\_brief\_eng.pdf

<sup>451</sup>Official Gazette No. 135/04 and 36/09

<sup>452</sup> European Environment Agency, Country profile Serbia , http://www.eea.europa.eu/soer-2015/countries/serbia

<sup>453</sup> http://www.euractiv.rs/odrzivi-razvoj/9802-u-srbiji-na-deponiji-zavri-99-otpada-u-nemakoj-1-

<sup>454</sup> European Environment Agency, Country profile Serbia , http://www.eea.europa.eu/soer-2015/countries/serbia

<sup>455</sup> Project: Municipal waste and wastewater management, more available at: https://www.giz.de/en/worldwide/21215.html

<sup>456</sup>European Environment Agency, Waste - State and impacts (Serbia), 2010, http://www.eea.europa.eu/soer/countries/rs/waste-state-and-impacts-serbia

<sup>457</sup>SIDA and Göteborg University, Serbia Environmental and Climate Impact Analysis, 2008, http://www.sida.se/Global/Countries%20and%20regions/Europe%20incl.%20Central%20Asia/Serbia/En vironmental%20policy%20brief%20Serbia.pdf

<sup>458</sup> EU Progress Report Serbia, available at,

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>459</sup> Eurostat, waste statistics, http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Waste\_statistics

<sup>460</sup> EU twinning 'Jačanje institucionalnih kapaciteta za upravljanje opasnim otpadom', 2012, http://www.twinning-hw.rs/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/Postojece-opcije-za-upravljanje-opasnimotpadom-u-RS.pdf

<sup>461</sup> EBRD, "The economic cost of the floods in Serbia and Bosnia", available at:http://www.ebrd.com/news/2014/the-economic-cost-of-the-floods-in-serbia-and-bosnia.html.

<sup>462</sup> EU Progress Report Serbia, available at,

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>463</sup>EU Progress Report Serbia, available at,

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>464</sup> European Commission, Serbia 2012 Progress Report, October 10 2012: http://europa.rs/srbija-ievropska-unija/kljucni\_dokumenti/2012.html

<sup>465</sup> EU Progress Report Serbia, available at,

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>466</sup>EU Progress Report Serbia, available at,

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>467</sup>SIDA and GöteborgUniversity, Serbia Environmental and Climate Impact Analysis, 2008, http://www.sida.se/Global/Countries%20and%20regions/Europe%20incl.%20Central%20Asia/Serbia/En vironmental%20policy%20brief%20Serbia.pdf

<sup>468</sup>Agency for Environmental Protection, Report on the State of Environment in Serbia for 2011, 2012http://www.sepa.gov.rs/download/lzvestaj\_2011.pdf

<sup>469</sup>Environment protection: challenges and opportunities - See more at: http://www.europa.rs/en/projects/projektne\_aktivnosti/2629/Environment+protection%3A+challenges +and+opportunities.html#sthash.STwe0ee6.dpufhttp://www.europa.rs/en/projects/projektne\_aktivnos ti/2629/Environment+protection%3A+challenges+and+opportunities.html

<sup>470</sup>Environment protection: challenges and opportunities - See more at: http://www.europa.rs/en/projects/projektne\_aktivnosti/2629/Environment+protection%3A+challenges +and+opportunities.html#sthash.STwe0ee6.dpufhttp://www.europa.rs/en/projects/projektne\_aktivnos ti/2629/Environment+protection%3A+challenges+and+opportunities.html

<sup>471</sup>Air Pollution and Health in Serbia, 2014 Report, available at: http://www.envhealth.org/IMG/pdf/heal\_briefing\_air\_serbia\_eng.pdf

<sup>472</sup>VecernjeNovosti, ZagađenjeizVrbasa, 12. December 2015, http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/srbija.73.html:581041-Zagadjenje-iz-Vrbasa

<sup>473</sup>Blic, Petrohemijazagadilahloromvazduh u Pančevu, 25 September 2013,

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Drustvo/407717/Petrohemija-zagadila-hlorom-vazduh-u-Pancevu

<sup>474</sup>Novosti, Medveđa: Nelegalnasečašumaneprestaje, 25 Feburar 2013:

http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/srbija.73.html:421513-Medvedja-Nelegalna-seca-suma-ne-prestaje

<sup>475</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2013 Progress Report, October 10 2013, http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/sr\_rapport\_2013.pdf

<sup>476</sup>The Greens of Serbia, Konferencija za štampu povodom ekološkog akcidenta u opštini Obrenovac:

http://zelenisrbije.org/2013/06/konferencija-za-stampu-povodom-ekoloskog-akcidenta-u-opstini-obrenovac/

<sup>477</sup> More on project is available at: <u>http://ets-serbia.info</u>

<sup>478</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2013 Progress Report, October 10 2013, http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/sr\_rapport\_2013.pdf

<sup>479</sup>Article 58

<sup>480</sup>CORRUPTION IN SERBIA: BRIBERY AS EXPERIENCED BY THE POPULATION, UNODC, 2011://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/statistics/corruption/Serbia\_corruption\_report\_web.pdf

<sup>481</sup>Corruption in Serbia, Bribery as experienced by population, available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/statistics/corruption/Serbia\_corruption\_report\_web.pdf

<sup>482</sup>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/statistics/corruption/Serbia\_Business\_corruption\_report\_ENG.pdf <sup>483</sup>Official Gazzette 72/09

<sup>484</sup>U.S. Department of State 2015 Investment Climate Statement, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/241942.pdf

<sup>485</sup>U.S. Department of State 2015 Investment Climate Statement, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/241942.pdf

<sup>486</sup>World Bank, 'Republic of Serbia--The Road to Prosperity: Productivity and Exports', 17 Jan 2012: http://www-

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2012/08/23/000333038\_201208230 10538/Rendered/PDF/658450ESW0v20Y0C0disclosed080210120.pdf

<sup>487</sup>Serbia 2012 Progress Report, Brussels, 10 October 2012, available at: http://ec.europa.

eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2012/package/sr\_rapport\_2012\_en.pdf

<sup>488</sup>Official Gazzete No.132/2014

<sup>489</sup>Doing business, Report 2015http://www.doingbusiness.org/data/exploreeconomies/serbia/dealingwith-construction-permits/

<sup>490</sup>US Department of State, 2015 Investment Climate Statement – Serbia, 2015, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/241942.pdf

<sup>491</sup>Report on AD Zobnatica privatization, www.antikorupcija-savet.gov.rs/izvestaji/cid1028-2234/izvestaj-o-privatizacijia-d-zobnatica

<sup>492</sup>Anti Corupption Council, Announcement, 17. December 2012, http://www.antikorupcijasavet.gov.rs/saopstenja/cid1011-2180/odgovor-saveta-za-borbu-protivkorupcije-upucen-agenciji-zaprivatizaciju-05-decembra-2012-godine

<sup>493</sup>Restitucija koči privatizaciju, B92, 13 september 2011, http://www.b92.net/biz/vesti/srbija.php?yyyy=2011&mm=09&dd=13&nav\_id=541759

<sup>494</sup> UNHCR, 2015 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices - Serbia

http://www.refworld.org/country,,,,SRB,,571612114,0.html

<sup>495</sup>Protector of Citizens, Annual 2015 Report, p. 75, available in Serbian at: http://www.zastitnik.rs/attachments/Godisnji%20izvestaj%20Zastitnika%20gradjana%20za%202015.pdf

<sup>496</sup>Serbia: Forcibly evicted Roma still awaiting resettlement despite EU millions, 8 April 2015: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/04/serbia-forcibly-evicted-roma-still-awaitingresettlement-despite-eu-millions/

<sup>497</sup>Serbia: Forcibly evicted Roma still awaiting resettlement despite EU millions, 8 April
 2015:https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/04/serbia-forcibly-evicted-roma-still-awaiting-resettlement-despite-eu-millions

<sup>498</sup>Serbian village raises complaint about UAE purchase of farmland, July 20 2014, http://www.thenational.ae/uae/serbian-village-raises-complaint-about-uae-purchase-of-farmland

<sup>499</sup>New arrests, Serbiankolubara mine http://bankwatch.org/news-media/blog/new-arrests-linkcorruption-land-expropriation-serbian-kolubara-mine <sup>500</sup>Police arrest former managers of Kolubara mine, September 9

2013, http://www.b92.net/eng/news/crimes.php?yyyy=2013&mm=09&dd=09&nav\_id=87596

<sup>501</sup>Ombudsperson recommendation, July 8 2013: http://www.ombudsman.rs/index.php/lang-sr/2012-02-07-14-03-33/2947-2013-07-08-08-08-16

<sup>502</sup>Tihoosporavanjerestitucije, http://www.politika.rs/rubrike/Drustvo/Srbija-razgovara-Tihoosporavanje-restitucije.lt.html

<sup>503</sup> Article 366

<sup>504</sup> article 234a

<sup>505</sup> Available at: http://www.heritage.org/index/about

<sup>506</sup>Available at: http://www.heritage.org/index/about

<sup>507</sup>Korupcijaprotivdostojavnstvenograda, Centarzademokratiju, 2013, available at: http://www.centaronline.org/userfiles/files/publikacije/korupcija-brosura.pdf

<sup>508</sup> Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/statistics/corruption/Western\_balkans\_business\_corruption\_web.pdf

<sup>509</sup>Available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and analysis/statistics/corruption/Western\_balkans\_business\_corruption\_web.pdf

<sup>510</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>511</sup>Stretagy and plan available at: http://www.acas.rs/zakoni-i-drugi-propisi/strategija-i-akcioni-plan/

<sup>512</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia

<sup>513</sup> Progress Report 2015, http://cdn1-

www.wholesomebabyfood.momtastic.com/assets/uploads/2015/04/solidsmonths8-10\_800a.pdf, p. 49.

<sup>514</sup>Corruption perception index 2015, https://www.transparency.org/cpi2015

<sup>515</sup> Progress report 2015,

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.

516 Official Gazette *RS* 97/08, 53/10, 66/11 – Constitutional Court decision, 67/13 – Constitutional Court decision, 112/13 and 8/15 – Constitutional Court decision.

<sup>517</sup>The 2013-2018 National Anti-Corruption Strategy is available http://mpravde.gov.rs/tekst/38/protivkorupcije.php.

<sup>518</sup>The Action Plan is available http://mpravde.gov.rs/tekst/38/protiv-korupcije.php.

<sup>519</sup>US Department of State, 2013 Investment Climate Statement – Serbia, April 2013, text available at: http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/ics/2013/204728.htm

<sup>520</sup> See the Radio Free Europe report of 2 October, available in Serbian at http://www.slobodnaevropa.org/content/agencija-prigovara-korupcija-ostaje/27283005.html. ILI BG CENTAR <sup>521</sup> See the *Beta* report of 30 September, available in Serbian at http://beta.rs/vesti/drustvo-vestisrbija/14353-agencija-za-borbu-protiv-korupcije-trazi-veca-ovlascenja

<sup>522</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.

<sup>523</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia

<sup>524</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.

<sup>525</sup>Available at: http://www.ujn.gov.rs/ci/aktivnosti/strategija

<sup>526</sup>http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

#### <sup>527</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia. <sup>528</sup>Efficiency performance and value for money in public procurement, December 21, 2015 http://www.rs.undp.org/content/serbia/en/home/presscenter/articles/2015/12/21/efficiencyperformance-and-value-for-money-in-public-procurement.html <sup>529</sup>Efficiency performance and value for money in public procurement, December 21, 2015 http://www.rs.undp.org/content/serbia/en/home/presscenter/articles/2015/12/21/efficiencyperformance-and-value-for-money-in-public-procurement.html

<sup>530</sup> Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 20, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>531</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia

<sup>532</sup> http://www.rs.undp.org/content/serbia/en/home/presscenter/articles/2015/06/24/strengthening-the-serbian-public-procurement-system.html

<sup>533</sup> European Commission, Serbia 2012 Progress Report, 10/10/2012, p. 12, available at: http://europa.rs/srbija-i-evropska-unija/kljucni\_dokumenti/2012.html.

<sup>534</sup>Report:Međunarodniarbitražnisporovi u procesuprivatizacijeištetnopostupanjeAgencijezaprivatizaciju, izvestajSavetazaborbuprotivkorupcije, 06/10/2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.antikorupcijasavet.gov.rs/izvestaji/cid1028-2127/izvestaj-meunarodni-arbitrazni-sporovi-u-procesu-privatizacije-istetno-postupanje-agencije-za-privatizaciju.

<sup>535</sup> CINS, "Kriminalciidaljeprofitirajuodprivatizacije u Srbiji,' 07/11/2011, text available at: http://www.cins.rs/srpski/research\_stories/article/kriminalci-i-dalje-profitiraju-od-privatizacije-u-srbiji

<sup>536</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia

<sup>537</sup> Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 20, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

## <sup>538</sup>EC Progressreport 2015

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia

<sup>539</sup> Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 24, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>540</sup> Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 27, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>541</sup>Serbia: Hopefully a new government renews the fight against corruption, http://www.transparency.org/news/feature/serbia\_hopefully\_a\_new\_government\_renews\_the\_fight\_a gainst\_corruption

<sup>542</sup> Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 25, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>543</sup>The Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, 2015 AnnualReport, p. 40, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/images/stories/dokumentacijanova/izvestajiPoverenika/2015/IZVESTAJ2015/g.izvestaj2015.pdf.

<sup>544</sup>Serbia corruption probe sees dozens arrested, 26 December 2015, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-35182753

<sup>545</sup>The measure of publication of the decision on the violation of the Anti-Corruption Agency Act Ref. No. 014-07-00-0238/2015-11 is available in Serbian at http://www.acas.rs/wpcontent/uploads/2015/09/Gasic.pdf.

<sup>546</sup>Belgrade Center for Human Rights 2014 Report, available at: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2015.pdf

<sup>547</sup> Lives on the line as Serbia battles healthcare corruption, December 22 2014, available at: https://blog.transparency.org/2014/12/22/lives-on-the-line-as-serbia-battles-healthcare-corruption/

<sup>548</sup> US Department of State, 2013 Investment Climate Statement – Serbia, April 2013, text available at: http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/ics/2013/204728.htm

<sup>549</sup> Euractiv.com, 'Serbia targets corruption as part of EU integration drive', 13/12/2012, available at: http://www.euractiv.com/serbia/police-arrested-wealthiest-serbs-analysis-516638.

<sup>534</sup>Business Anti-Corruption Portal, SerbiaCountry Profile: http://www.business-anticorruption.com/country-profiles/europe-central-asia/serbia/general-information.aspx

<sup>551</sup>Code of corporative management of the Serbian Chamber of Commerce, of 17. September 2012, available in Serbian at:

http://www.pks.rs/SADRZAJ/Files/Tekstil%20i%20koza/Kodeks%20korporativnog%20upravljanja.pdf.

https://www.google.si/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwi r8PbZmKPMAhVJtBoKHZ0TCnoQFggbMAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.rs.undp.org%2Fcontent%2Fdam %2Fserbia%2FPublications%2520and%2520reports%2FSerbian%2FUNDP\_SRB\_energyefficiency\_guide.pdf%3Fdownload&usg=AFQjCNE7Kz6z\_6e5at6irWSe36cbizYGsQ&sig2=M5kNP1Wn6lBv RB3FcpAknA<sup>552552</sup>

<sup>553</sup>Available in Serbian at: http://www.pks.rs/PoslovnoOkruzenje.aspx?id=1410&

<sup>554</sup> See: http://www.pks.rs/PoslovnoOkruzenje.aspx?id=1410&p=3

<sup>555</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 8: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>556</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p. 8: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf.

<sup>557</sup>Interview with ZarkoMarkovic, Legal Researcher to BCHR, October 2013.

<sup>558</sup>ConcludingobservationsonthesecondperiodicreportofSerbia, CAT, CAT/C/SRB/CO/2, (3Jun2015), para.
 12, availableat:http://daccess-dds-

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G15/112/60/PDF/G1511260.pdf?OpenElement.

#### 559 Official Gazete, 116/14

<sup>560</sup>Belgrade Center for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia,2014, p.171, available at: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2014.pdf.

<sup>561</sup>Politika, "Na obucisamodvaodstoradnikaobezbeđenja," 8.2.2016, available in Serbian at: http://www.politika.rs/scc/clanak/348748/Na-obuci-samo-dva-odsto-radnika-obezbedenja.

<sup>562</sup> 'U koraksaprivatnimsektorombezbednosti.Regulisanprivatnisektorbezbednosti: Bezbednijiživotgrađana, 'CEAS, 2013, p. 6, http://ceas-serbia.org/root/prilozi/CEAS-analiza-regulisanprivatni-sektor-bezbednosti-bezbedniji-zivot-gradjana.pdf

<sup>563</sup>'U koraksaprivatnimsektorombezbednosti.Regulisanprivatnisektorbezbednosti: Bezbednijiživotgrađana, 'CEAS, 2013, p. 6, http://ceas-serbia.org/root/prilozi/CEAS-analiza-regulisanprivatni-sektor-bezbednosti-bezbedniji-zivot-gradjana.pdf

<sup>564</sup> Center for Civil-Military Relations, Private Security Companies in Serbia – A Friend or Foe? Belgrade,
 2008: http://www.bezbednost.org/upload/document/0906301106\_private\_security\_co.pdf

<sup>565</sup>MladićpreminuonakontučekodStarogsajmišta', Novi Magazin, 25.07.2013, available in Serbian: http://www.novimagazin.rs/vesti/mladic-preminuo-nakon-tuce-kod-starog-sajmista

<sup>609</sup> Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project, Serbian PM was Warned of Tončev's Mafia Ties, 01 July 2013, https://reportingproject.net/occrp/index.php/en/ccwatch/cc-watch-indepth/2034serbian-pm-was-warned-of-tonevs-mafia-ties

<sup>563</sup> Belgrade Center for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf

<sup>567</sup>Chamber of Commerce and Industry of Serbia, Privatnoobezbeđenje: http://www.pks.rs/PrivredaSrbije.aspx?id=19&p=2&

<sup>568</sup>Politika, "Na obucisamodvaodstoradnikaobezbeđenja," 8.2.2016, available in Serbian at: http://www.politika.rs/scc/clanak/348748/Na-obuci-samo-dva-odsto-radnika-obezbedenja. <sup>569</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2014, 2015, p.130: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/eng-lat/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Human-Rights-in-Serbia-2014.pdf.

<sup>570</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 : http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>571</sup>See eg. V. Rakić-Vodinelić, A. KneževićBojović, M, Reljanović, Reformapravosuđa u Srbiji 2008–2012, PravnifakultetUniverziteta Union, Službeniglasnik, Beograd, 2012, available in Serbian at: http://pescanik.net/wp-content/PDF/Reforma%20pravosudja%20u%20Srbiji,%20prelom.pdf.

<sup>572</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p.11: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>573</sup>European Commission, Serbia 2015 Progress Report, 10 November 2015, p.11: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_serbia.pdf

<sup>574</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>575</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>576</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 : http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>577</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>578</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016 : http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>579</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016: http://www.bgcentar.org.rs/bgcentar/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Ljudska-prava-u-Srbiji-2015.pdf

<sup>580</sup>There are XXX Higher courts and four Appellate

<sup>581</sup>Položaj žrtve trgovine ljudima u sudskom postupku, Analiza pravosudne prakse za 2011 i 2012 godinu, http://www.astra.org.rs/dokumentacioni-centar/izvestaj-sa-sudjenja/

<sup>582</sup>Trafficking in Persons Report 2012: http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/192368.htm and Status of Human Trafficking Victims in Judicial Proceedings – 2012 Case Law Analysis, ASTRA: http://www.astra.org.rs/wp-content/uploads/2011/11/PravnaAnalizaASTRA.pdf.

<sup>583</sup>US Department of State, Trafficking in persons report 2012: http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/192368.htm

<sup>584</sup>US Department of State, Trafficking in persons report 2012: http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/192368.htm

<sup>585</sup>Consultations with NGO ASTRA, May 2016.

<sup>586</sup> US Department of Labor, 2014 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, available at: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_12.

145

<sup>587</sup>ASTRA, Položaj žrtava trgovine ljudima u sudskom postupku 2014, available in Serbian at: http://www.astra.rs/izdanja/izvestaji-i-studije/polozaj-zrtava-trgovine-ljudima-u-sudskom-postupku-2014-2/.

<sup>588</sup> US Department of Labor, 2014 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, available at: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_12.

<sup>589</sup> US Department of Labor, 2014 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, available at: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/reports/child-labor/serbia.htm#\_ENREF\_12

<sup>590</sup>Press Release on the Occasion of Universal Children's Day, ASTRA, 20 November 2012

<sup>591</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human percent20rights percent20in percent20serbia percent202011.pdf

<sup>592</sup>Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 – Serbia ,June 2013, http://www.refworld.org/docid/51c2f39149.html

<sup>593</sup> ASTRA, "Prva nadoknada štete žrtvi trgovine ljudima u Srbiji dosudjena ii zvršena," 13/03/2014, available in Serbian at: http://www.astra.rs/prva-nadoknada-stete-zrtvi-trgovine-ljudima-u-srbijidosudena-i-izvrsena/

<sup>594</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, 2013, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf

<sup>595</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013, p. 170, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf.

<sup>596</sup>Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia, 12/09/2012, available at: http://www.sindikat.rs/ENG/news.html#31

<sup>597</sup>Belgrade Center for Human Rights, Main Thrusts of Environmental Protection in Serbia, Belgrade 2009:http://bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/main%20thrusts%20of%20environmental.pdf

<sup>598</sup>Only available data is for year 2008, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2008, Belgrade, 2009: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human% percent20rights% percent20in% percent20serbia% percent202008.pdf

<sup>599</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2008, Belgrade, 2009: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202008.pdf.

<sup>600</sup>MilošStopić, NevenaDičić, JovanaZorić, The Brief: Main Thrusts of Environmental Protection in Serbia (in Serbian), 2009.

<sup>601</sup>Interview withjournalist Slobodan Bubnjevic, Vreme,

<sup>602</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2012, Belgrade, 2013, p. 283-5, available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/Human\_Rights\_in\_Serbia\_2012.pdf

<sup>603</sup>Members of Parliament Supported the Report on Operations of the State Audit Institution for 2012, Announcement -28th of June 2013, State Audit Institution: http://www.dri.rs/en/

<sup>604</sup>BTI, Serbia Country Report 2012, p.11, available at: http://www.btiproject.org/fileadmin/Inhalte/reports/2012/pdf/BTI%202012%20Serbia.pdf <sup>605</sup>EU Commission 2013, Progress Report for Serbia, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/sr\_rapport\_2013.pdf.

<sup>606</sup>Official Gazette RS 55/14.

<sup>607</sup>European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, Serbia: Industrial relations profile, 2012, p. 7, available at: www.eurofound.europa.eu.

<sup>608</sup>Poverenik za zaštitu ravnopravnosti,

Pravosudnaakademija, Sudskagrađanskopravnazaštita oddiskriminacije, Belgrade, 2012, (in Serbian): http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/jdownloads/files/sudska\_gradjanskopravna\_zastita\_od\_diskriminacij e.pdf

<sup>609</sup>Brief of the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Equality 2014, available in Serbian at: http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/sr/izve%C5%A1taji/izve%C5%A1taji.

<sup>610</sup>Articles 268–272, 195, 194 Labour Act

<sup>611</sup>See more at the Labour Inspection website at: http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/inspektorat-za-radnadleznost.php

<sup>612</sup>See more at the Labour Inspection website at: http://www.minrzs.gov.rs/inspektorat-za-radnadleznost.php

<sup>613</sup>European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, Serbia: Industrial relations profile, 2012, p. 10, available at: http://www.eurofound.europa.eu/eiro/country/serbia.pdf.

<sup>614</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>615</sup>The Republic Agency for Peaceful Settlement of Labour Disputes, InformationBulettin, April 2013, available in Serbian at: http://www.ramrrs.gov.rs/informator-lat.html

<sup>616</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>617</sup>Law on the Protector of Citizens, *Official Gazette* No. 79/05 and 54/07.

<sup>618</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2015, 2016, p. :

<sup>619</sup>Panel 1, Multi-stakeholder event organised by Belgrade Centre for Human Rights and Danish Institute for Human Rights on 6 November 2013.

<sup>620</sup>The Protector of Citizens of the Republic of Serbia, AnnualReport 2015, available in Serbian at: http://www.zastitnik.rs/attachments/Godisnji%20izvestaj%20Zastitnika%20gradjana%20za%202015.pdf

<sup>621</sup>Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 6, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>622</sup>Commissioner for Information of Public Importance and Personal Data Protection, Report on Implementation of the Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance and The Law on Personal Data Protection in 2015, p. 20, available in Serbian at: http://www.poverenik.rs/sr/izvestajipoverenika/2328-izvestaj-poverenika-za-2015-godinu.html.

<sup>623</sup>Official Gazette RS, 74/15.

<sup>624</sup>Protector of Citizens, Annual 2015 Report, p. 260, available in Serbian at:

http://www.zastitnik.rs/attachments/Godisnji%20izvestaj%20Zastitnika%20gradjana%20za%202015.pdf

<sup>625</sup>United Nations Human Rights Council, Special Procedures,2015:http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/SP/Pages/Introduction.aspx

<sup>626</sup>Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises, Mandate,

2015:http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Business/Pages/WGHRandtransnationalcorporationsandotherbu siness.aspx

<sup>627</sup>World Bank, Inspection Panel, About us:http://ewebapps.worldbank.org/apps/ip/Pages/AboutUs.aspx

<sup>628</sup>World Bank, Inspection Panel, Serbia, Floods Emergency Recovery Project, 2015:http://ewebapps.worldbank.org/apps/ip/Pages/ViewCase.aspx?CaseId=109

<sup>629</sup>European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, Integrity and Compliance, 2015:http://www.ebrd.com/work-with-us/project-finance/project-complaint-mechanism.html

<sup>630</sup>European Bank for Reconstruction and Development Project Complain Mechanism, PCM Annual Report, 2015:http://www.ebrd.com/work-with-us/project-finance/project-complaint-mechanism.html

<sup>631</sup>Compliance Advisor Ombudsman: http://www.cao-ombudsman.org/about/

<sup>632</sup>OECD Watch, NCPs: http://oecdwatch.org/oecd-guidelines/ncps

<sup>633</sup>OECD, National Contact Points: https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/ncps/

<sup>634</sup>OECD GuidelinesforMultinationalEnterprises, 2011:http://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/48004323.pdf

<sup>635</sup>Humanrights.dk:

http://www.humanrights.dk/about-us/menneskerettigheder-eu/the-european-court-of-human-rights

<sup>636</sup>ILO, Committee on Freedom of Association: <u>http://www.ilo.org/global/standards/applying-and-</u>promoting-international-labour-standards/committee-on-freedom-of-association/lang--en/index.htm

ILO, NORMLEX, Freedom of Association cases, Belarus:http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:20030:0:FIND:NO:::

<sup>637</sup>ILO, Supervising the application of International LabourStandardsfor Serbia, 2015:http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11110:0::NO:11110:P11110 COUNTRY ID:102839

<sup>638</sup>European Commission – Agriculture and Rural developmenthttp://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/enlargement/countries/serbia/profile\_en.pdf

<sup>639</sup>Source: http://www.fao.org/family-farming/countries/srb/en/.

<sup>640</sup>Source: http://www.fao.org/family-farming/countries/srb/en/.

<sup>641</sup>Source: http://www.fao.org/family-farming/countries/srb/en/.

<sup>642</sup>Anti-corruption Council, Report on state and cooperative land in the Procedure of Privatisation, 2012, http://www.antikorupcija-savet.gov.rs/en-GB/reports/cid1028-2157/report-on-state-owned-and-cooperative-land-in-the-privatization-process.

<sup>643</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, 2012, text available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf <sup>644</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf.

<sup>645</sup>Trafficking in Persons Report 2011 – Serbia, June 2011: http://serbia.usembassy.gov/

tip-2011-serbia.html

<sup>646</sup>Transformation Index BTI, 2012: http://www.bti-project.org/de/fehler/.

<sup>647</sup>SIDA and Göteborg University, Serbia Environmental and Climate Impact Analysis, 2008, http://www.sida.se/Global/Countries%20and%20regions/Europe%20incl.%20Central%20Asia/Serbia/En vironmental%20policy%20brief%20Serbia.pdf

<sup>648</sup>U.S. Department of Labor, 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, September 2012: https://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/2011TDA.pdf.

<sup>649</sup>Decaradekaokucnirobovi, Novosti, June 2013: http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/drustvo/aktuelno.290.html:439077-Deca-rade-kao-kucni-robovi.

<sup>650</sup>Source: http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.AGR.EMPL.FE.ZS.

<sup>651</sup>U.S. Department of State, 2013 Investment Climate Statement – Serbia, April 2013, http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/ics/2013/204728.htm

<sup>652</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, 2012,text available at: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf

<sup>653</sup>Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, Human Rights in Serbia 2011, Belgrade, 2012: http://english.bgcentar.org.rs/images/stories/Datoteke/human%20rights%20in%20serbia%202011.pdf.

<sup>654</sup>Trafficking in Persons Report 2011 – Serbia, June 2011: http://serbia.usembassy.gov/

tip-2011-serbia.html

<sup>655</sup>Interview conducted by BCHR researcher with the Director of the Occupational Heath and Safety Directorate, August 2013.

<sup>656</sup>Interview conducted by BCHR researcher with the Director of the Occupational Heath and Safety Directorate, August 2013.

<sup>657</sup>Build Online, 'Mere bezbednostiizdravljanaradu - Intervju: Vera BožićTrefalt', 22/06/2012, available in Serbian at: http://www.buildmagazin.com/index2.aspx?fld=tekstovi&ime=bm2209.htm

<sup>658</sup>Source: http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.RUR.TOTL.ZS.

<sup>659</sup>Source: http://www.fao.org/family-farming/countries/srb/en/.

<sup>660</sup>UNICEF, Country profile, Education in Serbia, 2007: http://www.unicef.org/ceecis/Serbia.pdf

<sup>661</sup>Report on International day of Persons with disabilities

http://www.ravnopravnost.gov.rs/index.php?option=com\_acymailing&view=archive&layout=view&lte mid=229&lang=rs

<sup>662</sup>BCHR received written comments from the office of the Commissioner for Protection of Equality on 8 October 2013

<sup>663</sup>The National Strategy for Gender Equality in the 2016–2020 Period with the Action Plan for the 2016-2018 Period, p. 18. <sup>664</sup>The U.S. Department of State, Serbia: Trafficking in Persons Report for 2012, Washington, DC; June 19, 2012: http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/index.htm

<sup>665</sup>The U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2012, Washington DC:19 April 2013: http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/#wrapper

<sup>666</sup>The U.S. Department of Labor's 2011Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor,September2012: http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/2011TDA.pdf

<sup>667</sup>Deca rade kao kucni robovi, Novosti, Jun 2013,

http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/drustvo/aktuelno.290.html:439077-Deca-rade-kao-kucni-robovi

<sup>668</sup>The U.S. Department of Labor's 2011 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, December 2011: http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/5065942227.pdf